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SUSTAINABLE HOUSING FINANCE:
AN UPDATE FROM THE DIRECTOR
OF THE FEDERAL HOUSING
FINANCE AGENCY

Tuesday, January 27, 2015

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL SERVICES,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:07 a.m., in room
2175, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Jeb Hensarling [chair-
man of the committee] presiding.

Members present: Representatives Hensarling, King, Royce,
Lucas, Garrett, Neugebauer, McHenry, Pearce, Posey, Fitzpatrick,
Luetkemeyer, Huizenga, Duffy, Stivers, Fincher, Mulvaney,
Hultgren, Ross, Pittenger, Wagner, Barr, Rothfus, Messer,
Schweikert, Dold, Guinta, Tipton, Williams, Poliquin, Love, Hill;
Waters, Maloney, Velazquez, Sherman, Hinojosa, Clay, Lynch,
Scott, Green, Cleaver, Moore, Ellison, Himes, Carney, Sewell, Fos-
ter, Kildee, Murphy, Delaney, Sinema, Beatty, Heck, and Vargas.

Chairman HENSARLING. The Financial Services Committee will
come to order. Without objection, the Chair is authorized to declare
a recess of the committee at any time.

Today, we meet to hear from the Director of the Federal Housing
Finance Agency (FHFA). No stranger to this committee, he is our
former colleague and truly our friend, Mel Watt, whom the Senate
confirmed to his current position in December of 2013. A special
welcome to the Director. Most of us know him well. He was the
Representative of North Carolina’s 12th District for 21 years. And
I can say from both sides of the aisle, he is one who served on this
committee with both honor and distinction.

It was a pleasure to serve with Mel. And I always listened very
carefully when he spoke. I rarely agreed with anything that he
said, but he always commanded my respect. And I listened care-
fully because, again, he was a thoughtful member of this com-
mittee. I certainly admire the fact that the Director has chosen to
continue his career in public service.

I might remind my friend and colleague that when he was on
this side of the witness table, he always demanded of the witnesses
short, concise, and substantive answers. So I have no doubt that
now that he is on the other side of the witness table, he will con-
tinue to demand the exact same from that side of the witness table.

And once this hearing is over, I can’t wait to ask my last ques-
tion, which is: Mr. Director, which did you enjoy being more, the
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inquisitor or the inquisitee? Although I suspect I already know the
answer to that question.

Now, before we get started with opening statements, I wish to
yield ?l brief moment to the ranking member for a special welcome,
as well.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. I, too, would
like to welcome Director Mel Watt to this hearing today. I must
admit, I was somewhat torn when Mr. Watt received this appoint-
ment. While I know and always knew that he would do a great job
at FHFA, I knew I was going to miss him on this committee, and
not only because he was such a thoughtful, well-prepared member
of the committee.

I could count on him as the one person who had read every line
of a bill. Mel Watt not only had read every line of a bill, he was
the one who could come up with the question that no one else could
come up with, because he had spent so much time reading the bill.

I also appreciate the fact that he served an important role, even
when Barney Frank was the Chair of this committee. When there
was a need for tough negotiations, Barney Frank turned to Mel
Watt and would ask him to work with the opposite side of the aisle
to work out the differences. And he did that on any number of occa-
sions. Barney Frank could never trust me with that. And I under-
stand why and everybody else understands why. But Mel Watt cer-
tainly did serve in that role for all of us.

So we are so pleased, again, that you are over at FHFA. And de-
spite the fact that I mourn your not being here with us on this
committee, we know that you are the right person for that position.

And we are very pleased that you were able to hit the ground
running because you knew and you know the issues so well. So
welcome, Mel Watt. We look forward to hearing from you today.
And don’t worry. If anybody on the opposite side of the aisle tries
anything with you, I will take them on. Okay?

Thank you.

Chairman HENSARLING. The purpose, again, of today’s hearing is
to take testimony from the Director of the FHFA to learn about the
conservatorship of the GSEs. I now recognize myself for 3 minutes
for an opening statement.

As Yogi Bera once famously said, it is deja vu all over again.
Memories are clearly short among Washington’s ruling class, be-
cause they are repeating the same mistakes that caused the 2008
financial crisis in the first place. Contrary to the fable told by the
left, the root cause of the financial crisis was not deregulation, but
dumb regulation: regulations and statutes that either incented or
mandated financial institutions to loan money to people to buy
homes they ultimately could not afford to keep.

Exhibit one, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac’s Affordable Housing
Goals. Seventy percent of all troubled mortgages were backstopped
by Fannie, Freddie, and other Federal agencies. Contrary to the
fable of the left, it ultimately wasn’t Wall Street greed that brought
down the system.

Of course there is greed on Wall Street. When hasn’t there been?
But there is also something known as Washington greed: greed for
power to command and control huge swaths of our economy; greed
to have Washington allocate credit within our society, as opposed
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to We, the People, in a free and competitive, transparent, and inno-
vative market.

The mentality of this Washington greed is best summed up by
Obama architect, Jonathan Gruber, who famously stated, “The
American people are too stupid to know the difference.” I doubt the
American people collectively would have been foolish enough to roll
the dice on taxpayer-backed subprime lending. Clearly, Washington
was. The dice were rolled, millions lost their homes, the economy
was brought to its knees, and hardworking taxpayers had to pay
for the mother of all bailouts.

Regrettably, Washington appears to be rolling the dice yet again.
Within the last 12 months, FHFA has announced three different
policies that are harmful to transitioning us to a sustainable hous-
ing finance system that protects both homeowners and taxpayers.
First, by suspending a previously scheduled increase to fees Fannie
and Freddie charge for their loan guarantees, FHFA is leveraging
the taxpayer balance sheet—one that is clearly awash in red ink—
to lock in a near government monopoly.

Next, in a race to the bottom with FHA to become the Nation’s
largest subprime lender, FHFA has announced that it will begin to
allow the GSEs to buy mortgages with as little as 3 percent down.
As history repeats itself, historically-prudent underwriting stand-
ards are yet again being thrown out the window. The data is over-
whelming that there is a direct correlation between delinquencies
an}:l foreclosures on the one hand and low downpayments on the
other.

Finally, and most recently, FHFA has announced it will begin si-
phoning off taxpayer funds from Fannie and Freddie in order to
begin filling government housing slush funds. All the while, Fannie
and Freddie remain ridiculously leveraged and continue to threaten
hardworking American taxpayers.

The best affordable housing program is a healthy economy, not
a doubling down on failed Obama economics and certainly not more
risky housing schemes from Washington. It is time to grow our
economy from Main Street up, not from Washington down. It is
time to get off the boom-bust-bailout cycle. It is time hardworking
middle-income families have greater economic opportunity to
achieve financial independence and the opportunity to buy a home
they can actually afford to keep.

I now recognize the ranking member for 3 minutes.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Again, let me welcome my friend and our former colleague, Mel
Watt, back. Director Watt, in the years since you became head of
the Federal Housing Finance Agency, you have taken important
steps to ensure that our housing market remains affordable and
works for everyone. With Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac now having
paid the government $225 billion—which is $38 billion more than
the Treasury invested during the crisis—I think it is fair to say
that our actions to prevent a total collapse of our housing market
have been a resounding success.

If we close the GSEs without putting in place a viable alter-
native, as my Republican colleagues would do, we would likely re-
enter a recession. In fact, I think it is in our economy’s best inter-
est that the PATH Act lost what little momentum it may have ever
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had. And, Director Watt, your actions demonstrate that you are ful-
filling your statutory mandate to preserve a liquid, competitive,
and national housing market.

Similarly, the FHFA has finally abided by another statutory
mandate to fund the Affordable Housing Trust Fund. This one ac-
tion will help improve, especially in districts like mine, the avail-
ability and affordability of rental housing. There are 7.1 million
American households for whom safe and decent housing is neither
affordable nor available, a situation made worse due to Republican
attacks on public housing and voucher programs.

But by complying with your statutory obligation to allocate a tiny
percentage of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac’s profits to these funds,
we have the chance to improve the lives of millions of American
children, families, people with disabilities, and the elderly.

I also applaud your efforts to expand the availability of home-
ownership for all Americans, including Americans who are quali-
fied borrowers but are not fortunate enough to come from wealthy
families. When FHFA lowered the downpayment requirements, it
appropriately balanced safeguards to protect the taxpayer with ex-
panded credits for eligible borrowers.

Moving forward, I encourage FHFA to think outside the box
when it comes to credit scores to ensure that all creditworthy bor-
rowers have a chance at the American dream.

So I thank you, Director Watt. And again, we welcome your testi-
mony today. I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman HENSARLING. The Chair now recognizes the gentleman
from New Jersey, the chairman of our Capital Markets and Gov-
ernment Sponsored Enterprises (GSEs) Subcommittee, Mr. Garrett,
for 2 minutes.

Mr. GARRETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for convening this very
important hearing today. And thank you, Director Watt, also, for
being here and for your testimony, as well.

I would like to begin today’s hearing by commending Chairman
Hensarling for your work and your steadfast commitment to re-
forming our Nation’s broken housing finance system. Our housing
finance system and, more specifically the GSEs, were at the heart
and center of the recent financial crisis. I realize the odds are long
and the political issues to overcome are immense. I do believe that
reforming this broken marketplace must remain a priority of this
committee in the 114th Congress.

So I am heartened at the level of substantive engagement by
Members on both sides of the aisle with a number of specific legis-
lative proposals introduced by the chairman, the ranking member,
and Mr. Delaney, as well. These proposals and the bipartisan bills
provide a foundation for which to continue negotiations with Con-
gress and hopefully reach bipartisan consensus on a reform pack-
age.

Now, Director Watt, you have been quoted as saying that you be-
lieve that GSE reform should be left up to Congress, and the FHFA
should not interfere. While I appreciate the appropriate deference
you pay to the body where you once served, it is important to un-
derstand that no matter your intent, any decisions that you make
as Director will impact upon reform efforts, either positively or neg-
atively. There is no way for you to avoid them.



5

So given that, I would hope that your decisions, then, would err
on the side of helping to facilitate reform, and not acting as an im-
pediment to it. So lowering downpayments, preventing risk-based
guaranteed pricing, and the funding of the Housing Trust Fund,
those things will make it harder to reform these entities and quite
possibly lead us down the path of another multibillion dollar tax-
payer bailout.

These decisions bring to mind the old saying, “Those who don’t
learn from history are doomed to repeat it.” So subpar under-
writing standards, taxpayer-subsidized pricing, encouraging people
to buy homes that they simply can’t afford, well, they were the
main causes of the last crisis.

So I would ask the Director, please, don’t let these decisions lead
to the next one.

With that, I yield back.

Chairman HENSARLING. The Chair now recognizes the gentlelady
from New York, the ranking member of our Capital Markets and
GSEs Subcommittee, Mrs. Maloney, for 2 minutes.

Mrs. MALONEY. I thank the chairman and ranking member for
calling this important hearing. And it is a pleasure to welcome our
former colleague and good friend, Mel Watt. You are missed on this
committee.

Director Watt has been on the job for 386 days. And he has prov-
en to be a thoughtful, deliberative, and conscientious leader of this
tremendously important agency. He has focused on maintaining the
liquidity of the mortgage markets and on increasing access to cred-
it for creditworthy borrowers. For example, his first act as Director
of FHFA was to delay a planned increase in Fannie and Freddie’s
guarantee fees, which would have raised g-fees even more in States
with stronger consumer protections, such as the one I represent.

There was never a sound basis for penalizing States that have
strong consumer protections in foreclosure. And I applaud Director
Watt for this decision. States that have strong consumer protec-
tions should be rewarded, not penalized. In addition, he halted the
arbitrary 10 percent cuts to Fannie and Freddie’s multifamily busi-
nesses, and created an exception for small and affordable multi-
family housing. This is hugely important for my district, where
multifamily housing is our single family business.

He has also allowed Fannie and Freddie to buy certain mort-
gages with a 3 percent downpayment, which will allow borrowers
with strong credit histories but not stockpiles of extra cash to get
a mortgage. I think that decision is tremendously important. And
he was guided by the data, which clearly demonstrates that the
size of the downpayment is not the most important factor in pre-
dicting default rates.

Finally, he recently made the decision to start funding the Na-
tional Housing Trust Fund and the Capital Magnet Fund, which
will provide hundreds of millions of dollars for affordable housing
programs. This was a critically important decision, because this
was one of the only dedicated sources of funding for affordable
housing that we have.

Thank you very much. We are delighted to have you back here
before the committee.
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Chairman HENSARLING. The gentlelady yields back. Director
Watt, welcome once again to that side of the witness table. And you
are now recognized for your opening statement.

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE MELVIN L. WATT,
DIRECTOR, FEDERAL HOUSING FINANCE AGENCY (FHFA)

Mr. WATT. Chairman Hensarling, Ranking Member Waters, and
members of the committee, thank you for inviting me to discuss the
work we are doing at the Federal Housing Finance Agency, and for
providing my first opportunity to return to this committee since I
left Congress. This actually might be the first time since I left that
I have the sense that I might be better off on that side of the table.

FHFA is mandated by statute to ensure the safety and sound-
ness of the Federal Home Loan Banks, Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac,
and to ensure that they provide liquidity in the national housing
finance market. FHFA works to balance these obligations across all
of our activities.

Because Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac are also in conservator-
ship, we are also mandated by statute to preserve and conserve
their assets. Earlier this month, FHFA issued a new scorecard that
outlines our conservatorship expectations for the enterprises in
2015. FHFA’s conservatorship strategic plan that we issued in 2014
and the scorecards we issued in 2014 and 2015 are centered around
three strategic goals that are fully aligned with FHFA’s statutory
mandates.

The first goal is to maintain the credit availability and fore-
closure prevention activities supported by the enterprises, and to
do so in a safe and sound way. During 2014, in support of this goal,
FHFA made considerable progress with the enterprises to clarify
their representation and warranty framework, to encourage respon-
sible lending to creditworthy borrowers, and to enhance the enter-
prises’ outreach and provision of services to small and rural lend-
ers.

In 2015, the enterprises will continue their work on these and
other priorities, such as analyzing the potential benefits and feasi-
bility of using updated or alternative credit score models.

The second goal is to reduce taxpayer risk. The primary way we
do this is by increasing the role of private capital in the mortgage
market. In 2014, FHFA tripled the enterprises’ credit risk transfer
requirement and the enterprises’ executed transfers on single fam-
ily mortgages with a combined unpaid principal balance of over
$300 billion last year.

In 2015, the enterprises will continue to use the models that
have already proven successful to transfer credit risk, and they will
explore other ways of transferring and reducing risk to taxpayers.

Our third goal is to build a new securitization infrastructure for
use by the enterprises and adaptable for use in the future mort-
gage market, whatever that might be. Last year, we defined the
governance structure of the common securitization platform, and
the enterprises announced a CEO for this joint venture. We also
made significant progress toward our multiyear goal of developing
common securitization platform technology and a single security.
Our strategic plan and the 2015 scorecard also have affordable
rental housing priorities for the enterprises.
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The focus here is not to compete where there is adequate private
sector coverage of the multifamily market, but to ensure that af-
fordable housing is available and that the housing needs of people
in rural and other underserved areas are met, including areas that
rely heavily on manufactured housing.

FHFA is also focused on regulating the Federal Home Loan
Banks. As part of our responsibility to ensure that the Banks fulfill
their statutory mission and support housing finance in a safe and
sound manner, we proposed a rule last year concerning the Banks’
membership requirements. Our comment period ended earlier in
January, and we received approximately 1,300 comments.

I want to emphasize that getting and evaluating input from
stakeholders is a crucial part of our policymaking process. We will
carefully consider comments made by members of this committee
and the public in determining our final rule on the bank member-
ship standards. We are also actively considering input we have re-
ceived on guarantee fees, single security, and the enterprise hous-
ing goals.

I have covered a lot more areas and provided a lot more details
in my written statement. And I look forward to responding to your
questions. Again, thank you for the opportunity to testify. I am
happy to be back, especially since I know that I am free to leave
after the hearing is over.

[The prepared statement of Director Watt can be found on page
66 of the appendix.]

Chairman HENSARLING. The Chair now yields himself 5 minutes
for questions. Again, thank you, Director Watt.

I wish to echo the comments of the Chair of our Capital Markets
and GSEs Subcommittee. I fear, Director Watt, that you have re-
versed the policies of your predecessor, which will make it more dif-
ficult to have a sustainable housing finance system.

I want to first focus on what you have done in authorizing the
GSEs to backstop 3-percent-down loans. You have previously testi-
fied before the Senate that, “We know that the size of a downpay-
ment by itself is not the most reliable indicator of whether a bor-
rower will repay a loan.” All things being equal—because I have
looked, and I can’t find your thoughts on this subject—is a 3-per-
cent-down loan riskier to the taxpayer than a 10-percent-down
loan?

Mr. WATT. I would say, Mr. Chairman, that is generally true.
But when you pair the downpayment with other compensating fac-
tors—which is part of the sentence that apparently people missed
fvhen I announced this—you can make a 3-percent downpayment
oan as—

Chairman HENSARLING. —I understand there are other factors—
okay. I understand there are other factors, Mr. Director. But also,
ability to repay certainly is an indication of whether or not a home-
buyer can save. If they can only afford 3 percent down, do you be-
lieve that 3 percent down is riskier to the home purchaser than 10
percent down?

Mr. WATT. Again, the same considerations would apply to the
borrower as would apply to the lender. If you carefully look at
other considerations and take them into account in deciding wheth-
er to extend that credit—or in Fannie and Freddie’s case, whether
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to back that credit—then you can ensure that a 3 percent loan is
just as safe as a 10 percent downpayment loan.

Chairman HENSARLING. Let’s explore some information that has
come out of your agency previously. Can I have the chart from the
Federal Register, please?

Your agency, frankly, along with Treasury, the Fed, the FDIC,
the SEC, and HUD—I know, like most charts, it is somewhat dif-
ficult to read. But on the horizontal axis, this is loan-to-value ratio.
On the vertical axis is default rate. And to the far right-hand cor-
ner, you see a precipitous rise in default rates when you go from
90 percent loan-to-value. And particularly, an incredible slope from
95 percent as we reach no downpayment whatsoever.

Again, this is information that is coming from your agency, along
with just about every other prudential banking and housing regu-
lator. So doesn’t that seem to indicate that, again, a 3 percent
downpayment, not only is it not too good for the taxpayer—you are
once again putting people in homes that they can’t afford to keep.
And you had previously testified when you were on this side of the
table during the Dodd-Frank Act proceedings, “I have always be-
lieved that you cannot make a loan to somebody who cannot afford
to repay it. That is unstainable.” This is data from your agency and
others. So why is it sustainable?

Mr. WATT. Mr. Chairman, I haven’t changed my position on that.
And I want to assure this committee that I have not changed my
position. You should never make a loan to somebody that you can-
not anticipate would pay it. But if you couple—

Chairman HENSARLING. Again, this is data. This is data from
your agency—

Mr. WATT. —other factors and make a loan as safe, which is ex-
actly what we have done with this 97 percent product; compen-
sating factors including housing counseling, including—

Chairman HENSARLING. Okay. Well, Director Watt, let’s not just
look—

Mr. WATT. —private mortage insurance—

Chairman HENSARLING. —let’s not just look—

Mr. WaTT. —all of those things—

Chairman HENSARLING. —you do recall I get to control—

Mr. WATT. —taken into account in determining—

Chairman HENSARLING. Let me quote from the same document,
“Default rates increase noticeably among loans used to purchase
homes at LTV ratios above 80 percent. There is substantial data
indicating that loans with LTV ratios of 80 percent or less perform
noticeably better than those with LTV ratios above 80 percent.”

So notwithstanding, Mr. Director, with all due respect, I under-
stand what you are saying. But I fear what you are doing is again
repeating the exact same mistakes that brought us here in the first
place. And now, you are in a contest with FHA to see who can be
the Nation’s largest subprime lender. I fear we are going in the
complete wrong direction with your policy.

I now recognize the ranking member for 5 minutes.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much. Mel Watt, I really wanted
to spend my time on the Affordable Housing Trust Fund. But I
must step in here to basically ask, when we take a look at those
that we would lend to with the 3 percent down, are we not talking
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about people who have shown that they pay their bills every

month, they have basically good credit, they have not defaulted,

they don’t have any bankruptcies? They just are not able to save

gp a 10 to 20 percent, as some more wealthier people are able to
0.

But these are good, hardworking taxpayers. Are these the kind
of people you are talking about?

Mr. WATT. That is exactly the kind of people that we would be
looking for. And we would pair that with strong credit scores, lower
debt-to-income ratios, housing counseling, and private mortgage in-
surance. All of which put together, compensate for the fact that you
are making a loan to somebody with a lower downpayment.

We have no interest in going back to irresponsible lending. And
it is part of our statutory mandate to make sure that doesn’t hap-
pen.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you. I think that even though I don’t have
the data or the information, that a large part of our society fits into
that category. And they deserve to be homeowners if, in fact, they
are hardworking citizens who pay their bills, who have not had any
problems. A 3 percent downpayment should not cause us any prob-
lems at all.

Let me get to the Affordable Housing Trust Fund. I would like
to commend you on your recent decision to follow the requirements
set forth in the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 and
lift the suspension on Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac’s obligation to
fund the National Housing Trust Fund and the Capital Magnet
Fund.

As you are well-aware, we are in the worst rental housing crisis
this Nation has ever seen. In the richest country in the world, it
is unconscionable that there are 7.1 million American households
for whom safe and decent housing is neither affordable nor avail-
able. In my own district alone, there is a shortage of nearly 43,000
affordable and available rental units for extremely and very-low-in-
come households.

These critical new funds will not only add to the supply of afford-
able rental housing, but will also help to address homelessness and
poverty across the country. Please talk to us about what factors
you considered in coming to your decision to end the suspension of
contributions to the funds.

Mr. WATT. Ranking Member Waters, I simply followed the stat-
ute. The statute tells us the exact circumstances for the criteria to
be applied on the suspension of the contributions to the Housing
Trust Fund. And it tells us the criteria to be applied under normal
circumstances for funding. And that is whether the contributions to
these funds would contribute or are contributing to the financial in-
stability of the enterprises, whether they are causing or would
cause the enterprises to be classified as undercapitalized, or wheth-
er they are preventing or would prevent the enterprises from suc-
cessfully completing a capital restoration plan. Those are the statu-
tory provisions.

They are the same provisions that Mr. DeMarco applied appro-
priately, in my opinion, at the time that they were applied to sus-
pend contributions to the trust fund. They are the same criteria
that I applied, appropriately in my opinion, to reinstate them. Be-
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cause circumstances have changed in that interim. So I simply fol-
lowed the statute. That is all I did.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you very much. That is very important to
know, because there are those—and some are my friends on the op-
posite side of the aisle—who would have us believe that you have
done something outside of the statutory requirements or mandates.
And so I am very pleased that you were able to clarify that. And
I think it is going to be—if we can get this implemented, it is going
to be very good for this country.

I yield back the balance of my time.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentlelady yields back. The Chair
now recognizes the gentleman from New Jersey, Mr. Garrett, chair-
man of our Capital Markets and GSEs Subcommittee. He is recog-
nized for 5 minutes.

Mr. GARRETT. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. I will follow up, Mr.
Chairman, on your questions with regard to the downpayment.

So obviously, we are seeing a return to loose underwriting stand-
ards at the agencies. I am sure, Director, you have read that one
of the largest banks in the country has publically stated that 3 per-
cent downpayment loans are simply too risky for them to originate.
And yet here, on the other hand, you are having the agencies—you
are instructing them to basically take on more risk than the largest
too-big-to-fail banks.

Now, every day we read in the paper how Wall Street banks are
greedy and risk-taking. But it would appear that in this situation,
you are doing just the exact opposite of what they are doing; they
are being more prudential in this matter, and you are saying, as
someone else once said, let’s roll the dice. But the difference here
is we are rolling the dice once again with taxpayer money, as op-
posed to private investors. Is that wise to do, to be riskier than—

Mr. WATT. —let me clarify that I haven’t instructed any bank to
make any loans that they think—

Mr. GARRETT. Well, not the banks. You are instructing your
agencies.

Mr. WATT. I have instructed that Fannie and Freddie can guar-
antee loans that are made responsibly that fit our criteria. The
bank you are talking about, I think, is the same one that made the
decision to acquire Countrywide. In following their experience, I
can understand why they might be a little bit reticent to go back
into that business, but that shouldn’t control the entire mortgage
market—

Mr. GARRETT. I am reclaiming my time.

They are doing that on behalf of their investors. And I guess I
am speaking on behalf of the American taxpayer, that we are con-
cerned that where the taxpayer dollars could potentially be as we
return to these very loose underwriting standards.

Another point that we read in the paper is how after the last cri-
sis, a lot of people felt they did everything right and still they got
burned at the end of the day from this crisis. And it seems to me
that with the handling you are doing with the g-fees, that is ex-
actly the same thing you are doing now.

With regard to loan-level price adjustments there is, as you
know, a fair amount of cross-subsidization that occurs on the pric-
ing here. What does that mean? That means that you have good
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borrowers with high downpayments and better credit scores, they
are being told that they have to pay the exact same fees as bor-
rowers who have lower downpayments and have worse credit
scores.

Would you explain to me why you consider it is fair to tell people
who have done everything right, saved their money, acted in a pru-
dential way, that they have to pay the exact same fees and have
the cross-subsidization there to those people who have done every-
thing wrong, haven’t saved, have bad credit, worse credit scores,
and what have you? Why is that fair?

Mr. WATT. I think your question illustrates the complexity of this
issue, Representative Garrett. And all I did was suspend it, sus-
pend the increase in guarantee fees, until we had a chance to
evaluate all of the implications of it. And when we announce the
guarantee fees—which we will do hopefully by the end of this quar-
ter—we might take into account some of the things that you are
talking about.

But doing that without a thorough evaluation and consideration
of all of the aspects of it—as you suggest we should do—I think
would have been irresponsible.

Mr. GARRETT. But it is pretty—and you only suspended the de-
creases, I understand. And it seems to be pretty plain on its face
that those that did good are being penalized for those that did
poorly. And yet, here we are three hundred—a year later, and we
are still in the situation of rewarding bad behavior and unfairly
treating those who showed good behavior.

Moving over to some other items. We don’t have a clock on here.
The securitization platform—I mentioned earlier that there is bi-
partisan support as far as moving forward. One of those areas is
the securitization platform. All parties, I think, seem to agree that
we should be having this.

And yet, we see that the industry seems to be cut out of some
of the development of the securitization platform. They are not
really allowed in at the ground floor, the creation of it and the gov-
ernance of this. Why are we, when we have a bipartisan initiative
here, when we have both sides of the aisle and both chambers look-
ing at it in the same manner, why are you cutting out industry?
Is this another attempt by the GSEs to try to continue what they
did before, to control the marketplace, to manipulate the going re-
forms, as opposed to allowing those players in the future to be able
to have a say in it?

Mr. WATT. My response would be twofold. Number one, we are
not cutting out private industry in our consultations. We are in
regular consultation with private idustry on the common
securitization platform. But—

Mr. GARRETT. Do they have a role in the governance? Do they
have a role in the governance of—

Mr. WATT. —the Chair when I discussed it with him, what I did
was exactly what I thought Republicans really support, is de-risk
this whole process by not trying to form a common securitization
platform for a future that you all had not yet defined.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
Members probably don’t need to be reminded that we are not in
our usual hearing room. Obviously, we are lacking the individual
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clocks. So to gauge your time, you need to look at the little color
wheel, if you will, at the witness table. And I think you otherwise
know the drill.

The Chair now recognizes the gentlelady from New York, Mrs.
Maloney, ranking member of our Capital Markets and GSEs Sub-
committee.

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you.

Director Watt, I was pleased last year when you delayed your
predecessor’s decision to raise g-fees. As you know, your prede-
cessor wanted to raise g-fees even more in four States, one of which
was New York. And New York and the other four have particularly
strong consumer protections for foreclosures. This would have need-
lessly harmed New York’s economy and would have discouraged
States from enacting stronger consumer protections. I think this
was an important decision. We should be rewarding States that put
strong consumer protections in, not penalizing them.

Now, of course, what I am hearing the markets are telling me—
or some of them—that they anticipate a possible decrease in the g-
fees, rather than an increase. So can you just give an update on
your review of the g-fees in general? And do you anticipate that
they will be going down and not going up? That is what I was told,
SO—

Mr. WATT. I don’t know where that information would come
from. We are still in the process of evaluating the input that we
have gotten in response to a request for input from the public on
this issue. And we anticipate making a decision hopefully by the
end of this quarter. It may slip into next quarter. But we are going
to make a decision, and then we will talk; we will justify and out-
line the reasons for that decision.

I don’t think I have any information about whether they are
going down or going up. Risk-based might have some adverse im-
pact on some of the States that you were talking about. But at this
point, I think it would be premature to talk about what that result
will be. Because I don’t even know what it will be. We are in the
process of evaluating it.

Mrs. MALONEY. In your deliberations, I hope that strong con-
sumer protections for foreclosures are considered a plus, something
for which States should be rewarded.

I have another question. Director Watt, we have heard a lot
about the Housing Trust Fund and the Capital Magnet Fund, some
of which has been critical. But, of course, we know the facts are
that the Capital Magnet Fund has already had one successful
round of funding in 2010, and it was a huge success through a pub-
lic-private partnership model: $80 million in funding from the Cap-
ital Magnet Fund was turned into $1 billion for affordable housing.
And I congratulate this effort.

Now, with your decision to start funding for both the Housing
Trust Fund and the Capital Magnet Fund, there will be hundreds
of millions of dollars for affordable housing every year. Can you
talk a little bit about the impact that you expect this funding to
have on the affordable housing crisis that our country is facing?
And can you talk a little bit about the public-private partnership
that emerged to help magnify the money? And are you looking at
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more public-private partnerships? Just in general, where this pro-
gram is going for affordable housing.

Mr. WATT. Representative Maloney, to be quite honest, I didn’t
take any of that into account. Those are policy decisions that I
think are legislative decisions, congressional decisions. And we
don’t have any control over at FHFA over the use of these funds.
Those decisions are actually made at Treasury and HUD. Our deci-
sion related only to whether or not to fund it, and applying the
statutory criteria to determine whether it should be funded or
should not be funded.

And so, we didn’t look at the use of these funds. We didn’t look
at the history of—I didn’t—I am not even sure I knew that there
had been projects—

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you for clarifying.

I would like to ask you about the risk retention rule. As you
know, the final rule inadvertently failed to exempt Freddie Mac’s
multifamily securities, even though it did exempt Fannie’s multi-
family securities. And I understand that the FHFA is working on
a possible solution for this already. Can you give us an update on
these efforts?

Mr. WATT. The risk retention rule was not done by FHFA. That
was a combined—that was a joint rulemaking process. So I am not
sure that we are looking at anything that is—

Mrs. MALONEY. But the fact that it inadvertently failed to ex-
empt Freddie Mac’s multifamily securities, even though it did ex-
empt Fannie’s multifamily securities—they should be treated the
same. That is a—

Mr. WATT. I would hope that whatever rule comes out would
treat both Fannie’s and Freddie’s securities the same. That is what
we are trying to work our way towards—

Mrs. MALONEY. Okay.

Mr. WATT. —in the single security. So—

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you.

Mr. WATT. —certainly—

Mrs. MALONEY. My time has expired. Thank you.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentlelady has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from North Carolina, Mr.
McHenry, vice chairman of the committee.

Mr. McHENRY. Director Watt, thank you. It is good to see you
again. And it is always good to see you on the plane coming back
and forth from your former district in Charlotte.

Mr. WATT. Congratulations on that beautiful baby.

Mr. McHENRY. Thank you. Thank you, Mel. I appreciate it. And
I appreciate your kindness and friendship over the years. We have
been able to have conversations even when we disagree about
issues. And so, I just wanted to ask you a few questions. But you
know me fairly well, so I figured at some point, you will cut me
off here.

So it seems that we have some conflicting actions that you have
taken. One is you suspend the g-fees, right, and you move away
from risk-based pricing. At the same time, you start holding up re-
serves to the Housing Trust Fund and allocating capital to the
Housing Trust Fund. In one respect, you are conserving capital for
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an assessment. In the other, you are actually moving capital away
from the enterprise. How do you reconcile that?

Mr. WATT. Representative McHenry, all I am doing is following
the statutes that were written by Congress and passed by Con-
gress. And we are trying to do it as judiciously and prudently as
we can. I am not even trying to connect those two things. The
Housing Trust Fund funding was an independent decision that was
based on the statute. The g-fee decision was a prudence decision
just to give us an opportunity to study the issue thoroughly. And
we are doing that. And we don’t know where we are going to get
to on that. So I think judging where that might go at this point
would be premature.

Mr. McHENRY. So under the statute, you have no choice? You
have to allocate capital for the Housing Trust Fund?

Mr. WATT. If the statutory standards are met, the contributions
to the trust fund can be suspended. They were suspended in 2008
by the acting Director at that time. And we applied the same prin-
ciples under changed circumstances to reinstate them. That is all
we did.

But the Housing Trust Fund was not created by FHFA. The
Housing Trust Fund was created by Congress. And the decision to
fund it or not fund it is based on statutory criteria.

Mr. McHENRY. Yes. But most of us look at Freddie being lever-
aged at 156 to 1, and Fannie being leveraged at 134 to 1, and think
that the conditions are not right. Because the requirement to sus-
pend the allocation of capital to the Housing Trust Fund shouldn’t
be justified under these circumstances with this type of leverage
rate of these institutions.

Mr. WATT. That is not what is one of the statutory criteria that
Congress set for evaluating whether to fund the Housing Trust
Fund or not fund the Housing Trust Fund.

Mr. MCHENRY. So is this an odd circumstance? Because you were
outspoken about the subprime lending in the private sector leading
up to the crisis. I heard you in debates here, I heard you on TV
at home; you said that these really high-LTV loans were problem-
atic, that this was deeply concerning, especially for those who
didn’t have savings, that a small fluctuation in the marketplace
could cause problems.

Do you have that similar concern? Because in many respects, you
are making substantial decisions—no, no—you are making huge
decisions. And the consequences of these actions are real. I know
you know that. But is there that conflict looking back at what you
said about the private sector versus the actions you are taking
right now?

Mr. WATT. I don’t think there is any conflict between what I said
then and what I am doing now. You need to make responsible
loans. And this decision was surrounded by a bunch of compen-
sating factors for every borrower who would make their loan as re-
liable a loan as a 10 percent downpayment loan, a 20 percent
downpayment loan. And that is our responsibility.

And I would hope that you all would rely on the same things
that I said in advocating for reform in this area, to know that we
are going to apply those principles and not sanction loans backed
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by Fannie and Freddie and the taxpayers that are not reliably ex-
pected to be paid.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentlelady from New York, Ms.
Velazquez.

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And welcome, es-
teemed colleague Director Watt.

I just would like to revisit again the question that was asked by
Congresswoman Carolyn Maloney regarding the National Housing
Trust Fund. I heard you when you said that it will be hard on
Treasury, the one making the decision as to which projects to fund.
My question to you is, when will that money make it out there?
Have you had any discussion with those two agencies?

Mr. WATT. I have not had any discussions with them about the
application of the funding. That is their decision to make. Treasury
makes the decisions about the Capital fund, and HUD makes the
decisions about Housing Trust Fund side of it. So those are their
decisions to make.

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. But do you have any idea as to when this money
will start?

Mr. WATT. Yes. I can tell you that because the process that we
followed directs Fannie and Freddie to start setting aside the funds
in January of 2015; and at the end of 2015, if circumstances don’t
reverse, then the moneys would actually be allocated into the Trust
Fund and the Capital Magnet Fund and could be used. So there
won’t be any use of those funds during 2015. It would be 2016 at
the earliest before the funds would be available.

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Thank you. Director Watt, as part of the public
mission, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac maintain a duty to serve the
entire housing market and support affordable housing preserva-
tion. In 2008, Congress asked FHFA to issue a rule to implement
this duty-to-serve requirement. But while a proposed rule was
issued in 2010, a final rule has not been promulgated to date.
When do you plan to issue a final rule?

Mr. WATT. We are in the process of looking at that. And you are
right, a proposed rule was issued in 2008 or 2009. It never was fi-
nalized because of whatever reasons. I don’t know. We haven’t tried
to evaluate that. But we are going to have a duty-to-serve rule fi-
nalized hopefully in the year 2015.

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Thank you. In August, FHFA proposed a new
housing rule category for small multifamily properties that have
units affordable to low-income families. This effort, of course, is
very important for places like New York City, where these prop-
erties are an important part of the housing stock.

While your agency has set initial benchmarks in an effort to take
a gradual approach, please explain how this goal will be evaluated
so that more ambitious targets can be set in the future.

Mr. WATT. We will evaluate it on the same terms that we evalu-
ate everything. First of all, make sure that the loans are safe and
sound. And second of all, that they achieve the purpose of serving
a group or a category of people who have been underserved. Which
is why we encouraged—directed Fannie and Freddie to look at how
to incentivize small developments. Because generally, smaller de-
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velopments have more orientation toward middle- and lower-in-
come people.

So that is included in the 2015 scorecard for Fannie and Freddie
to continue to work to encourage those kinds of loans. And we will
have in place an evaluation mechanism that makes sure that is ef-
fective. Or we will revise the expectations in the future based on
experience, which is something that we do quite regularly.

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HENSARLING. The Chair now recognizes the gentleman
from Oklahoma, Mr. Lucas.

Mr. Lucas. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and my old colleague, Di-
rector Watt.

I would like to address the Federal Home Loan Housing Fi-
nances proposed rulemaking regarding membership requirements
for Federal Home Loan Banks. And I am concerned that the pro-
posed rule would unnecessarily harm a significant number of com-
munity financial institutions in Oklahoma and across the country
by limiting membership in the Federal Home Loan Bank System.

In recent years, it is been increasingly difficult for these institu-
tions to provide mortgage financing needed in their communities.
And the Federal Home Loan Banks have served a very critical role
as a source of liquidity during these challenges times.

I guess my question, Mel, is why propose such a regulation at a
time when community banks and credit unions are in need of every
credit resource available to them to serve their communities? Or as
Congressman Watt would have said, what is the problem you are
trying to fix with this rule?

Mr. WATT. There are some potential problems that we are trying
to fix to make sure that the Federal Home Loan Banks meet the
statutory purposes that have been set.

First of all, you don’t want anybody to be a member of the Fed-
eral Home Loan Bank System and get the benefits of it unless they
meet the criteria that Congress has set. And we were concerned
that some of the members of Federal Home Loan Banks were not
meeting these criteria.

I can go into more detail. I can give you a complete outline of
the rationale. But we are trying also to do this in a way that does
not have the adverse impact that you are talking about.

Mr. Lucas. But as I understand it, Director, under the present
system, once an institution meets the requirement to participate,
they still have all the obligations and all the standards that have
to be met by any Home Loan Bank board institution.

There is just some concern out there in the countryside, and per-
haps in the hallways of Congress, that there is more to this than
just an ongoing set of standards, that perhaps since the Adminis-
tration has not really been able to legislate much in the last 4-plus
years, that this is another effort to change how the system works
by rule and not by law, since I don’t think this institution would
pass a bill to do this.

So I guess my question is, is this an effort by the Administration
to be able to channel and steer how these institutions use this re-
source?

Mr. WATT. First of all, let me be clear with you, as I have been
with the Administration. I am not part of the Administration. The
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Federal Housing Finance Agency is an independent regulatory
agency. We don’t play out the Administration’s policy. We follow
the statute. And that is what we are doing in this case.

Mr. Lucas. But once again, to paraphrase Congressman Watt:
The folks what brung ya are the folks what keep you there; i.e.,
the question still goes back to, is this an effort to try through the
rule process to determine how these resources are used and, in ef-
fect, to put the institutions that are a part of the Home Loan Bank
board system on a rather short leash?

Mr. WATT. We have no agenda, other than making sure that
they—that members of Federal Home Loan Banks meet the criteria
that Congress has established for membership.

The one that—and I know this is a controversial issue because
we put out the rule, we got 1,300 comments. That is almost unprec-
edented. We are going to go through every one of those comments
and evaluate every single one of them. And most of them, to be
quite—I would say probably 90 percent of them appear to be
against the proposed rule. So obviously, we have touched a nerve.

Mr. Lucas. It is good—

Mr. WATT. But we are going to apply the statute and try not to
have the adverse impact that people are contemplating might be a
result of this rule.

Mr. Lucas. You have always been a man of your word. I take
you as a man of your word. But we are in an environment where
a lot of things are going on in very interesting ways. And I would
just note that I would hope the committee would be very sensitive
about doing anything to a model that has worked really well and
is working well in a particularly tough set of times for those insti-
tutions.

Mr. WaTT. I agree with you.

Mr. Lucas. I appreciate our friendship. And many of the under-
classmen weren’t here when you and I worked to help whomever
the ranking member and chairman were at any given time, over 2
decades almost. So as we helped leadership, I am going to try and
help you, sir.

Mr. WATT. Thank you so much. It is great to see you again.

Mr. Lucas. I yield back, Mr. Chairman

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman yields back. The Chair
now recognizes the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr. Lynch, for
5 minutes

Mr. LyncH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I want to welcome
back Director Watt. It is good to see you again. And as you can see,
some things have not changed here in terms of how we might view
affordable housing and the way FHFA works

There was a great article yesterday in the New York Times by
Searcey and Bob Gebeloff. It talked about how the middle class is
continuing to shrink. And this phenomenon is resulting in more
people being squeezed into the very bottom of income earners. That
is obviously putting a lot of pressure on affordable housing, which
is where you come in.

According to the National Low Income Housing Coalition, we
need about 7 million more homes nationwide that are affordable
and available to extremely-low-income households and those with
incomes at 30 percent or less of the area median income. And I
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know that in my home State of Massachusetts, there is a shortfall
of about 175,000 affordable units, and in my district it is about—
let’s see—16,000 units.

There are a couple of tools that you have. And I am happy to see
that they are beginning to be used. The Housing Trust Fund and
the Capital Magnet Fund, I think can be part of the solution. And
now, I know that you are following statutory directives in terms of
the Magnet Fund. But can you talk a little bit more broadly about
how your affordable housing goals are consistent with the reality
that we are seeing out there?

I know that the situation seems to be getting worse for that tier
of people who would benefit from access to affordable rental hous-
ing, never mind the 3 percent downpayment on purchasing hous-
ing. But there are folks who are, I think, have resigned themselves
that they are not home purchasers, that they are renters now. How
does your affordable housing goal help those people?

Mr. WATT. First of all, we haven’t finalized the affordable hous-
ing goals yet. The rule is in process. And we are evaluating com-
ments, So—

Mr. LyNcH. How do you anticipate your goals once you figure
them out?

Mr. WATT. Here is the way we think of this. First of all, we want
to, on the ownership side for people who can afford to pay a mort-
gage, make it available to them. On the rental side, we want to
make sure that affordable housing is available in the marketplace.
There is, actually, a very robust multifamily market on the high
end, but not so much on the affordable end. Which is why when
we wrote the scorecard criteria, we exempted from the $30 billion—
or whatever the figure was; I can’t even remember what it was—
cap, affordable housing developments to try to encourage Fannie
and Freddie to be more involved and active in getting into that
space, which is underserved by the private sector.

So, that is what we have done. And the rule itself, we will try
to build on that and incentivize that. You are right; there are a lot
more people renting now than had been historically renting. The
rental market is robust and there are not enough units to serve
that market.

Mr. LYNCH. Okay. I see my time is just about expired. I yield
back. And I thank you.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman yields back. The Chair
now recognizes the gentleman from Texas, Mr. Neugebauer, chair-
man of our Financial Institutions Subcommittee.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Director Watt, it is good to see you again. You
mentioned a couple of times—I want to talk about g-fees first. That
goal—or you are currently studying the g-fee issue and will make
a determination? It is my understanding that a study was done
prior to the previous Director issuing a directive to increase the g-
fee to 10 percent.

So I guess my first question is, if we have already studied it, why
are we studying it again?

Mr. WATT. I don’t think we should ever stop evaluating issues.
I was not a party to the study that was done before. We obviously
are taking that study and any conclusions that it reached into ac-
count in reaching our conclusion. But we have been very trans-
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parent in seeking input about how these g-fees should be set, what
criteria should be applied in setting the g-fees, should it be just
about protecting against the risk that Fannie and Freddie are as-
suming? Should it be about capital formation? Should it be about
attracting private capital into the—the process has been very
transparent. And—

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. So you decided to study it again, is what—

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Okay. So the cross-subsidization issue that the
gentleman from New Jersey brought up I think is an issue that I
am interested in, as well. And, in fact, I had conversations with
your predecessor in that there are some States that have very, very
stringent foreclosure procedures that in many cases keep the peo-
ple who loan the money in good faith, not months from getting
their property back if the person’s not paying, but in some cases
years.

And so I think that in those cases, I support those—that is a
higher risk to those entities and those—where those foreclosure
rules are very consumer-oriented. And so I am not opposed to those
States deciding that. I think that is their right. But I think what
they have to also understand is when you make it so consumer-ori-
ented, you penalize the people who are loaning the money and
causing losses—and what we have seen in many of those States
where they had—where it is very difficult to get your property
back, that those properties were stripped of windows and sinks.

And so, I just want to say to you that I think pricing your g-fees
on risk is important.

Now, one of the things that you alluded to you in your report—
I mean in your written testimony, and you brought it up as well,
is you have been doing some risk transferring. And I guess the
question is, if you are not taking a risk, you don’t have to transfer
it. But I wondered if you could give the committee some idea how
many basis points it is costing to transfer that risk. What is the
pricing on those transactions that you are doing that would—to
give us some idea of what it is costing to reinsure those risks?

Mr. WATT. I can’t tell you in basis points. But I can tell you that
one of the criteria that is always applied is that a risk transfer
must be done in a commercially reasonable manner, and it can’t be
just giving away assets. Because that would be inconsistent with
our conserve and preserve mandate under the conservatorship stat-
ute, so—

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. I think what I am trying to get to, though, is
in the current situation, where Freddie and Fannie really don’t—
they need to make a profit but there are really no market forces
in place there to determine whether—what is the value of these en-
tities.

And so the question is, is if you are transferring that risk, it
would be helpful for us to know that. Because that may—should
alsod influence what your g-fee pricing is going to be. In other
words—

Mr. WarT. We have that information. I don’t mean to suggest
that we don’t have that information. We have the information on
every risk transfer transaction that has been undertaken: the cost;
what the models say the value was; what Fannie and Freddie made
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on the transactions. We have that information. But you asked me
what are the number of basis points. That is information I wouldn’t
have off the top of my head. But we can provide more information
to you, if that is what you need.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. I would like that. And the final point I would
make is that, on the downpayment, I think it is erroneous—kind
of ironic—maybe erroneous, too. But it is ironic that we made FHA
increase their downpayment to 3.5 percent. And it looks like the
two of you have a race here of seeing who can get the most market
share here. And so you have kind of one-upped FHA by going to
a 3 percent downpayment when they have a 3.5 percent downpay-
ment.

Mr. WATT. First of all, you should be clear that we are not in
competition with FHA.

Mr. NEUGEBAUER. Sure you are.

Mr. WATT. We are not. The market might—the market is going
to go to whomever gives them the best deal. We know that. But we
are not competing with FHA. We are trying to provide liquidity in
Ehe market, which is what our mandates says we are supposed to

0.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Georgia, Mr. Scott.

Mr. ScorT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And welcome, Director. I
feel good and I feel proud to see you sitting where you are sitting
and doing what you are doing for the people of this Nation. Con-
gratulations. I think you are doing a great job.

I would like for us to revisit for a moment the Housing Trust
Fund. And I would like to clear up some things so that folks will
understand. First of all, both you and I were here sitting on this
committee when none other than President George W. Bush au-
thorized this Housing Trust Fund. And if you recall, when he au-
thorized it he said that this is perhaps the best tool that we could
use to help get housing for our most vulnerable population.

So I want to set the record straight that this is both a Demo-
cratic and a Republican initiative. And secondly, you have moved
to reinstate the payments largely following the orders of us in Con-
gress. Because during the economic recovery, we put three criterion
in for suspending it. Those criterion now no longer exist for the
GSEs.

And so you are operating on this trust fund within the authority,
first of all, that President George Bush gave you. And secondly,
what the Congress of the United States reinforced. I just want to
make sure that is clear.

Now I want to talk about one other thing, because I think it is
very important, and that is principal reduction. That is really at
the core of helping people. And all the evidence is that that is the
case.

Recently, you went to—and that is another thing I want to com-
mend you for. Because you go out where the problems are. You
have been out in the Nation. You have been to Atlanta, and we cer-
tainly appreciated you there with the HARP program. But you
went to Detroit where this problem is very pronounced. And I think
you articulated there your concern about being able to use the nec-
essary tools for principal reduction.
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I think that this is the core of it. Would you mind addressing
that within the light of what you said and how important principal
reduction is?

Mr. WATT. It allows me to go back to a point that I made with
Representative Neugebauer. This is one of those issues that I have
received a lot of second-guessing about. Because there was a study
done about principal reduction before I got there at FHFA also.
And I haven’t done principal reduction either. We are still studying
that issue, just like we are still studying the g-fee issue.

And what we are trying to do on principal reduction is find a
place where it is beneficial to borrowers and not negative net
present value to Fannie and Freddie. Right?

And there are some instances in which that is the case; it is ben-
eficial to borrowers and not negative to Fannie and Freddie. And
when we find that niche, that is when we are going to make a deci-
sion about this.

Now, in Detroit, we are, under the Neighborhood Stabilization
Initiative, testing some things there to see where that sweet spot
is. Because if you have a whole neighborhood that is sitting there
with vacant properties, half of the properties—

Mr. ScorT. Right.

Mr. WATT. —vacant, it pulls down the value of the other prop-
erties in that neighborhood. So we are trying to craft something
that will work for the enterprises and for the borrowers.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Missouri, Mr.
Luetkemeyer, chairman of our Housing and Insurance Sub-
committee.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And congratula-
tions to you, Mr. Watt, on your appointment. I don’t know whether
to congratulate you or empathize or sympathize with you. But we
are glad you are here today.

So, to follow up on a couple of comments that were made earlier
with regards to the capital that you have in the GSEs and the abil-
ity to provide stability, one of the things that I am looking at here
as I look through this is, your past dues on Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac right now are just a little less than 2 percent, both
of them. So that is good. Is my microphone not on?

Mr. WATT. I can hear you, but I am having a little trouble pick-
ing up all of your sentences. I'm sorry.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Okay. Then I will hold the microphone a lit-
tle closer. I apologize. Your past dues for Fannie and Freddie both
are a little under 2 percent right now, which is very good. But your
capital is at .4 percent. We are supposed to be at 2. And so I guess
my question is how—and in your testimony, you say enterprises do
not have the ability to build capital internally while they remain
in conservatorship. How do we solve the problem of additional bad
debts popping up?

And I guess another subsequent question to go with that is, do
you have any lawsuits pending that can bring in cash to add to
your capital count? Or whenever a lawsuit is filed and you win it,
does that money go to the treasurer or does it go into—how do you
solve the problem of having enough capital to absorb the losses, is
my question.
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Mr. WATT. We can’t build up capital because we are operating
under a preferred stock purchase agreement with Treasury in con-
servatorship that sweeps all of the profits that Fannie and Freddie
make to the taxpayers.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Right.

Mr. WarT. That was the quid pro quo for—

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. If that is the case though—

Mr. WATT. —keeping them from going—Fannie and Freddie from
going into—

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. If that is the case, though, how do you—
whenever further bad debts losses occur, where do you take those
losses? Eventually just go to the treasurer and ask them to write
a check to build more accounts?

Mr. WATT. That is what would happen under the preferred stock
purchase agreements. Basically, the taxpayers are backing Fannie
and Freddie. And they will be until GSE reform is done. And we
don’t—we can’t do that. We don’t do GSE reform. That is why it
is so important for Congress to act on GSEs.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. So I saw that you had some nice income fig-
ures. And I assume part of that is also the settlement of lawsuits
with different entities. Are there any—

Mr. WATT. It has been substantial.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. —lawsuits pending now?

Mr. WATT. There are three more lawsuits—two more lawsuits
pending.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Okay. When you win those lawsuits, do those
dollars go to your capital account, or do they go to the Treasury?

Mr. WATT. They will go into Freddie and Fannie’s account. And
if at the end of the year they are—

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. That gets swept—

Mr. WATT. —they are profits, they will be swept—

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. All right.

Mr. WATT. —to Treasury. Yes.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Very good.

One of the concerns that I have—excuse me—also is with regards
to the way that you are pricing things and the way that you are
changing some of your rules and regulations. Having been in the
money loaning business for 35 years, I can tell you that there are
certain tenets of lending you can’t get away from, no matter how
much you want to do it. Certain things have to happen. If they
don’t, you lose. It is just that simple.

Mr. WATT. It is a risk. You are right.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. Just that simple. Everybody wants to say
well, I can slice the bread thinner. I am a little smarter than the
next guy. All I have to do is just tweak here, tweak there. I'm
sorry. It doesn’t work. After 35 years, I have stubbed my toes
against certain things stumbling over this. There are certain tenets
that have to be there, that is it.

And so my concern is that when we change these things and we
loosen rules up—as you have seen over the last 6 years, Fannie
and Freddie have had a resurgence. They actually now are profit-
able; they are turning a profit. So why in the world do you go back
now and want to change those sound tenets of lending to loosen it
up and head down the same path that caused the problem before?
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Mr. WATT. First of all, you are absolutely right; we are in the
risk business. And there is no way to get away from risk. You can
make—any loan at some point can become risky. So what we do is
on every loan that we back, we try to assess what are the risks as-
sociated with this loan. And we try to minimize those risks. Now,
you can’t eliminate risk—

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. With respect, I have one more question, and
I see my time is about up here.

Mr. WaTT. Okay.

Mr. LUETKEMEYER. With regards to—in your testimony, you also
want to try to move a lot of stuff to the private sector. And I think
that is laudable. That is a thing that we need to be doing.

My concern is, though, that if you continue to compete with the
private sector by lowering guarantee fees, by loosening lending
standards, it makes it more difficult for the private sector to step
in and do that. Would you agree with that statement?

Mr. WATT. Yes. I agree with it generally. But at the same time,
our responsibility is to assure a liquid housing finance market in
the interim until you all do GSE reform. So we are balancing risk
and availability of housing finance, which is what I said in my
opening statement—

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Texas, Mr. Green,
ranking member of our Oversight and Investigations Sub-
committee.

Mr. GREEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I thank the ranking
member, as well. And Director Watt, it was a preeminent privilege
to serve with you for nearly a decade in Congress. You were always
a voice of reason. And I see that you continue to be that voice of
reason.

I would like to talk to you about the FICO score that the GSEs
are required to adhere to. Under this current FICO standard, we
have a circumstance that allows bad credit for utilities and rental
payments to be utilized when ascertaining a score, but the good
credit that one has for these very same utilities and rental pay-
ments is not utilized.

And I am mentioning this to you because I think we need a more
inclusive model. I am not talking about doing anything that would
in any way impair or prevent a good FICO score from being devel-
oped. I just think that it is fair—we have used this term “fairness”
this morning, “fair play.” It seems fair to me that if you are going
to use the adverse information, that we should use that informa-
tion in a positive way when it is available for Fair Isaac to score.

These FICO scores, as you know, are exceedingly important. In
fact, they are everything when it comes to getting a loan.

So can you please give me just a bit of intelligence on this in
terms of how we might work with your office to try to expand and
have a more inclusive credit scoring model?

Mr. WATT. First of all, you are right—credit scoring is one of
those areas where there have been—

Chairman HENSARLING. Director Watt, is your microphone on?

Mr. WATT. Did it go off? I'm sorry.

Chairman HENSARLING. If you could pull it a little closer to you,
please.
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Mr. GREEN. Would you add these 30 seconds to my time, please?

Chairman HENSARLING. I will consider it.

Mr. GREEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WATT. Some things don’t change in this committee.

So there are alternative credit scoring models that are beginning
to be out there now. FICO is updating its credit scoring model.
Vantage has a credit scoring model. There are several. And what
we have done in this year’s 2015 scorecard is we have instructed
Fannie and Freddie to evaluate these credit score—these alter-
native credit scoring models to see if we can get to a better place
in this area. Not a race to the bottom. We don’t want credit
scores—

Mr. GREEN. Exactly.

Mr. WATT. —that get more people the ability to get loans and are
not reliable. So we asked them to evaluate the reliability of it. We
asked them to evaluate the operational challenges that would go
with implementing alternative credit scoring models.

So this is an area that we are working aggressively on this year.
We started it last year in response—well, not in response, but a
number of people on this committee have written to me about the
alternative credit scoring models, both on the Republican side and
the Democratic side. It is not a partisan issue. So we are trying to
figure out how we can do this, but do it in a reliable way and in
a way that operationally doesn’t create angst in the entire market.
Because what we do in this space could have some significant im-
plications.

Mr. GREEN. Thank you for exploring the possibilities. Because I
concur with you, there are alternative models that seem to indicate
that we have some opportunities.

Let me move quickly to the Housing Trust Fund, because I think
it is important for us to explain that when we—and you were
here—developed the formula, if you will, we put a trigger in. And
that trigger was placed there to prevent a person who might be in
your position, who might have opinions that would vary from what
we thought the law should require. So the trigger required that we
not fund because of circumstances, and then it requires that we do
fund because of circumstances. It allows circumstances to dictate
the actions of the Director, as opposed to the will of the Director.

I think it was a pretty good idea then. It seems like it is a pretty
good idea now to take the Director to the extent that you can out
of play. And this is no disrespect to you. It is just like we were try-
ing to protect the process that could help the people that I was sent
here to represent, a good many of whom don’t have as much in as-
sets liquidity as others.

Chairman HENSARLING. Very brief answer, please.

Mr. WaTT. I am happy to follow the statute that was written.
And that is exactly what we have done. And I stand by that deci-
sion—

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from California, Mr.
Royce, Chair of the House Foreign Affairs Committee.

Mr. RoYcE. Director, congratulations. It is good to see you again.

Mr. WaTT. Thank you. It is good to see you again.
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Mr. RoYcE. Thank you. As you know, my concerns have always
gone to these issues of moral hazard and over-leverage, whether it
was a Republican Administration or a Democratic Administration.
But I think until 2007, we probably could have considered some of
my concerns hypothetical or philosophical. But after 2007, I think
that over-leverage issue sort of proved a point.

And looking at the headlines—the headlines read, “Government
keeps pushing mortgage guarantees as risk index rises.” Here is
another headline, “FHFA orders GSEs to start supporting afford-
able housing trust funds.” Now, surprisingly, the year here is not
2005, it is 2015.

And so we find the FHA today engaged in this race with Fannie
and Freddie to see who can more swiftly crowd out the private sec-
tor, who can assume more risk on behalf of the American taxpayer.
And I would just point out that this is kind of a frightening race
here. Because, in my view, we have seen it before. The FHFA has
joined sort of a moral hazard problem here.

In December, you announced that the GSEs should begin to put
more money into the coffers of housing advocacy groups through
the Housing Trust Fund, established under the Housing and Eco-
nomic Recovery Act. And you made this move, despite the fact that
Fannie and Freddie have yet to repay a lot of the money due to
the American people. We can argue about whether it is $200 billion
or—but there was a lot of money lost at the end of the day because
of over-leverage.

So it is difficult to see how you can argue that as it is required
by law, the GSEs are financially stable enough to begin the trans-
fer of money to housing groups. Let me show you the ratios here.
And I think this was pointed out earlier. Fannie Mae leveraged at
341 to 1. Now, that is a capital ratio of .29 percent. Freddie Mac,
153 to 1, and an equally concerning leverage ratio of .65 percent.
You remember a decade ago, I was arguing against 100 to 1 lever-
age ratios. These ratios are excessive of that.

And you said earlier in this hearing that the leverage ratio is not
something the statute requires you to look at when resuming allo-
cations. I have a different reading of that statute that I will share
with you. What the statute requires is that you “shall” suspend al-
locations, not “may.” The statute reads, “shall suspend allocations
if they would contribute to the financial instability of the enterprise
or would cause the enterprise to be classified as undercapitalized.
So in reality, the statistics cited earlier do come into play. So, Di-
rector, how can the enterprises be in this state with these leverage
ratios—in one case 341 to 1—and not be deemed both financially
instable and undercapitalized? That is my question.

Mr. WATT. First of all, we put in place prudential stops if cir-
cumstances go back in the other direction. If we ever have a draw
on the Treasury, that would automatically stop the funding of the
Housing Trust Fund.

Mr. ROYCE. But it is already undercapitalized, is the point I am
making.

Mr. WATT. We don’t have—when Fannie and Freddie were put
into conservatorship and the preferred stock purchase agreements
were entered into with Treasury, that suspended the capital of
Fannie and Freddie. Now, if we were building up capital, I under-
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stand exactly what you are saying. But those two criteria don’t
apply anymore, because they are in conservatorship. Every dime is
going to the taxpayers if there is a profit.

Mr. ROYCE. There is statutory language here that requires an
end to the allocation. I think it is very straightforward. But I will
close with this.

Today I, along with many of my Republican colleagues, will re-
introduce the Pay Back the Taxpayers Act. And this bill will ensure
that money coming in from the GSEs will go to the taxpayers, in
other words, will go to address this issue, instead of being diverted
to the Housing Trust Fund. But thank you, Director. It is good to
see you again.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Missouri, Mr.
Cleaver, ranking member of our Housing and Insurance Sub-
committee.

Mr. CLEAVER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Ranking Member
Waters. And thank you for being here, Mr. Watt.

There has been a lot of discussion about the 3 percent down. And
I am not sure if the suggestion is that a 3 percent down is reckless.
I was looking at a study, V.A. has a 0 percent down and a lower
foreclosure rate than the prime lenders.

So is there any evidence that 3 percent is going to cause more
foreclosures if 0 percent is not causing foreclosures? And what is
it about O to 3 that creates this problem?

Mr. WarT. I think, Representative Cleaver, the challenge is to
look at lenders and make a determination; when the downpayment
is lower, there is the potential that it could be a riskier loan. But
when you pair that with other compensating factors—which this
product does—you offset that additional risk.

And that is exactly what we have done. Lending is about assess-
ing the ability of people to pay. And what most people don’t realize
is that probably 90 percent of the people who are underwater, who
have no equity in their mortgages at this point, are continuing to
pay their mortgages.

Right? So that is not a criteria whether somebody is going to pay,
whether you have 3 percent, 10 percent. It is about whether you
want to have a home that you own, right? And so you assess those
criteria. And there are substantial studies that suggest that—con-
firm that housing counseling, homeownership counseling, makes
people better borrowers, more reliable borrowers. This program
is—that is one of the compensating factors. And if all else fails, you
have to have private mortgage insurance to back the loan.

So it is not as if we have created a risky situation. These are not
the loans that had no documentation, no resets after 90 days or 3
years. These are not risky loans. And we have made that assess-
ment based on research, not based on politics. Based on research,
we have made that assessment. And I stand behind this decision.
That is why I was happy to come here and have the opportunity
to talk about the prudential compensating factors that we have put
around this thing to make sure that you all understand that my
philosophy has not changed; if somebody cannot pay a loan, they
shouldn’t be given the loan.
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If you look down there and say this person can’t pay this loan,
it would be irresponsible for us to say that we should be making
loans to those people, or that Fannie and Freddie should be back-
ing those loans—

Mr. CLEAVER. Yes. I think I heard you clearly.

Mr. WATT. —to understand.

Mr. CLEAVER. Maybe I have time for a quick question. Let’s re-
move the sociological issues, if people want to connect that to the
loans. The economy is not healing for some people. We still have
stagnant wages. And, in fact, hourly wages are actually ticking
down in terms of keeping up with inflation. So if we are having
stagnant wages and we are trying to heal the economy and housing
is a significant part of healing the economy, having a housing mar-
ket that is healthy, does it make sense then for us to put interest
rates and downpayments high when we are trying to get the hous-
ing industry healed?

Can we heal the housing industry without getting more people
to buy houses, people who qualify, creditworthy people? Is there
any other way to do it, to get people to buy more houses without
making it affordable?

Mr. WATT. Congress has given us this mandate: Do lending, back
loans that are safe and sound, and provide liquidity in the market.
We are constantly balancing those two objectives. That is what we
ared in business to do, and that is what we are planning to continue
to do.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Michigan, Mr.
Huizenga, chairman of our Monetary Policy and Trade Sub-
committee.

Mr. HuiZzENGA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And welcome back
to—well, I guess this isn’t quite home turf, since we are visiting
somebody else’s committee hearing room while ours is under some
much-needed repair. But almost 2 years ago, I had a chance to ask
your predecessor, Mr. DeMarco, about FHFA’s intentions as it re-
lated to new regulations in the lender-placed insurance market, the
LPI market. And I urged Director DeMarco to make sure that any
such regulations met a test of producing a fair and open market-
place for providers of LPI and for, more importantly, even the con-
sumers, which in turn would produce potentially lower prices for
these consumers.

Can you please provide the committee with any kind of update
in this particular area that has gone on? I know at that time he
was looking at some rules, so—

Mr. WATT. First of all, Acting Director DeMarco is to be com-
mended and FHFA is to be commended for getting into this space.
Because there was a lot of abuse going on. There were virtually no
controls. And FHFA addressed some of those inappropriate prac-
tices by directing the enterprises to prohibit servicers or servicer
affiliates from receiving compensation in the form of commissions
for placing insurance, because there was a perverse financial incen-
tive for placing insurance in these circumstances with affiliates or
people who were paying commissions.

We have formed a working group, because this is an issue that
is not only an FHFA issue, it impacts everybody who has a mort-
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gage in this country. And we have set up a regulatory working
group consisting of 14 State insurance regulators, the National As-
sociation of Insurance Commissioners, and 8 Federal regulatory
agency representatives to try to figure out how best to attack this
problem.

Mr. HUIZENGA. And when was that formed?

Mr. WATT. Beg your pardon?

Mr. HUIZENGA. When was that formed?

Mr. WATT. That was formed in 2013.

Mr. HUIZENGA. Okay. And is there a status update?

Mr. WATT. They have had seven meetings up to this point. And
in the meantime, things have improved because of these interim re-
quirements we imposed on Fannie and Freddie. But we are con-
tinuing to work on a set of guidelines that would apply across the
whole housing industry.

Mr. HUIZENGA. Do you have a timeframe/timeline of when that
will be completed? I think anything that is in limbo like that is,
probably needs to get wrapped up.

Mr. WATT. It is hard to set a timeframe on a lot of these things,
as you have noted. But we are going to do it as soon as soon as
they come out with a set of recommendations. We are evaluating
those. And we are—

Mr. HUIZENGA. So they have not come up with those rec-
ommendations as of yet?

Mr. WATT. They have not come up with those recommendations
as of yet.

Mr. HUIZENGA. Okay.

Mr. WATT. And so we expect that to happen sometime during
this year.

Mr. HUIZENGA. Okay. All right. We will follow up on that.

Now I am going to ask you a question as I was going back over
some of the testimony from back then. I am going to ask you a
question that I asked Mr. DeMarco, as well.

Is the 30-year mortgage necessary, and why?

Mr. WATT. Now you have gotten me into congressional territory.
I think that is a decision that really is more appropriately made—
I can tell you that demographics are changing. People are a lot
more mobile than they used to be. And a 30-year mortgage was
bottomed on people staying in the same place for 30 years, or that
assumption. And on the fact that it would get you a lower payment
if it—so there—there are a lot of factors that go into that. But that
isn’t a—

Mr. HUIZENGA. But isn’t that really—

Mr. WATT. —decision that FHFA is going to make. That is a deci-
sion that I think is more appropriately made in the legislative con-
text.

Mr. HUIZENGA. Personally, I think it might be the private market
space that is probably where most of that is—

Mr. WATT. That is true also.

Mr. HUIZENGA. I don’t know if you are aware of this. And I am
going to quote this: “The Methuselah of mortgages has arrived; the
50-year home loan.” That gets me very, very nervous when we are
having these types of timeframes out there. But I appreciate it.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. WATT. Mr. Chairman, just for his information, we don’t allow
Fannie and Freddie to back 50-year mortgages. Thirty years is our
limit. So, be clear on that.

Chairman HENSARLING. In listening to your comments, it was
one of the few times I agreed with you. I was about to yield you
more time. But instead, we will turn to the gentleman from Texas.
Mr. Hinojosa is recognized for 5 minutes.

Mr. HINOJOSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for not
being here earlier, but I was at another committee where we were
reorganizing. I want to say good morning and thank you to my
former colleague, Director Watt, for being here today to give the Fi-
nancial Services Committee an update on the changes to the hous-
ing finance system and FHFA’s role going forward.

I believe that Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac share very important
goals such as ensuring liquidity in the mortgage market and pro-
moting homeownership. However, due to their financial trouble in
recent years, we have seen attempts to not just reform them, but
wind them down completely, and I don’t agree with that.

I would like to go right into the questions. Director Watt, last
year President Obama said that he would like to see Fannie Mae
and Freddie Mac wound down and replaced by a government-
backed mortgage bond insurer. Can you tell us where you stand on
that proposal? And do you think this could negatively or positively
affect the homebuying market?

Mr. WATT. Representative Hinojosa, that is a subject that I am
not going to express an opinion about. That is a legislative congres-
sional decision. And just to kind of put it in perspective, when I got
to FHFA, there were multiple visions or views about GSE reform.
And I kind of took FHFA out of that discussion, because we were
sending mixed messages. It wasn’t part of the statutory mission
that FHFA has, which is to, in the present, guarantee liquidity and
safety and soundness in the market. That is a congressional deci-
sion, not an FHFA one.

Mr. HINOJOSA. I respect your answer. But I want to commend
you, because since FHFA’s conservatorship of Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac, we have seen a stark change in the finances of GSEs
for the better. And we thank you for your leadership and your
being able to make those improvements. I especially like the $38
billion in extra funds that you gave our Nation’s Treasury.

I have another question. Late last year, Fannie Mae and Freddie
Mac announced new lending guidelines designed to help more low-
income and first-time buyers afford homes, including a reduction of
the minimum downpayment for a home from 5 percent to 3 per-
cent. What are other proposals is FHFA looking at to encourage
first-time homebuyers? And how is the agency making people
aware of these initiatives that I have mentioned?

Mr. WATT. We have a number of things already on the books. I
don’t know that we are looking at any new proposals that I would
indicate to you. But we have homeowner modification programs.
We have the HARP program, which is a refinance program for peo-
ple who are underwater but have been regularly paying their mort-
gage. And the 97 percent loan product.

I think what we have tasked Fannie and Freddie to do is to in
this space evaluate how we can make credit available to credit-
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worthy people. And that is part of the 2015 scorecard. It was part
of the 2014 scorecard. They operate in this area regularly. We
evaluate what they propose. It is all research-based. And we try to
make good, prudent decisions in the interest of safety and sound-
ness and the interest of liquidity in the market.

Mr. HiNoJOSA. T want to ask my last question. What steps, if
any, is FHFA taking to ensure that private capital is reentering
the market? Because I can see some months where it—the num-
bers being—that people are buying new homes or used homes has
been going up, and then suddenly they went down. So this is im-
portant to be on the private capital reentering the market.

Mr. WATT. The major way is that we are doing aggressive risk
transferring to the private sector. We are not holding onto these
loans. We are transferring that risk back into the private sector.
And we have tripled—quadrupled, really, the risk transfers since
I have been there.

Mr. HINOJOSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Wisconsin, Mr.
Duffy, chairman of our Oversight and Investigations Subcommittee.

Mr. Durry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And welcome again, Mr.
Watt. Over the course of your testimony, you have indicated that
you are following the law and following the statute, which we ap-
preciate, because we don’t always think that laws and statutes are
followed.

I want to follow up on Mr. Royce’s line of questioning in regard
to the funding of the Housing Trust Fund. Now, you are obviously
aware of Section 1337. And basically, we have a discussion about
whether the GSEs are well-capitalized. And if they are under-
capitalized, you really can’t fund the Housing Trust Fund. Would
you agree with that?

Mr. WATT. Yes. Well, no.

Mr. DUFFY. Kind of?

Mr. WATT. Not undercapitalized. But if they are not making a
profit, I absolutely agree with you.

Mr. Durry. They have to be well-capitalized.

Mr. WATT. Capital is a whole different issue that basically when
Fannie and Freddie were put into conservatorship, the capital con-
siderations went away. Because basically, we don’t have any cap-
ital at this point.

Mr. DUFFY. One of the drawbacks of statutes is you don’t get to
split hairs. The language is usually pretty clear. And you would
agree that the language in the statute requires that the GSEs are
well-capitalized, not undercapitalized; correct?

Mr. WATT. They—

Mr. Durry. Before you can fund the Housing Trust Fund, you
have to find that the GSEs are not undercapitalized; correct?

Mr. WATT. No, I don’t think that is the case.

Mr. DUFFY. You think the GSEs—

Mr. WATT. It says I can’t make a decision that causes or would
cause the enterprises to be classified as undercapitalized. But the
decision about capital was not on my plate. That was in the letter
that I wrote that reinstated the contributions. I specifically said
that neither that provision nor the third provision was applicable
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anymore, because they were in conservatorship. It was the only the
first provision that was applicable to my decision.

Mr. DUrry. Can you direct me to the section of the statute that
says unless the GSEs are in conservatorship?

Mr. WATT. There is nothing in there that says unless they are
in conservatorship. But we—

Mr. DUFFY. Where did you come up with that?

Mr. WATT. Beg your—

Mr. Durry. Where did you come up with that?

Mr. WATT. The conservatorship statute tells us what authorities
we have in conservatorship. It wouldn’t be in the Housing Trust
Fund statute.

Mr. DUFFY. So it is your testimony that that trumps Section
1337(b)?

Mr. WATT. I think the preferred stock purchase agreements
trump (b)(2), yes.

Mr. Durry. So you are saying, just to be clear, that Section
1337(b) doesn’t really apply, and that you have the authority to
fund the Housing Trust Fund. Is that—

Mr. WarT. That is correct, yes. If I hadn’t concluded that, I
wouldn’t have done it.

Mr. Durry. Would you mind sending me the legal analysis on
that? Because the statute seems pretty clear. And I want to follow
the statute for your testimony. So if you would help me out on how
you have reasoned—

Mr. WATT. I would be happy do that.

Mr. DUFFY. —that would be wonderful. Just quickly, in regard
to the Housing Trust Fund, how is that going to be funded? How
is it going to be funded?

Mr. WATT. How is it going to be funded?

Mr. DUFFY. Yes.

Mr. WATT. Out of the profits of Fannie and Freddie.

Mr. DUFFY. Where do those profits come from? Is there any kind
of a surcharge or tax or assessment?

Mr. WATT. No, no, no. In fact, the statute specifically says there
cannot be a surcharge to fund the Housing Trust Fund. And we
have put out a rule that ensures that does not happen.

Mr. Durry. Will it increase the cost, do you think, to the end
home purchaser?

Mr. WATT. No.

Mr. DUFFY. In the form of—

Mr. WATT. Because the statute says we are not allowed to in-
crease the cost to the borrower.

Mr. DuUFFY. I know statutes say a lot of things. But sometimes
it is applicable and sometimes not.

Mr. WATT. Sometimes—all the time we try to follow the statute,
though.

Mr. DUFFY. I appreciate that. I want to just—Mr. Garrett and I
had sent you a letter in regard to the GSEs lobbying. This was sent
on December 11th, and we haven’t received a response from you
yet. Did you receive that letter?

Mr. WATT. Yes. Yes, sir, I did.

Mr. Durry. Can we expect a response—

Mr. WATT. Yes.
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Mr. DUFFY. —in regard to—

Mr. WATT. Yes, sir, you can.

Mr. Durry. Can you give me—

Mr. WATT. You might have gotten it yesterday. But I thought you
all would be saying that we were doing it just in response to the
hearing.

Mr. DUrry. We probably would.

Mr. WATT. We take every inquiry we get seriously. And we try
to go and get to the bottom of whatever—

Mr. DUFFY. Are you going to continue to—

Mr. WATT. —but we will respond—

Mr. DUFFY. Are you going to continue the ban on GSE lobbying?

Mr. WATT. I beg your pardon?

Mr. DUFFY. Are you going to continue the ban on GSE—

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. DUFFY. —lobbying?

Mr. WATT. Absolutely, we are continuing the ban on GSE lob-
bying.

Mr. Durry. Thank you. I yield back.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Missouri, Mr. Clay,
the ranking member of our Financial Institutions Subcommittee.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And welcome back, Direc-
tor Watt. How is the family?

Mr. WATT. The family is good—

Mr. CrAY. Good. Good. Thank you.

Mr. WATT. —growing—

Mr. CLAY. Okay. Thank you for being here. Although there are
operational costs involved in requiring the GSEs to update the
credit scoring model that they use in their seller service guidelines,
the GSEs are still using the FICO classic model in their seller
servicer guidelines, despite the fact that newer versions of FICO,
including FICO 2008 and 2009 are currently available in the mar-
ketplace. Given this, how concerned are you that the failure to
compel the GSEs to use their most updated credit scoring models
in their seller service guidelines may not be giving the GSEs the
best available assessment of whether a borrower is a good credit
risk, and may be unnecessarily restricting credit to eligible bor-
rowers?

Mr. WATT. Your question illustrates the difficulty of this. Be-
cause to move from FICO classic to FICO 8 or 9 is the same chal-
lenge that we have to move from FICO classic to Vantage or some
other credit scoring model. So what we have done is in the 2015
scorecards, we have instructed Fannie and Freddie to evaluate both
the feasibility and the operational complexity challenges related to
using updated or alternative scoring models.

Now, feasibly, are these credit scoring models better than the
ones that—than FICO classic? We think they are, but we have to
document that. And then operational feasibility relates to what
would it take to change not only Fannie and Freddie, but the in-
dustry, to using alternative credit scoring models. Because turning
that ship is a major task; right?

Mr. CLAY. So have the credit scoring agencies—have they been
receptive, or have they pushed these new versions?
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Mr. WATT. Yes, they have. FICO has updated its credit scoring
model. And Vantage and others are—we are regularly talking to
them about this conversation—

Mr. CLAY. Okay.

Mr. WATT. —yes.

Mr. Cray. All right. Let’s move over to HARP. Director Watt,
FHFA recently launched an interactive map showing that there are
more than 722,000 eligible households nationwide that could still
benefit from HARP, a program that allows certain homeowners
with GSE-backed loans to refinance into mortgages with lower in-
terest rates, thereby reducing their payments by as much as $200
per month while also reducing risk to the taxpayer by reducing
their likelihood to default on their mortgages.

What are you—what is your agency doing to ensure that house-
holds are aware of this refinancing program?

Mr. WATT. First of all, we are very proud of that map. Because
it gets you to the people who are eligible for HARP refinancing; 3.2,
3.3 million people have already taken advantage of HARP. There
are over 700,000 who would still be eligible for it, who would get
an advantage of taking advantage of it. And we are trying to get
to those people.

Now, let me just emphasize that these are people—every single
one of them, all 3.3 million of them, who have no equity in their
home. Their homes are underwater. And they have been continuing
to pay their mortgage, despite the fact that they are underwater.
That takes us back—this notion that you have to have a downpay-
ment, you have to have equity in a house for people to continue to
be reliable homeowners and borrowers, it is just in the face of all
of that. So we are trying to get to those people. We have done a
series of meetings around the country in the highest concentrations
where those people are and trying to get them to take advantage
of the HARP refinance program.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from South Carolina, Mr.
Mulvaney.

Mr. MULVANEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Watt, thank you
for coming back. I also appreciate your dedication to following the
law and following the statutes. I hope it is an example you can set
for the rest of the Administration.

Regarding the statutes, I think we have talked a little bit today
about the statute regarding the suspension. What statute did you
rely on in ending the suspensions?

Mr. WaATT. The Housing Trust Fund Statute, the Affordable
Housing Allocations. That is in HERA. It was reauthorized by Con-
gress in HERA.

Mr. MULVANEY. Correct. Oh, okay. I misunderstood what you are
saying. But that is the statute that says when to suspend, correct?
Is there—

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. MULVANEY. There is no statutory guidance for you on how
to end a suspension, is there?

Mr. WATT. It says the Director shall temporarily suspend. I
would assume that the word “temporarily” has an inverse that says
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you can unsuspend. Technically, you may be right that there is no
statute that specifically says—

Mr. MULVANEY. Let’s walk through it then.

Mr. WATT. —that you do this if you unsuspend. But you apply
the same criteria to suspend and unsuspend, and that is what we
did.

Mr. MULVANEY. I think that is fair. But by the same token, the
mandate to suspend is not—there is no discretion there. You shall
suspend if you find one of these three conditions, correct?

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. MULVANEY. Okay.

Mr. WATT. And I interpret that the same way; you shall
unsuspend if you find that these three things don’t apply anymore.

Mr. MULVANEY. These things don’t apply. Then let’s walk
through them. It says that they contribute—contribute—to the fi-
nancial instability of the enterprise, causing—would cause the en-
terprise to be classified as undercapitalized or preventing it—pre-
venting it from doing their capital restoration plan. But I heard
you say something to Mr. Dufty earlier that was new, which is a
reference to Fannie and Freddie making a profit. That is not in the
statute, right? That is not one of the factors you can consider in
making a decision to suspend or end a suspension, is it?

Mr. WATT. Number one says are contributing or would contribute
to the financial instability of the enterprises. If you are evaluating
the financial stability or instability of the enterprise—

Mr. MULVANEY. Is Fannie stable?

Mr. WATT. —the primary factor you are looking at is whether
they are making money or not—

Mr. MULVANEY. Oh, really? So whether a bank is making money
is the only issue we look at as to whether or not they are stable?
Is that what you are saying? If Bank of America is making a profit,
then therefore, they must be stable?

Mr. WATT. I don’t make decisions about Bank of America. I am
following the statute that was written that applies to the—

Mr. MULVANEY. And I am trying to press you on that.

Mr. WaTT. —Federal Housing Finance Agency.

Mr. MULVANEY. Is Fannie stable?

Mr. WATT. We think it is. And we built into the decision to re-
verse the suspension prudent, reasonable safeguards in the event
that—

Mr. MULVANEY. Again—

Mr. WATT. —they go back in the other direction.

Mr. MULVANEY. —and I appreciate that, and I read that in the
letter. It says that if we ever have to go back to the Treasury, we
will suspend the payments. I get that. Not in the statute, is it? The
protection you have supposedly put in the letter is not part of the
statutory consideration.

I hear what you are saying, Mr. Watt, and I think it is a good
idea. But it is not statutory. You can’t take the position that you
are following the statute and then say well, really what we are con-
sidering is profitability, and don’t worry, because we put something
in the letter that says if we ever have to go back to the Treasury,
we will stop the suspension. You are rewriting the law, aren’t you?
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Mr. WATT. I am following the conservatorship statute there, Rep-
resentative Mulvaney.

Mr. MULVANEY. Come with me then to number two, regarding
the undercapitalized. Because I think you have taken the position
several times that your agreement with the Treasury moots this
section. Is that fair?

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. MULVANEY. That—my understanding—and again, I am new
to 1’tlh;s—is that your agreement with Treasury is an agreement,
right?

Mr. WATT. That is correct.

Mr. MULVANEY. How does an agreement trump the law?

Mr. WATT. I think the law got trumped when they went into con-
servatorship and the taxpayers had to ante up $187 billion and
there had—and so an agreement was made. That was before I got
there. I didn’t negotiate the agreement.

Mr. MULVANEY. But you would agree with me typically—

Mr. WATT. The agreement was in place when I became the Direc-
tor of this agency.

Mr. MULVANEY. —typically, an agreement between one agency
and another department of government cannot trump the law. You
can’t get around the law—

Mr. WATT. I absolutey agree with that. Right.

Mr. MULVANEY. So if the conservatorship statute doesn’t explic-
itly repeal Section (b)(2), then Section (b)(2) is still valid law.

Mr. WATT. I don’t agree with that. But I understand what you
are saying. I just disagree with you.

Mr. MULVANEY. Why don’t you agree with that? If the con-
servatorship statute doesn’t speak to (b)(2), why is (b)(2) still not
good law?

Mr. WATT. It just doesn’t apply. I don’t—I am not sure—

Mr. MULVANEY. Well, what is your—

Mr. WATT. We are engaging in a legal argument here that—

?Mr. MULVANEY. That is what we are supposed to do, though, isn’t
it?

Mr. WarT. If you all didn’t want to fund the Housing Trust
Fund, you have the authority to stop the funding of the Housing
Trust Fund.

Mr. MULVANEY. And we exercised that authority, didn’t we?

Mr. WATT. Don’t expect me to disregard the law and do it for
you. If you want to do that, that is—

Mr. MULVANEY. I would suggest to you, Mr. Watt, that we did
just that. We said look, under these certain circumstances, we don’t
think we should be funding the trust fund, and all we are asking
you to do is follow the law. And if you believe that it is under-
capitalized or you believe it is unstable, then you should stop the
payments. I yield back.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman yields back. The Chair
now recognizes the gentleman from California, Mr. Sherman, for 5
minutes.

b MII'{.?WATT. Mr. Chairman, do you think we could take a 2-minute
reak?

Chairman HENSARLING. The Chair declares a 5-minute recess.

[recess]
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Chairman HENSARLING. The committee will come to order. Mem-
bers will please take their seats. The Chair now recognizes the gen-
tleman from California, Mr. Sherman, for 5 minutes.

Mr. SHERMAN. Mel, welcome back. The only thing that would be
better than seeing you at a distance would be having you close at
hand, but I have been—I have taken your advice on so many issues
involving financial services, and I am sure to get some more. I look
forward to your input over the next 5 minutes.

Good move on the Housing Trust Fund. I want to commend our
colleague, Mr. Ellison, for organizing the letter, and unless he ob-
jects, I would like to put that in the record of this hearing. And
so, I request unanimous consent to put this fine letter in the hear-
ing.

Chairman HENSARLING. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Mr. SHERMAN. And to commend Mr. Watt for his actions.

First, a kind of a technical question. The HUD-1 is being phased
out by the new integrated mortgage disclosure form that combines
the TILA, or T-I-L-A RESPA forms and is intended to give con-
sumers a better understanding of all itemized line item costs of the
home closing. I wonder if you are focused on this rule, and what
steps, if any, has the FHFA taken on this rule to make sure con-
sumers are fully informed?

Mr. WATT. I believe that is under the Consumer Financial Pro-
tection Bureau’s jurisdiction. We haven’t been actively involved in
it. I do meet regularly with the Director of the Consumer Financial
Protection Bureau to make sure that we are not at odds.

And we are also members of the FSOC committee together,
which allows us to exchange ideas at that level. But we are not di-
rectly involved in that.

Mr. SHERMAN. I am sure that you are focused more on real estate
lending than some of the more general folks involved and they ben-
efit from your input. Your predecessor pushed for a lower con-
forming loan limit. You demonstrated your wisdom in going in a
different direction, an action that has done more than anything
else to impress me with your wisdom.

Do you see that ugly proposal rearing its head again any time
soon?

Mr. WATT. It has to because statutorily it has to be reviewed reg-
ularly and so we are almost constantly in the process of reviewing
conforming loan limits. And so, yes, it will raise its head again.

Mr. SHERMAN. I look forward to continued wisdom on your part,
and I yield back.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman yields back. The Chair
now recognizes the gentleman from New Mexico, Mr. Pearce, for 5
minutes.

Mr. PEARCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you, Director. I
know that we haven’t always agreed but I have always admired
your fine language and straightforward responses, and I find my-
self admiring that today.

So as we look back to the problems that put you into conservator-
ship, we found that Fannie began, and then everyone began, to ex-
pand the number of loans that were given to people who probably
shouldn’t have gotten them.
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And the OIG in 2012 found that Fannie—FHFA was somehow,
somewhat responsible because they overlooked the fact that Fannie
was beginning to relax its underwriting guidelines. They were be-
ginning to buy loans that they said they wouldn’t buy. And they
didn’t accomplish that with a page in law. They accomplished it
with variances.

And so I guess my question is, what are you all doing to see that
the agency doesn’t go around the rules again? They were being
pushed, not by the White House. You said before you are inde-
pendent from the White House. I just wonder if you are inde-
pendent from us.

Because as Members of this Congress and this body, we are
pushing for the relaxing of those standards so that people could get
loans. And I hear some of the same language today.

So what are we doing to make sure this doesn’t occur again?

Mr. WATT. First of all, at that point Fannie and Freddie were not
in conservatorship, and so the regulatory role was a lot looser than
the conservatorship role that we are playing now. We are involved
in virtually every decision that Fannie and Freddie make, and we
take very seriously our statutory mandate, both to do things safely
and soundly, and to do things in a way that will provide liquidity
in the housing finance market.

And that is why I said in my opening statement that we are con-
stantly walking that balance. So we would be as responsible for
those decisions now as Fannie and Freddie would be because they
are in conservatorship, and as part of our conservatorship.

Mr. PEARCE. I understand, but someday they will be out of con-
servatorship, and so I again wonder about the oversight mecha-
nism that will take a look at what they are doing. Because it was
them that facilitated.

If Fannie had not bought those mortgages that were never going
to pay off, and people knew they would never pay off—they didn’t
care because they were able to get rid of them out of the banks and
send them on to someone else and let them worry about it. And so
as we go through into the future, I worry about that same thing.

I wonder also, so Fannie and Freddie are making a profit and so
I guess you were talking about the models that you all have done.
Do you have models that tell you at what rate of growth we are
going to start experiencing troubles? Should we increase our sur-
veillance? What rate of growth would that be?

Mr. WATT. We don’t do it at what rate of growth—

Mr. PEARCE. Well, whatever you have.

Mr. WATT. We do it on a loan-by-loan basis and we set prudential
standards that apply to loans so we make sure we never get to de-
termining where you fall off that cliff or don’t fall off that cliff. We
are nowhere close to the level of risk that was being—

Mr. PEARCE. Let me claim my time. Having run a business with
50 employees, I find it beyond imagination that you can take a tril-
lion dollar portfolio and look loan-by-loan, with all due respect. I
appreciate your saying it, but I find that really hard to believe.

Mr. WATT. I apologize. That probably was an overstatement. But
we set prudential standards that have to apply to loan-by-loan—

Mr. PEARCE. But those standards existed before.

Mr. WATT. Yes.
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Mr. PEARCE. Those standards existed before and under the table
or wherever, the people who were getting tremendous bonuses at
that period of time began to cheat the system. They began to rig
it to where they could get bigger bonuses and so until you re-evalu-
ate human nature.

The last point I think I want to make is that another great pres-
sure in the system was the low interest rates. And so at some point
the Federal Reserve, whether they like it or not, is going to have
to go up on interest rates. That is going to put more pressure into
the housing market.

I see that if we don’t have our ship really right when it goes into
the troubled waters of lower growth rates, higher interest rates,
that we are going to have exactly the same thing, the same prob-
lems with an agency that is way undercapitalized.

You have to admit that they are in shaky financial shape as we
move forward, and if we get into troubled waters.

With that I yield back my time, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman yields back. The Chair
now recognizes the gentlelady from Wisconsin, Ms. Moore, the
ranking member of our Monetary Policy and Trade Subcommittee.

Ms. MOORE. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman, and Ranking
Member Waters. It is so good to see the Honorable Director Watt
here with us. He is here in really good form. Just the facts. And
really it is a relief to have you around. And the chairman just rode
off into the sunset.

I would like to start out by just sort of making a comment before
I engage the Director in a question. Because much has been said
today about the creditworthiness of borrowers with the 3 percent
down, and there has been much intimation that lower-income bor-
rowers were the cause of the financial crisis in 2008, so I just
would like, Mr. Chairman, to ask unanimous consent to put into
the record a report done by Manuel Adelino from Duke University,
and Antoinette Schoar of MIT.

Chairman HENSARLING. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Ms. MoOORE. Thank you. And Felipe Severino from Dartmouth.
And also a seminar from Harvard Business School and MIT.

Chairman HENSARLING. If the gentlelady will suspend, we seem
to have a little audio problem here with the gentlelady’s micro-
phone. Maybe you ought to hit it once or twice. Try again.

Ms. MOORE. Thank you. This is a 42-page report, Mr. Director,
and Mr. Chairman. But its conclusions are that the higher default
rates can be attributed to loans made to middle- and upper-income
folks but not low-income folks. And so I just wanted to clarify for
the one millionth time that the lower-income borrowers were not
the primary reason for the financial meltdown.

I don’t know if you have any comment about that research, but
I would like to enter that into the record.

Mr. WATT. I am glad I don’t have to participate in that debate
any more.

Ms. MOORE. Thank you. I was looking through your prepared tes-
timony, and you talked about mortgage servicing, and I guess I
didn’t—it wasn’t really clear to me through your testimony what
was the product of the—there haven’t been any changes in the
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compensation structure, better aligning of servicers and senses
with those of the enterprises.

And I was wondering how that translated into better mortgage
servicing for customers?

Mr. WATT. That is a very difficult subject because it is massive.
What essentially has happened over time as a result of the melt-
down is that servicing went from just collecting money on mort-
gages to a much, much more difficult process of dealing with people
who were in default.

And so that whole industry has evolved, and most of it was done
originally by lenders themselves in-house, and much of it now has
gone to outside people who specialize in servicing. And that has
created a set of issues that we have had to deal with because some
of them, even though they might have been better servicers, were
not necessarily as financially sound for the long term, so we have
had to deal with that.

There is a wonderful study that was just put out by the Urban
Institute that talks about that evolution and the costs that have
been associated with servicing that, where you could service a per-
forming loan for like $50 a loan, now it is up over to well over
$2,000 as a result of the increased responsibilities for nonper-
forming loans.

But it is a very difficult area, and we internally at FHFA have
had difficulty because this whole meltdown has put stresses on the
servicing industry. I made a speech over at Brookings where I said
it was easy to service when all you had to do was collect money.
It is very difficult servicing mortgages now when people are in—

Ms. MOORE. Reclaiming my time, I would assume that—well, 1
have another question.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentlelady may have another ques-
tion. She is just simply out of time, so she can submit the question
for the record, and the witness can respond as quickly as possible.
The time of the gentlelady has expired.

The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from North Carolina,
Mr. Pittenger.

Mr. PITTENGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Watt, it is good
to see my friend from Charlotte.

Mr. WATT. It is good to see you.

Mr. PITTENGER. You seem to be relishing your new job, and we
wish you well.

Mr. WATT. Thank you.

Mr. PITTENGER. Frankly, we want you to be successful. And as
noted by our comments today, we share—or have the concern that
what would come out of the current policies—easy credit, we be-
lieve was complicit in the housing crisis that we have just pre-
viously experienced.

Mel, as you know, former Acting Director DeMarco proposed
these increases for the guaranteed fees that GSE’s would charge
the lenders. And under your leadership you suspended the imple-
mentation of those increases.

This last December the CBO made a public statement, a report
that suggested how we should attract new capital into the sec-
ondary mortgages, and I could quote them. They stated, “Policy-



40

makers should continue to increase the two GSEs’ guarantee fees
to attract new private capital to the secondary market.”

And even a small increase in guarantee fees from the present
level would allow private firms to immediately compete for the
highest quality loans. You have also stated that you want to find
ways to bring additional private capital into the system in order to
reduce taxpayer risk.

Now for your own decision, you have chosen to go against the
former Director, and you have chosen to go against the thinking of
the CBO. If you are not willing to increase the guarantee fees,
what additional steps would you recommend to increase the role of
private capital, and to decrease the role of exposure of Fannie and
Freddie, and frankly, the American taxpayer?

Mr. WATT. Let me just put in perspective one thing. I have never
done anything in opposition to the former Acting Director. I have
the greatest amount of respect for Acting Director DeMarco and the
decisions—

Mr. PITTENGER. Contrary to his proposal.

Mr. WATT. Yes. So I just want to be on record as making that
clear. And I have taken some abuse for saying that, but I just have
to say it.

The primary means that we are using is to test different risk-
sharing models, and they have been very successful. We have tri-
pled, quadrupled the amount of risk-sharing we have done in the
1 year that I have been there.

The enterprise has had a goal of $30 billion in 2013. We in-
creased it in the scorecard to %90 billion and shot right past it be-
fore the third quarter of 2014 was over. We have increased it again
in the 2015 scorecard. We are encouraging them to look at different
risk-sharing alternative models to do it, not just the ones that have
already proven successful.

We have encouraged them to look at whether it is practical to
even go back and risk-share some of the legacy book of loans. All
of this risk-sharing we have done essentially have been with new
loans, the more pristine loans. So we are very active in that space.

We are also looking at the g-fee question. The conclusion that
you reached that we are not going to change or are going to change
I think is premature. We just don’t know yet whether we are going
to change it or not, and we are taking into account the study that
was done, our own study, the input that we got to a series of very
cogent questions about how g-fees should be set, what factors
should be considered in setting guarantee fees.

And when we come out with our report, hopefully by the end of
this quarter, I think we will add a lot of information. In fact, even
in the request for input, we put a lot of information out there that
people had never known about how g-fees were set.

Mr. PITTENGER. Quickly, may I ask, you have suggested—or you
have stated one of your policy changes is that you would allow
these downpayments to be as little as 3 percent. And you stated,
well, there are offsetting measures that you implement.

Would you give more clarity to what those are? Given that we
believe that easy credit—you saw the chart earlier—was a major
factor in the current demise.

Chairman HENSARLING. Very brief answer, please.
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Mr. WATT. Homeownership counseling, mortgage insurance, pri-
vate mortgage insurance, higher FICO scores; there are a number
of factors that we are taking into account that would offset the
lower downpayment.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Minnesota, Mr. Elli-
son.

Mr. ELLISON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Ranking Member
Waters. My colleague, Brad Sherman, beat me to it about putting
the letter that we sent you into the record, but I just wanted to
say that I was glad to see that we had 61 Members of Congress,
including almost half of this committee agree that your action to
end the temporary suspension of contributions to Fannie and
Freddie to the Housing Trust Fund was the right thing to do. I am
so very happy about it. The letter is already in the record so I don’t
need to enter it in, but I just want to make note of that.

And I also want to comment, too, that it is true that you have
to take a lot of questions from folks who believe that the real prob-
lem of the crisis of 2008 was GSEs and borrowers. But it is also
true that you have to contend with people who think that you
ought to be moving faster in the other direction.

And I know that because I have had constituents of mine say,
well, why doesn’t Director Watt do this and do that and move
quicker, things like that.

I think that one of things that your office has done after taking
a lot of care, a lot of time, and a lot of research, is decide to review
the process of the arm’s-length transaction and not doing any
arm’s-length transactions and reviewing that policy.

I wonder, could you talk about some of the thinking that you en-
tertained as you were reviewing that policy and why it is that you
came up the way that you did?

Mr. WATT. There was a concern that if you allowed a borrower
to default and then turn around and buy a piece of property at a
lower rate that you would be incentivizing that kind of negative be-
havior. And that had kind of taken hold and was wagging the dog.
There probably are 1, 2, 3 percent of the people in the world who
could think that far ahead that they would default on the loan and
then after foreclosure go back and buy it at a lower price and come
out better.

But we thought the moral hazard, which is what people were
calling that, we could minimize that by putting some prudential
factors around that decision, and so that is what we did. It is not
automatic that somebody can do that, go back and buy the home
back for a lower price.

And we put a time period on it so that we could test it going for-
ward to make sure that we didn’t do something that was irrespon-
sible. But it was a slow, evaluative research process, as are every
one of these things.

You kind of put your finger on something. What I found in this
position is that there is nothing generally as simple as I thought
it was, right? All of these decisions are very difficult and require
good research, and that is what we try to bring to every decision.

Mr. ELLISON. Yes, I just want to also say that you have been
available to talk to everybody who wants to talk to you. You have
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met with ordinary homeowners, you have met with policymakers.
You have done an exhaustive thing, and I want to commend your
staff. Actually, you have a pretty good staff member, Carrie John-
son. She used to work at my office, and she has gone on to bigger
and better things, but I am glad she landed in the right place over
there.

So could you just talk about why you think it is so important to
do all the outreach you have done and consult everybody you have
consulted and do all this research you have done?

Mr. WATT. I think one of the Members over here pointed out that
he appreciated plain talk. There is a lot of misinformation in this
territory, and I think the more you can kind of break things down
and explain them in terms that borrowers can understand, that the
public can understand, de-mystify this whole process, the better off
we are.

But most of the outreach we have done in going out has been
about specific things that would benefit borrowers, such as the
HARP program, or the neighborhood stabilization initiative in De-
troit. I have kept a very, very low profile. I have no interest in
being in front of a camera.

Mr. DUFFY [presiding]. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. WATT. We have a different approach to it.

Mr. ELLISON. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Durry. The Chair recognizes Mr. Rothfus from Pennsylvania
for 5 minutes .

Mr. RoTHFUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Can you hear me?

Director Watt, welcome back to the committee, for a couple of
hours anyway. I want to talk a little bit about the 3 percent down-
payment program.

Fannie Mae, in its 10Q that it filed with the SEC, their third
quarter 2014, mentioned the program, and here is what they said.
“We also plan to offer a 97 percent LTD ratio product to all cus-
tomers in 2015. To the extent we are able to encourage lenders to
increase access to mortgage credit, we may acquire a greater num-
ber of single family loans with higher risk characteristics than we
have acquired in recent periods. However, we believe our single-
family acquisitions will continue to have a strong overall credit risk
profile, given our current underwriting and eligibility standards
and product design.”

So it seems to me that Fannie Mae, in its filing with the Securi-
ties and Exchange Commission, has admitted that the program is
going to result in loans with a higher risk. Would you agree with
that assessment?

Mr. WATT. I have admitted today too, that that possibility exists
if you are not careful, which is exactly why we are being careful.
That was a third-quarter analysis, and you notice they didn’t an-
nounce this until December because we were putting all of these
constraints around them to make sure that we minimized that risk.

Mr. RoTHFUS. So if I looked at when they file a 10Q for the quar-
ter we are in right now, I would not expect to see something like
that?

Mr. WATT. You may see something similar to that, yes. Because
10Qs, as you know, are designed to give the public and people out
there the worst possible case that you could present.
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Mr. RoTHFUS. And awareness of the risks.

Mr. WATT. That is right.

Mr. RoTHFUS. The Administration in 2011 released its so-called
White Paper entitled, “Reforming America’s Housing Finance Mar-
ket.” On page 14 of that document, the Administration recommends
that: one, the FHA market share should be reduced; two, FHA
should return to its pre-crisis role as a targeted provider of mort-
gage credit access for low- and moderate-income Americans; and
three, FHA mortgage insurance should be increased.

Moreover, the Administration recommends a coordination be-
tween Fannie, Freddie, and the FHA to help ensure that the pri-
;ate market, not FHA, fills the market opportunities created by re-
orm.

Do you believe the recent policy announcement by HUD, effective
yesterday, to lower FHA annual mortgage insurance premiums by
15{0 b‘;alsis points will affect the return of private capital to the mar-

ets?

Mr. WATT. I don’t have an opinion on that, Representative, be-
cause HUD is not under—FHA is not under my jurisdiction and
HUD is a part of the Administration. We are an independent regu-
latory body.

Mr. RoTHFUS. How many new homeowners had you anticipated
with the 97 percent LTD program?

Mr. WATT. I'm sorry?

Mr. RoTHFUS. How many new homeowners have you anticipated
with the 97 percent LTD—

Mr. WATT. It is a very, very small percentage of the overall port-
folio, will be a very small—we anticipate that it will be a very
small percentage of the portfolio of both Fannie and Freddie. And
we have those numbers. I am not sure I can access them quickly
enough to give them to you here—

Mr. RotHFUS. We will follow up with you on that.

Mr. WATT. —but we will be happy to provide them to you.

Mr. RoTHFUS. When we talk about the 3 percent downpayment,
you have been talking a little bit about the creditworthiness of peo-
ple paying back their mortgage as they are able to pay it back. But
we do have an issue out there with people who are underwater.

And one of the concerns I have is, when you have institutions
such as Fannie and Freddie and the scale that they are able to in-
fluence the market, coming up with a program like this—I read an
article just this weekend, and you may have seen it in the Wash-
ington Post, about a family in Prince George’s County where they
have a $550,000 mortgage but the home is worth $480,000.

And while that family may continue to pay on that mortgage,
there is really another issue here, and it is families who do not feel
as though they are getting ahead, and families who may feel
trapped in their house.

And when we have a program that has a chance to encourage
this—we saw a significant increase in mortgages that were under-
water following the crisis. What would you say to a family like
that, who buys into a program?

Mr. WATT. They are in a very difficult situation, and I have been
in rooms with them and had discussions with them, and all you
can do is tell them you regret that they are in a situation, and we
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are trying to make sure that future borrowers don’t get themselves
in that same situation.

Mr. Durry. The gentleman’s time has expired. The Chair now
recognizes the gentleman from Delaware, Mr. Carney, for 5 min-
utes.

Mr. CARNEY. I hope this doesn’t mean I have to sound as smart
as Mr. Foster. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Waters, thank you
for the opportunity to ask a few questions.

Mr. Director, welcome back to the committee. We certainly miss
your common sense and straight talk here, and personally I miss
your North Carolina drawl over my right shoulder most of the time
during the hearings.

You have said several times that you are not going to comment
on the specifics of GSE reform; that is a legislative responsibility.
But you have made some public comments on whether or not it is
necessary.

Could you comment for us now about the sustainability of the
current situation, what we should be concerned about and your
thoughts on that, without going into any specifics about what we
should do?

Mr. WATT. There is nothing worse, I have found, in this area of
the market than uncertainty, and the longer this drags out, the
more uncertainty there is. So you have that risk and imperative for
Congress to do something. And that is not about what they do. It
is about providing more certainty.

We have challenges at Fannie and Freddie maintaining an em-
ployee base in this environment because they don’t know what the
future of Fannie and Freddie is. So, there are multiple implications
that follow from the failure to do GSE research.

Mr. CARNEY. So would you say it should be a high priority for
us, for the Congress, and the Administration to get that done?
When I first came here, the former chairman was criticizing the
Administration for not doing anything on GSE reform. The former
ranking member, Mr. Frank, was criticizing the Republicans for
not doing anything on GSE reform.

There have been a lot of proposals. I am part of a team with Mr.
Himes and Mr. Delaney that has come up with a proposal that I
would like to talk to you about, but do you think it is time for that
to get done?

Mr. WATT. I would say there are implications for not doing it.
For me to put a priority on it, I think is an inappropriate role for
me, because there are a lot of things that Congress deals with that
are priorities, and that is just not my role, to set those.

Mr. CARNEY. So one of the things that our legislation does is in-
vite—require private capital to be in a first-loss position over an
explicit Federal guarantee, in some ways similar to the White
Paper that Treasury presented here in this chamber when you
were a member of the panel 4 years ago.

You have done some of that in terms of—my question is, what
is the appetite for private capital to enter into this space, and do
you have any sense as to what the premium might be for that first-
loss position?

Mr. WATT. Private capital, there is an appetite. I don’t know that
I can assess the magnitude of the appetite, but I think they are
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playing an important role in the availability of housing finance in
this country—private capital, that is—and we are trying to facili-
tate that role by taking loans off of their books so that they can
make more loans. That was the whole philosophy under which
Fannie and Freddie were founded in the first place.

And we are facilitating it through transferring risk back to the
private sector. But that still does not negate the importance of pro-
viding certainty in the future by doing GSE reform.

Mr. CARNEY. Well, thank you. A number of us, as I said, are
working on that, and we have had discussions with Members of the
Senate, and with Democrats and Republicans both off and on this
committee, and hopefully there will be an opportunity in this Con-
gress to move something forward that basically contains a Federal
guarantee—I happen to believe—the question was asked to you
earlier about the importance of a 30-year fixed mortgage and you
had some observations about that.

I happen to believe it is important from an affordability perspec-
tive, and the only way to sustain that is through some government
guarantee.

Let me just close by thanking you. I was one of the Members who
signed Congressman Ellison’s letter requesting that you end the
suspension of the fee to fund those two, the Housing Trust Fund
and Capital Market Fund. I appreciate your decision to do that,
and good luck to you.

Mr. WATT. Thank you.

Mr. Durry. The gentleman’s time has expired. The Chair now
recognizes the gentleman from Arizona, Mr. Schweikert, for 5 min-
utes.

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Is it Chairman
Duffy now?

Director Watt, earlier you said something I truly appreciate and
I wish everyone had sort of embraced, that your current position
is substantially risk management. And I am not sure a lot of folks
appreciate that really is the core of your job at this moment.

But I have a handful of things I wanted to run through, and
there is never enough time for all the questions. First one, you had
an interesting discussion around servicing. I accept that a lot of
this servicing can actually be fairly complicated, but a couple of
mechanics.

For a low-cost servicer, great. The ability to transfer impaired
paper that may need some additional love and touches to a spe-
cialty servicer that deals with impairment issues. How is that har-
monization of servicing standards that I believe your folks have
been working on, do you know where progress is?

Mr. WATT. We are making progress. We encountered a different
set of circumstances after the meltdown. We went from a situation
where lenders were primarily doing their own servicing to a situa-
tion where they wanted to get out of the servicing business—it was
either too complicated or because they had to have higher capital
requirements if they stayed in it. Various and sundry reasons.

And so a lot of the servicing rights got transferred, and that im-
posed upon FHFA and Fannie and Freddie the responsibility to
look closer at not only the ability to service a loan but what are
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the longer-term implications of that. Are you capitalized well
enough to be in this business for the long haul if things go south?

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. My great hope, and I know it is complicated
and a lot of folks don’t appreciate that, is that as you work on that
harmonization—

Mr. WATT. We are definitely doing that.

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. —for paper or loans that has some difficulties,
to be able to be moved easily, efficiently, low costwise, to servicers
that will actually do that, reach out to both protect the
securitization over here, but also work with those homeowners.
Second—

Mr. WATT. Can I just make a point? I think you would be happy
with the most recent set of things we have been working on in that
area to try to encourage loans to servicers, transfer of loans to
servicers who have a history in working well with borrowers. So
staying out of foreclosure as opposed to going to foreclosure.

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. The only obligation there on your side is a sim-
ple, efficient, low-cost ability to move paper back and forth when
necessary.

Second one, and this is more just from a—being from the West.
And I know you have said you are working on it. You are working
on sort of the risk pricing models and you saw it pop up. For those
of us out in the West, we are deed-of-trust States. We are very effi-
cient, we are very low cost, with the ability to do sometimes what
is difficult.

Some States are mortgage States that put on lots and lots of con-
sumer protection but have raised the cost. And it is only appro-
priate, only fair that those different cost structures be priced into
the product because for those of us, particularly out West, we often
feel like in our pricing, if you have universal national pricing on
that risk, that we are subsidizing States that have made it much
more difficult to move through that foreclosure process.

So it is just something that is there, and it is math, so hopefully
you will treat it that way.

The thing I am most interested in—and some of this I am going
to have to give you in writing because we will never have time—
is, was it last week you did the STACR deal?

Mr. WATT. Yes. Well, we are regularly doing STACR.

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. But the most recent one, was it the first loss
piece that was transferred out? Which is fascinating to me, because
in that sort of model you are actually creating a securitization
where the GSE ultimately is a catastrophic coverage. Help me un-
derstand in the remaining seconds how that works. And in some
ways how that may help us drive toward GSE reform.

Mr. WATT. When we started doing risk transfers, we started by
having the GSEs, Fannie and Freddie, retain the first loss, trans-
ferring risk on some subsequent loss, and then coming back in with
the GSEs retaining catastrophic loss.

We are now experimenting and looking at the process of hav-
ing—transferring the first loss position back to the—

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. Director Watt, I am going to—

Mr. DUFFY. The gentleman’s—

Mr. SCHWEIKERT. —submit questions to you in writing, and I
thank you for your patience.
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Mr. DurrY. Time has expired. The gentleman yields back. The
Chair now recognizes Mr. Kildee from Michigan for 5 minutes.

Mr. KiLDEE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And at the risk of redun-
dancy, Mel, it is good to have you back. I only got to serve a year
with you, but as you can see, in the year that you have been gone,
I have become the second ranking member on the Democratic side
for the committee. At least for the moment.

Before I ask some questions, I would ask you to comment, I
would like to submit for the record some comments from the Home-
ownership Preservation Foundation regarding strengthening of the
U.S. housing finance system through provision of housing coun-
seling services.

And we talked about credit score and downpayment-related risk
mitigation factors. And as you have stated, there are other factors
to be considered. We had a panel here some months ago, and I
think it may have been after you left—you probably heard similar
panels where we had a number of representatives from the mort-
gage industry talk to us in general about mortgage lending and the
risks associated with mortgage lending.

We happened to have an individual from an organization that
does a lot of affordable housing work, and some of the lenders ref-
erenced that if they used the same process—which include a heavy
emphasis on homeownership counseling—that they would have de-
fault rates that were lower.

Could you quickly comment on that particular point? And Mr.
Chairman, if you don’t mind, I would like to have these comments
entered into the record. And then I have a couple of other ques-
tions.

Mr. DUFry. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Mr. WATT. I don’t think there is any question that somebody who
gets good homeownership counseling, either pre-ownership, or in
some cases post-ownership—it makes them better borrowers. It
can’t be just any counseling. It has to be good homeownership
counseling, but it really has an impact because especially first-time
homeowners have little appreciation for the responsibilities that go
with homeownership, that are different than being a renter.

Mr. KiLDEE. It is a really important point. And I hope that as
we move forward on whatever process we engage in, we make sure
to consider those factors.

I would like to turn to another somewhat related question, and
it has to do with access not just to credit but access to mortgages
even for creditworthy individuals in markets such as the markets
I represent. I represent Flint, Michigan, my hometown, where the
average home price is $47,500.

And for many legitimate borrowers with decent credit—many
banks, many mortgage lenders, say that mortgages of that size just
don’t make economic sense. And I wonder if there is anything that
you are working on or could refer to us in terms of the work of
FHFA that will make sure that in those markets we still have op-
portunity for homeownership. Because otherwise we are basically
consigning those communities to rent.

And your point about the effect of vacant properties on sur-
rounding values is an important one. But it is also—the percentage
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of homeownership of those occupied properties that has a similar
effect, and I wonder if you could comment on that.

Mr. WATT. We put in the 2015 scorecard an obligation on the en-
terprises to work with community smaller banks and State housing
finance agencies to try to get to those lower-cost areas and under-
served areas.

And I think we are going to make some progress on that this
year. I think the 97 percent loan product will have some bearing
on that, although it is not specifically designed for that category.

Mr. KiLDEE. I would agree. And this question—I obviously lis-
tened as you answered questions, particularly related to downpay-
ment thresholds. I think we could all sort of agree—you don’t even
have to bother to answer the question, is if we decided that a 20
percent downpayment standard would be enacted, that we would
have a far lower default rate. Or if you had to have a million dol-
lars in net value, net assets in your own personal portfolio, you
might have a lower default rate.

The question is, how do we balance these interests so that the
maximum number of Americans have the opportunity to achieve
homeownership, understanding that there are many, many ways to
mitigate risk associated with people who are in a financial condi-
tion that does not allow them, because they are dealing with other
exigencies in their life every day, to save the kind of money that
it takes.

One of the ways, and I would just—you may comment on this.
You may not be able to because of the rulemaking process, but the
membership standards question for Federal Home Loan Banks is
an area of some concern for me because in some ways, by limiting
membership standards, we might actually cut off another source of
revenue that can be directed to help some of these local commu-
nity-based organizations that are working on homeownership.

Mr. Durry. The gentleman’s time has expired. You, Mr. Watt,
can respond to Mr. Kildee in writing. The Chair now recognizes
Mr. Barr from Kentucky for 5 minutes.

Mr. BARR. Director Watt, welcome back to the committee.

Mr. WATT. Thank you.

Mr. BARR. And congratulations on your confirmation. As you
know, the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau has finalized its
ability-to-repay qualified mortgage rule, and the purpose of that
rule is ostensibly to encourage safe and sound mortgage loans.

But a recent survey of mortgage lenders showed that about two-
thirds of respondents would restrict lending because of—directly
because of the qualified mortgage rule as defined by the regulators
under Dodd-Frank, and about 80 percent of those respondents ex-
pected the new regulations to measurably reduce credit avail-
ability.

Obviously given your agency’s, FHFA’s, recent moves, recent pol-
icy changes, you appear to share the concern about credit avail-
ability and access to affordable mortgage credit. The changes to
guarantee fees, the guidelines allowing GSEs to buy loans with
ultra-low 3 percent downpayments. And all of this appears to con-
flict with the Bureau’s qualified mortgage rule.
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So my question is, is the FHFA pursuing a policy of encouraging
mortgage lenders to originate non-QM loans that the Bureau would
deem risky?

Mr. WATT. No. We are not. We are not, without prudent compen-
sating factors to take whatever that increased risk might be into
account.

Mr. BARR. Wouldn’t it make sense that a borrower who can only
afford 3 percent down is likely to run into the debt-to-income ratio
limitations imposed by the QM rule?

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. BARR. Okay, so I guess—again, I am just curious to under-
stand how the American public is to interpret what the Federal
Government is doing sending mixed signals of encouraging more
credit availability on the one hand, your policy changes, versus
what the Bureau appears to be doing, which is tightening and re-
stricting access to mortgage credit.

Mr. WATT. I think a judgment has been made that because
Fannie and Freddie are under conservatorship, during the period
that they are in conservatorship we could make those judgments
without being subject to the qualified mortgage rules, for a period
of time. Now I don’t know if that will sustain itself forever, but
that is where we are at this moment.

Mr. BARR. Director, I have introduced legislation called the Port-
folio Lending and Mortgage Access Act. I am going to be re-intro-
ducing that legislation. It has some bipartisan interest in it. It is
motivated by the same concern that you have about access to mort-
gage credit for responsible borrowers.

And the idea would be to modify the QM rule to allow lenders
to retain the risk, which was a primary motivating policy in the
Dodd-Frank Act, retain the risk, portfolio those loans to get the
same safe harbor that other QM loans would get.

And my question is, wouldn’t that be a more sensible approach
to dealing with these 3 percent loans so that the risk is on the
shareholders of the bank and not on the taxpayer?

Mr. WATT. I think that is a judgment for Congress to make. It
wouldn’t be a judgment for me to make. If you have introduced the
legislation, then I am sure Congress will evaluate it.

Mr. BARR. Thank you. Let me just quickly follow up on some of
the questions that Congressman Duffy was asking you about the
Housing Trust Fund. With roughly $3.3 trillion in assets and $9.5
billion in capital, Fannie Mae is currently leveraged at 341 to 1
and features a leveraged capital ratio of .29 percent.

Freddie Mac has roughly $2 trillion in assets and has a leveraged
capital ratio of .64 percent. The typical bank, I understand, is le-
veraged at about 10 to 1. So the current amount of leverage of
Fannie and Freddie is far, far greater than the typical financial in-
stitution.

I heard your testimony earlier that you believe that Fannie and
Freddie are adequately capitalized and you are just following the
statute. Is that right? Given those capital ratios, is that true?

Mr. WATT. I don’t think I expressed any opinion about the ade-
quacy of the capital. What I said was that we are operating under
a preferred stock purchase agreement that has basically taken cap-
ital out of the equation during the period of the conservatorship.
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Mr. BARR. My time has expired, but I would suggest that if they
are adequately capitalized, I would wonder why they are still in
conservatorship.

Mr. DUFFY. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. WATT. Chairman Duffy, could I trouble you all for another
2-minute break?

Mr. DuUFrFrY. No objection. The Chair will recess for 5 minutes
again. Second time.

[recess]

Mr. DUFFY. The committee now reconvenes. The Chair recognizes
the gentlelady from Ohio, Mrs. Beatty, for 5 minutes.

Mrs. BEATTY. Thank you so much, Mr. Chairman. Let me just
say to Director Watt what a pleasure it is for me to be here. I no-
tice you looked at me when you saw this thick book and list of
questions. In full disclosure, Director Watt was my mentor, and I
recall him always saying to me, read everything and always have
good questions.

With that said, let me just say on a very serious note how much
I appreciate the work that you and your team are doing to protect
all of my constituents and constituents across the country with
housing and those regulations.

But today I would like to lend my voice to one of the questions
that we have heard from both sides that centered around member-
ship in the Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLB), related to the Sep-
tember FHFA issued ruling revising the membership requirement
of FHLB.

Of those 1,300-and-some comments that you received, my district
was not silent there. So on behalf of my district, the Ohio Capital
Finance Corporation, which serves thousands of households, raised
concerns expressed by other community development financial in-
stitutions.

They hold dearly the affordable housing program. It is one of the
most important sources of funding for nonprofit housing commu-
nities. So the question is regarding the requirement to meet one
and two ratio tests of mortgages to total assets.

And what they want to know is, since they don’t hold mort-
gages—"“they” being the Ohio Capital Fund—that range from 1 to
10 percent depends on the type or the asset size, that when that
goes into effect it would cause them to terminate their membership
with the Federal Home Loan Bank in Cincinnati because it doesn’t
hold mortgages.

So would you or your team give any consideration to doing an
evaluation on the impact of the burden to community development
financial institutions of a less severe remedy than loss of member-
ship?

Mr. WATT. We are looking at every aspect of this. We have, as
I indicated before, approximately 1,300 comments in response to
the proposed rule and we are going through them. Our preliminary
analysis indicates that despite the fact that there are 7,500 mem-
bers of the Federal Home Loan Bank System now, only 50 to 100
of them would be adversely affected by the rule.

And that is not to minimize the value of that 50 to 100, but we—
that is definitely one of the factors that we will take into account.
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Mrs. BEATTY. Thank you for that. Mr. Chairman, may I ask
unanimous consent to have the letter from the Ohio Capital Fi-
nance Corporation entered into the record?

Mr. DUFFyY. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Mrs. BEATTY. Thank you. The second question I have goes to
OMWI. I am very honored that Ranking Member Maxine Waters
asked me to be involved and to chair that committee. You certainly
know through your organization, having OMWI prior to Dodd-
Frank that there are different regulations.

With Dodd-Frank they now have the whole issue of trans-
parency, reporting back to the public on the number. Diversity is
very important to me for a whole host of reasons, but can you brief-
ly share with us what you are doing since you came under the Re-
covery Act, of how you are being transparent in sharing the diver-
sity through OMWI?

Mr. WATT. There are statutory reporting requirements and we
obviously are complying with those. But more importantly, what
we have done is try to take a look at how to make the OMWTI office
an important ingredient of our organization, not just keeping num-
bers but embed them in decisions that are being made.

And in the selection of our Director of the OMWTI office we found
somebody who had transactional background, not just OMWI back-
ground, so that we could get that person involved in the kinds of
decision-making that would have some impact on diversity.

Mrs. BEATTY. Thank you.

Mr. Durry. The gentlelady’s time has expired. The Chair now—
yes?

Ms. WATERS. I ask unanimous consent to enter into the record
an article that ran in the Washington Post on the disparities in
wealth between Black and White.

Mr. DUFry. Without objection, it is so ordered.

Ms. WATERS. Thank you.

Mr. DurryY. The Chair now recognizes Mr. Tipton from Colorado
for 5 minutes.

Mr. TipTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Director, thank you for
taking the time to be here. I would like to follow up actually on
a comment that Mrs. Beatty was just making in regards to our
Federal Home Loan Bank.

You made a comment earlier in our conversation here to my col-
league from Oklahoma, Mr. Lucas, that we are following statute in
regards to establishing some new rules in regards to membership
in the Federal Home Loan Banks.

And I would like to follow up with you on that, and looking in
through the Bank Act, it does not address a minimum level of
mortgage loans. That is not cited. And I guess my concern over this
issue is Mrs. Beatty, and I think Mr. Lucas, both spoke to these
issues.

In my particular State of Colorado, we have over 200 community
banks, credit unions, and insurance companies that are members
of the Federal Home Loan Bank. And these financial institutions
do responsibly utilize the liquidity that is provided in order to be
able to deploy credit out in support of housing, finance, agricultural
production, small business formation, and community development.
And they do this currently in full compliance with the Federal
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Home Loan Bank Act, and the congressional intent, as I read it,
through the existing programs.

This proposed rule, issued on September 12th, has the potential
to be able to decrease Federal Home Loan Banking System mem-
bership. Have you quantified the potential impact that may have
on rural America right now? Because while we may have pockets
of prosperity in the country, rural America is not feeling it.

Mr. WATT. As I have said in response to Representative Beatty,
our preliminary analysis indicates that only 50 to 100 of those
7,500 members would be adversely affected by either the 1 percent
requirement or the 10 percent requirement.

There is a statutory requirement. The question is whether it will
be applied only when a member becomes a member of the Bank,
or whether it will be applied on an ongoing basis. That is really
what the rule addresses. The statute clearly says that you will
have 1 percent of assets in home mortgage loans. That has been
in the past applied only at the time of becoming a member, not on
a continuing basis, right?

So we are looking at whether that undermines the purpose, not
to require it on an ongoing basis, not just a one-time basis.

Mr. TipTON. I guess what I would like to be able to express is
that often in Washington, a smaller amount is often trivialized. In
some of the small communities that I represent—I have 54,000
square miles of Colorado. If one of those banks happens to be in
that 50 to 100 that would then be shut down, it would be a reason-
able assumption, obviously, that we weren’t going to be able to ex-
tend credit in that local community because it is going to be a
small community.

Mr. WATT. We will certainly take that into account.

Mr. TipTON. That is going to be critically important, I think, for
us, as our communities truly are struggling under those what we
feel are over-regulation coming in out of the Federal Government.

So thank you on that, and with that I yield back, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. DUFFY. Do you want to yield to the Chair?

Mr. TipTON. I will yield.

Mr. Durry. Mr. Watt, I just want to follow up on some questions
I had for you for the next minute. Is it fair to say that the g-fee
is based on risk? It is risk-based, right? The g-fee is risk-based?

Mr. WATT. The question is, what will the g-fee be designed to
coxtr)er. Will it be only risk, will it be accumulation of capital, will
it be—

Mr. DuFrry. Today, is it—

Mr. WATT. But one element is definitely risk.

Mr. DUFFY. But are you charging more than the risk for the g-
fee? Some would argue that in our assessment if you have a credit
score of 740 and you put 40 percent down, you might be paying a
little more for your risk, and if your credit score is 650 and you
only put 3 percent down, you get a little subsidy based on the risk
of the g-fee. This is actually from your data.

Do you disagree with your data? I can—

Mr. WATT. No, I am not arguing with the data. I am trying to
put it in a frame here that—

Mr. DUFFY. I am going to have to gavel myself down in a second.
And I guess maybe you could think about this, and maybe we will
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have a chance to come back to it. Are you charging more on the
g-fee than the actual risk? Or are you undercharging for the risk
or are you hitting it just right?

Mr. WATT. One of the things that a lot of people on this com-
mittee have been advocating is that we charge more than risk so
that we can attract private capital. So, you kind of meet yourself
in these arguments going and coming.

Mr. DurFy. I don’t want to abuse the gavel. Maybe we can come
back to it later. The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from
Texas, Mr. Williams, for 5 minutes.

Mr. WiLLIAMS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you, Direc-
tor, for being here today. We have covered a lot of ground. I appre-
ciate your service.

I am a private sector guy, I own businesses in Texas, and I am
one of those who believes the private sector is the answer, not the
Federal Government, to a lot of the issues we have.

I do want to say one thing. You had mentioned earlier that you
had a hard time with your employees with Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac because of the fact they weren’t sure what their future
might be. I heard you say that.

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mr. WILLIAMS. And I would just say, welcome to the private sec-
tor. The private sector is going through that every single day, won-
dering what their future is as small business owners, moms and
dads and so forth. So that feeling is not unique to your group of
folks. It is all over our country because of government regulations.

My first question would be this: What is the Treasury doing with
the money they get from the GSEs every quarter? If the Treasury
spends the money now they get from Fannie Mae and Freddie,
won’t they have to borrow more or tax more to raise the money in
the future to meet the normal losses that could be coming in?

Mr. WATT. I can’t answer that, Representative Williams, because
I am not at Treasury. We sweep the money to Treasury, it gets ap-
plied to the deficit, it gets applied to government operations. I
guess the argument is, should it be doing that or should it be build-
ing up a reserve, a capital reserve of some kind. That is not a deci-
sion that I can make.

Mr. WiLLIAMS. I think the concern is that we have such a big def-
icit and it is going in the hands of the Federal Government. You
know where is it going.

Also, just to kind of help me understand a little bit, like I said,
we have covered a lot of ground today. What is the average credit
score of a 3 percent customer?

Mr. WATT. I don’t know that I can tell you that off the top of my
head, Representative Williams.

Mr. WiLLIAMS. And we may have covered, I heard a figure of 2
percent, but what is the foreclosure rate in your portfolio, percent
to the total? I thought I heard a figure of 2 percent. Would that
be right?

Mr. WATT. I can tell you that, if you will let me get to—

Mr. WIiLLIAMS. And while you are looking at that, when do you
decide to foreclose? How far behind in payment? How far past due
are homeowners before you say we need to foreclose on this piece
of property?
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Mr. WATT. There is no fixed answer to that. We get concerned
if somebody gets 30 days behind in payment. We get more con-
cerned if they get 60 days behind. We get more concerned—at what
point you quit working with a borrower to try to get them back cur-
rent, or alternatively make a decision to go to foreclosure is a very
complex set of determinations.

So I don’t know that I could give you a rule that would apply
across-the-board on that.

Mr. WiLLIAMS. What is your foreclosure percent to the total?

Mr. WATT. You got me off on—

Mr. WiLLIAMS. I'm sorry. I think I heard 2 percent.

Mr. WATT. Let us provide that information in writing.

Mr. WiLLIAMS. Provide that back to us.

Mr. WATT. We have the information about the loans since the
meltdown. We have it overall for the whole history. We have it
prior to the meltdown. I just—I am not finding it—

Mr. WiLLIAMS. That is fine. You can get that to me. And another
thing, too. Of course equity is important to everybody. We want ev-
erybody to have equity, and of course the bigger the downpayment,
the more equity they are going to have going in.

There are some people, though, I guess, who can’t afford a home.
And do you advise these people as such, that possibly now is not
the time for them to buy a house? Maybe they need to go another
direction, start renting or something so they can—

Mr. WATT. When I was practicing law, and when I was a Mem-
ber of Congress, I used to give that kind of advice, but I don’t have
the opportunity to give that kind of advice, nor is it my role to give
that kind of advice. Fannie and Freddie don’t make loans. We buy
loans off of lenders’ books and guarantee them and put them into
a secondary market. So there is just not an opportunity for me to
be engaged in those kinds of discussions with borrowers now.

But when I was practicing law, there were thousands of people
to whom I would say, if you can’t afford to make a mortgage pay-
ment, you shouldn’t be a homeowner. Yes. Homeownership is not
for everybody.

Mr. WILLIAMS. I appreciate you being here. I hope that one day
we can get the government out of the homeowner business and get
it back in the private sector where it belongs.

Mr. Chairman, I yield back.

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the gentleman from Maine, Mr. Poliquin.

Mr. PoLIQUIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much
for being here, Director Watt. I understand from your background
you spent a little bit of time in New England, and I want to thank
you very much in advance for rooting for the Patriots. Not that we
will need it, but on Sunday I appreciate that very much. Thank you
very much.

Mr. WATT. I'm sorry. I can’t make that commitment to you.

Mr. PoOLIQUIN. I was hoping we would start off on a good foot,
Mr. Watt, but that is okay.

Everybody that has been with you today, sir, understands that
Fannie and Freddie are in conservatorship, and we of course un-
derstand that your organization is the in fact conservator. And I
have also heard you say a couple of times today—actually several
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times—that one of the roles that you are playing in this role, if I
am not mistaken, is to be sure to the best of your ability that
Fannie and Freddie are safely and soundly managed such that we
keep the credit flowing to those who want to buy a home and are
able to buy a home, and also to protect our hardworking taxpayers.

Now I am going to be very honest with you, Mr. Watt. I have a
little bit of a concern. If you look at Fannie, this is an organization
that is connected to our Federal Government, was created by our
Federal Government. It is responsible for $3.3 trillion in home
mortgages and they use our hardworking taxpayers to backstop
those mortgages.

I am also concerned that Freddie Mac is also putting U.S. tax-
payers on the hook for an additional $2.2 trillion.

Now my other point I would like to make is that, if I am not mis-
taken, in 2014 Fannie and Freddie together were responsible for
holding 51 percent of all home mortgages in America. That being
the case, sir, would you agree with me that Fannie and Freddie are
large financial institutions?

Mr. WATT. Absolutely, they are large financial institutions.

Mr. POLIQUIN. Good. Dodd-Frank, as I am sure you know, Mr.
Director, requires nongovernment large financial institutions to
hold substantial amounts of capital in reserve in the event that
something goes wrong.

Now I am not here advocating that those capital requirements
for nongovernment entities be increased. However, don’t you think
it is appropriate, sir, that Fannie and Freddie, especially organiza-
tions of this size that are backstopped by the taxpayers, also ought
to live by the same rules as our nongovernment financial institu-
tions when it comes to capital requirements?

Mr. WATT. I don’t know if that is my decision to make, whether
I agreed with it or not.

Mr. POLIQUIN. Well, you are the Director—

Mr. WATT. When 1 testified in the Senate, I said in response to
a question, that I don’t have any personal opinions anymore. Every
opinion I express now is an FHFA opinion, so I try not to express
those personal opinions.

Mr. PoLIQUIN. I appreciate that very much, Mr. Watt. But with
all due respect, you are in a position of great authority. You are
the regulator for the GSEs, and I would like to beg to differ with
you a little bit, that your opinion is greatly appreciated.

And what I am trying to get across, if I may, is that we have
two very large institutions that do not abide by the same capital
requirements as other nongovernment institutions around this
country.

I might also add, if I may, that if you are looking at Fannie Mae,
with $3.3 trillion in assets—and this has been said here before—
they have roughly $10 billion in assets but they are asking the tax-
payers to backstop $3.3 trillion in loans.

Now if you are looking at Freddie Mac, they have about $13 bil-
lion in assets and are backstopping $2.2 trillion. So I think we
could both agree—I hope so—that these organizations are grossly
undercapitalized and represent one heck of a risk to the taxpayers
if something goes wrong.

Would you agree with that, sir?
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Mr. WATT. I have two responses to it, one of which I have al-
ready given, which is I didn’t set up the preferred stock purchase
agreement. I wasn’t even there when it was created. So I am living
under that. I can’t change it without—but the second response is,
you all can change that. Everything that you just talked about you
can change by doing GSE reform.

Mr. PoLIQUIN. Mr. Watt, everybody wants a healthy economy.
And the taxpayers in my district in Maine, who are some of the
hardest-working, most honest people you could ever meet, they
want to make sure they have a government that works for them
and not against them.

And I happen to believe that accountability in all stages of gov-
ernment, all levels of government is a good thing. Now I am very
concerned about these large institutions that are highly leveraged,
with very little capital, that are requiring the taxpayers to back-
stop then. When we have interest rates at historic lows, with a rise
in interest rates that could cause a problem with the housing mar-
ket and also our economy, wouldn’t you agree that it makes sense
to take a look at these institutions?

Chairman HENSARLING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
A brief answer, please.

Mr. WATT. I think I have already answered your question to the
best of my ability to do it, Representative.

Mr. PoLIQUIN. Thank you very much, sir.

Chairman HENSARLING. That was brief. The Chair now recog-
nizes the gentlelady from Utah, Mrs. Love.

Mrs. LOVE. Welcome, Director Watt. I appreciate the opportunity
to meet you here today.

Mr. WATT. It is nice meeting you.

Mrs. LovE. I just wanted to say, as a former mayor I have had
to ask myself three questions before making any new commitments
or changes or going to a certain direction: is it affordable; is it sus-
tainable; and is it my job?

One of the questions I have today is, in your studies did you de-
termine how many people the lowering of this standard was going
to help?

Mr. WATT. You are talking about the 97 percent product now? Is
that the—

Mrs. LovE. I am talking about getting the standards to that, to
the 3 percent payment. Did you determine how many people this
was going to help get into homes, how many people it was going
to hurt? Did you have any—

Mr. WATT. We have some projections that it would be a very
small percentage of the overall portfolio of either Fannie or
Freddie, and I probably have those percentages but not the actual
numbers.

Mrs. LoveE. Okay, so a certain—a small percentage this was
going to help, bringing down these was actually going to help get
into homes.

Mr. WATT. Yes.

Mrs. LOVE. So obviously we talked about some risk and risking
the taxpayer dollars. You have no guarantee—is it fair to say that
you have no guarantee that the people who are going to get in and
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borrow will be able to get into homes that they can afford and not
default on their loans?

Mr. WATT. I don’t think we are ever in a position to guarantee
that. We make responsible decisions based on risk assessments,
and I can guarantee you that we have made a robust risk assess-
ment. I don’t think you could guarantee that anybody could pay a
loan that they paid 99 percent down, because something might
come up next week that would prevent them from doing that.

So this is not about being able to guarantee it. It is about assess-
ing the risk and likelihood of it, and we have done what we can
to minimize—

Mrs. LovE. Okay, so when I asked those questions, the reason
why I asked those questions is because when we get into risk in-
volvement, and asking myself is it affordable, is it sustainable, is
it my job, we realize inevitably we have actually taken a lot of the
risk out of that decision-making.

I believe, and I believe that Utah believes, and the majority of
hardworking Americans believe that if Washington bureaucrats ac-
tually asked those same questions, we wouldn’t be in the financial
crisis that we are in today.

As I witnessed as a mayor, I have actually seen how these heav-
ily-involved government policies have actually hurt many cities in
their ability to thrive and to grow. We have watched homes being
built and actually seen those homes a year later completely empty.
And hardworking families lose their credit and their ability to get
into a home.

And so that is why I asked those questions about how does this
actually help hardworking Americans get into a home and be able
to sustain a future. Too many times I am afraid that these govern-
ment-backed programs that vow to help and protect hardworking,
poor Americans, it has actually done the opposite and hurt those
that it vowed to protect.

If the Administration, or as you would say, an independent regu-
latory agency, goes down this road of bigger government policies
and getting involved more in what the free market should be in-
volved in, I just want it on record that as hardworking Americans
start losing their homes, that you remember this warning today.

I have been in the trenches of this. I have actually seen this hap-
pen. I am not taking a 60-foot view of what has happened. I have
actually been a mayor, and I have actually seen my city have a
really hard time with the housing market, and I don’t want to go
back in that direction.

This is an area where I have said, this is not about hardworking
Americans trusting you to do the right thing. It is about you trust-
ing hardworking Americans to make decisions and do the right
things for their future.

I yield back my time.

Chairman HENSARLING. If you are about to yield, would you yield
to the gentleman from Wisconsin?

Mrs. LOVE. Yes, I will yield my time to Chairman Duffy.

Mr. Durry. 1 appreciate the gentlelady for yielding. Mr. Watt,
going back to my previous question, the g-fee, which we were talk-
ing about was risk-based, basically is to make sure that the GSEs
aren’t losing any money, right? You are trying to find that balance
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to go, boom, what does it cost. I am not trying to trick you. This
is a pretty simple, straightforward question.

Mr. WATT. It is a straightforward question, but it is inconsistent
with the approach that a number of people have used that we
should be using g-fees to attract private capital. Because if we raise
g-fees to that level, we would be making a bunch more money, but
is that an appropriate thing to do—

Mr. DUFFY. My question, Mr. Watt—

Mr. WATT. —an appropriate purpose for g-fees.

Mr. Durry. I am not asking anybody else. I am asking what
you—are you trying to get the g-fee to hit just right to be able to
cover your costs. You are not trying to bring in any extra money,
you are not trying to lose any money, you are trying to hit the nail
right on the head, hit the g-fees right on.

Or are you trying to make money? Are you trying to lose money
when you set the g-fee?

Mr. WATT. We certainly don’t want to lose money, that I can as-
sure you.

Mr. DUFFY. Are you trying to make money?

Mr. WATT. But I think it would be more appropriate to wait until
we come out with what we are going to do on g-fee, articulate the
reasons that we are doing it—

Mr. DUFFY. But this is an important—

Mr. WATT. —and then you will see where we come out. Right
now, I don’t have an opinion about the things you are asking.

Mr. DUFFY. You don’t know if the g-fee, if you are trying to set
it a little bit higher than the actual cost or are you trying to hit
it right on. You can’t tell us today in this hearing how you are—

Mr. WATT. Representative Duffy, if I knew that, we would have—
I wouldn’t be studying the issue. That is the reason why we are
going through this expensive study, to keep from—

Mr. DUFFY. So what is the goal?

Mr. WATT. —applying my own opinion about that.

Mr. DUFFY. Let us say, what is the goal?

Mr. WATT. Our agency is research-based, and we are going to
apply the research that we have to that question.

Mr. DUFFY. Is the goal, though—let us take reality aside for a
second—to get the g-fee just right? Whether you can or not, in the-
ory you want to get it just right. We are not really making any
money and you are not losing any money. You are charging for the
services consistent with the risk and other factors that you ref-
erenced.

Mr. WATT. One of the purposes is certainly not to lose money. We
are not trying to set a g-fee that is going to lose money. Now, are
there other factors in addition to covering the risk and breaking
even that should go into setting the g-fee? That is a question that
we are evaluating in the agency at this point. That is—

Mr. DUFFY. But the intent is to look at all those things and try
to hit it just right, correct? Not make any money, not lose any
money, but take all those factors and hit the number just right. It
is a pretty simple question. I would imagine the answer is yes, that
is of course what we are trying to do here. We are trying to get
it just right.
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Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman is going to need to wrap
up this line of questioning.

Mr. DUFFY. So, very quickly, if you take a sweep for the Afford-
able Housing Trust Fund of 4.2 percent, right, you are going to
sweep that money—it is not a tax, you are saying. But if you hit
the g-fee just right but then you sweep 4.2 basis points away to go
into the Affordable Housing Trust Fund, you are actually now
below the cost of your risk.

And so the taxpayers are going to bear that cost. Or if you go
above the actual cost of the g-fee, you are actually charging then
the end homeowner an extra fee to drive money into the Affordable
Housing Trust Fund. Either it is taxpayers who are going to pay
or it is those who have a mortgage who are going to pay. But some-
one is going to pay.

To come here and say that it is magical fairy dust and no one
pays this money isn’t really being totally forthright. Taxpayers on
the hook or mortgagees are on the hook. I would ask if Mr. Watt
agrees with that.

Mr. WATT. I have tried to answer this question as forthrightly as
I can. With the size of our portfolio, I don’t think we could ever set
g-fees to just break even. That could never happen. So if the ques-
tion is, are you setting it just to break even, the answer is, no, we
have to have some margin, even if we don’t take anything into ac-
count other than risk.

Mr. DUFFY. Mr. Watt, you are a very good lawyer, and I can rec-
ognize that and I appreciate it, but you are not answering my ques-
tion. With that, I yield.

Mr. WATT. I don’t understand the question—

Chairman HENSARLING. We will allow the two very good lawyers
to perhaps have this conversation online. The Chair now recognizes
the gentleman from Washington, Mr. Heck.

Mr. HECK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Director Watt, let me add
my voice of congratulations to all those that have been expressed
here today. Much deserved.

You had indicated in your written testimony, and it has been al-
luded to, that on the 22nd of December you approved a merger be-
tween the Federal Home Loan Banks of Seattle and Des Moines.
I believe that is the first, is it not?

Mr. WATT. It is. Yes.

Mr. HEcCK. I am going to confidently predict it won’t be the last.
Mr. Lucas also referred to the concerns among many of us in Con-
gress about the new membership rules, which I don’t want to re-
litigate this but I want to state for the record—and you and I had
a private—semi-private disagreement about this.

I think both FHFA and Congress are missing an opportunity
here to take a step back and reexamine just exactly what the role
of the Federal Home Loan Bank should be going forward.

Mr. WATT. To be clear, that is exactly what we are doing in this
evaluation process. We received 1,300 comments. We are going
through every single one of them before we make a final deter-
mination of what the final rule is. So we are in that, taking a step
back, looking at all of the input that we have received.

Just because we put out a proposed rule, a proposed rule is not
a final rule. So we are doing exactly what you suggest.
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Mr. HEcK. It is not the specific rule that I am focused on. It is
the larger issue of what role do we want the Federal Home Loan
Banks to play in this new world that doesn’t look like it did when
they were created in 1932 or thereabouts.

Mr. WATT. But Congress has made that determination. That is
not a determination that I—

Mr. HECK. Which is exactly what you said to me earlier during
our semi-private disagreement. I think it is something that you
could do to advance to us policy proposals.

I also think that it is an issue that members of this committee
could well take up and ask the basic questions. What role do we
want them to play? Is it strictly housing, is it liquidity? Are there
other ways that it can be constituted, given the way that the whole
world—Dbut that is not really my question.

I do have a question. My question does relate to the approved
merger—again, which I don’t believe will be the last. I had commu-
nicated to you in correspondence deep concerns held by people in
the region about the continuing commitment of any merged re-
gional bank to invest in housing.

I also communicated to you concerns about governance. And I
also communicated to you concerns about operational issues be-
cause after all, Director Watt, this is a five time-zone Federal
Home Loan Bank region now. And we have repeatedly asked for
the letter setting forth the terms and conditions. We have been re-
peatedly told we cannot have it, we cannot know what those are.

I want you to know that as that relates to sensitive financial
matters, I completely understand. But I do not know what compel-
ling public policy good is served by withholding information about
how we will proceed with respect to the concerns that had been
brought to you by many in the region.

Mr. WATT. But during the pendency of a merger, for us to be put-
ting out information that is still in the process of being discussed
and negotiated, I think as an independent regulator would be irre-
sponsible. I am sure every one of these things will be addressed.

But we have a fiduciary responsibility, we have a trust responsi-
bility as regulator here not to put out information that could jeop-
ardize the discussions. And I hope you understand that.

Mr. HEcK. I acknowledge and embrace your fiduciary responsi-
bility. Issues relating to housing investment and governance, and
operational issues that allow for access I don’t personally believe
fall within that realm.

Mr. WATT. I can assure you that the merged Federal Home Loan
Bank will be held to the same high standards on those issues that
we have held the two independent banks to. So we are not going
to relax the standard just because—the standards that we expect
og t}lllem just because they are a merged bank. You can be assured
of that.

Mr. HECK. Knowing you as I do, I would expect no less, sir, and
I thank you.

One last quick question. Insofar as both Freddie Mac and Fannie
Mae are under conservatorship, insofar as you are moving pretty
quickly toward a common securitization platform, can you identify
any compelling public benefit for these two entities other than it
is status quo, to be separate as opposed to one?



61

Mr. WaTT. That is a public debate that I think should be had.
There is a value to competition because it makes both enterprises
better. We have aligned Fannie and Freddie’s practices on a num-
ber of issues that were important to the public policy objectives.
But I think there is some value to allowing them to compete on
things that don’t have a public policy imperative to them.

But we have aligned them on a number of issues.

Mr. HEcCK. I would take it that quality of service would be an ex-
ample of that.

Mr. WATT. If you talk to one of them as opposed to the other,
they will tell you that their quality of service is higher than the
other one, depending on which one you talk to. But it is important
for them to continue to compete on the quality of the service that
they deliver. That is one of the things that it is important for them
to compete on—not on a race to the bottom to extend more and
more irresponsible credit. There is a whole range of things that we
don’t want them competing on and there are some things that we
continue to allow them to compete on.

Mr. HECK. So it seems arguable to me whether or not that ben-
efit trumps the economies of scale, given that for all practical pur-
poses we—but with that, I yield back the time I do not have and
thank the Chair for his indulgence.

Chairman HENSARLING. The Chair now recognizes the gentleman
from Arkansas, Mr. Hill.

Mr. HiLL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Director Watt, once again,
it is nice to see you. Thank you for appearing before the committee
for an extended period of time.

I think back to one of my favorite engravings in the City of
Washington, which is on the National Archives building: What is
past is prologue. And so I am having a terrible flashback from a
very, very bad movie listening to this discussion today.

In 1984, when I was a staffer over on the Senate Banking Com-
mittee staff, Fannie and Freddie had about one in 400 loans that
were at a LTV of 3 percent. And when I came back to government
in 1990 and was at the Treasury, that had moved to one in 10. And
then at the height of the crisis it had moved to one in two-and-a-
half, or 40 percent of the loans in their combined portfolios were
at that low downpayment.

And at the same time, that same direction took place in the debt-
to-income ratios as well. So I just want to be on record with you
that I share the concerns of many on this committee about this de-
cision to lower downpayment rates, notwithstanding counseling
and FICO scores and mortgage insurance.

My question to you is, I want to turn back to a line of ques-
tioning that Mr. Duffy had on this subject of the preferred stock
arrangement with Treasury. For you to accrue money for the Hous-
ing Trust Fund, pay it out potentially in the Housing Trust Fund,
did you seek a waiver from the preferred stock arrangement with
Treasury to do that?

Mr. WATT. No, I did not.

Mr. HiLL. And so it is purely on your judgment that—from read-
ing the statute that you have taken that money out of the system
and not swept it to Treasury?
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Mr. WATT. There is no money to sweep unless there is a profit
at the end of the year, and there won’t be any swept if there is not
a profit.

Mr. HiLL. Right, but you have made the decision to sweep money
if there is a profit to the Housing Trust Fund.

Mr. WATT. You mean put into the—yes. Unless doing that would
put them into a deficit situation.

Mr. HiLL. But did you seek approval from Treasury to do that?

Mr. WATT. No.

Mr. HiLL. And don’t you think that since they are the owner of
that preferred stock on behalf of all the taxpayers, you should have
checked with them first before taking money to the Housing Trust
Fund as opposed to sweeping all the profits to the Treasury?

Mr. WATT. No.

Mr. HiLL. And tell me again—I know you have covered some of
this ground before. Tell me again why you believe that is the case.

Mr. WATT. Why I should—

Mr. HiLL. Why you believe you don’t have—

Mr. WATT. Why I shouldn’t get Treasury’s approval?

Mr. HiLr. Correct.

Mr. WATT. Because there is nothing in the preferred stock pur-
chase agreement, under which we operate, that addresses the
Housing Trust Fund. And so we are not violating the terms of the
preferred stock purchase agreement in doing this. We are just sim-
ply complying with the law. So there is no reason for me to get
Treasury’s approval for that.

Mr. HiLL. It just seems like when we own the shares of that com-
pany as the taxpayers that we should want to have all the proceeds
until there is a change, a structural change made all the earnings
of the company outside the core business operations, any profit that
is left should be sent to the Treasury.

Mr. WATT. That is still the rule. And I keep reminding you, I
wasn’t there when these preferred stock purchase agreements were
negotiated. If they had put it into the agreement then I would be
obligated by it. But there is no provision in the agreement that re-
quires me to get approval to fund the Housing Trust Fund, or to
comply with any other law that is in existence. So I didn’t get the
approval.

Mr. HiLL. But you were there and made the decision to take
money away from the sweep and put it in the Housing Trust Fund.
That was your decision to do that.

Mr. WATT. I made the decision to reverse the temporary termi-
nation of contributions to the Housing Trust Fund, yes. I was there
for that.

Mr. HiLL. Thank you very much. I yield back.

Chairman HENSARLING. The gentleman yields back. No other
Member is in the room to be recognized. So again, I wish to thank
Director Watt for coming to testify before us, our former colleague,
and former and still current friend of this committee.

The Chair notes that some Members may have additional ques-
tions for this witness, which they may wish to submit in writing.
Without objection, the hearing record will remain open for 5 legis-
lative days for Members to submit written questions to this witness
and to place his responses in the record. Also, without objection,
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Members will have 5 legislative days to submit extraneous mate-
rials to the Chair for inclusion in the record.

This hearing stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 1:58 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]
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Statement of Melvin L.. Wait
Director, Federal Housing Finance Agency

Before the 1S, House of Representatives Committee on Financial Services

January 27, 20135

Chairman Hensgarling, Ranking Member Waters and members of the Commitiee, thank you for
inviting me to testify today about our work at the Federal Housing Finance Agency (FHEAY and
for providing my first opportunily 1o retum to this Committee since Tleft Congress.

FHF A was established by the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 (HERA) and is
responsible for the effective supervision, regalation, and housing mission oversight of the
Federat Nationai Mortgage Association (Fannie Mag), the Federal Home Loan Mortgage
Corporation (Freddie Mac), and the Federal Home Loan Bank System, which includes 12
Federal Home Loan Banks (FHLBanks) and the Office of Finance. FHFA s mission s to ensure
that these regulated entities operate in a safe and sound manner and that they serve as a weliable
source of liquidity and funding for housing finance and community investment. Since 2008,
FHFA has also served as conservator of Fannie Mae and Freddiz Mac (topether, the Enterprises).

I am pleased to provide an overview of FHFA’s statutory responsibilities and an update on the
Enterprises’ financial condition, FHFA’s activities as regulator and conservator of the
Enterprises, the FHLBanks’ financial condition, and FHFA’s regulatory activities as regulator of
the FHLBanks.

FHFA's Statutory Responsibilities

L FHFA’s Regubatory Oversight of the Federal Home Loan Banks, Fannie Mae
and Freddie Mac

The Federal Housing Enterprises Financial Safety and Soundness Act (the Safety and Soundness
Act), as amended by HERA, requires FHFA to fulfilt the following responsibilities in our
oversight of the Federal Home Loan Bank System (FHLBank System) and the Enterprises:

{A) to oversee the prudential operations of each regulated entity; and

(B} to ensure that—
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(i) each regulated entity operates in a safe and sound manner, incheding
maintenance of adequate capital and internal controls;

(ii) the operations and activities of each regulated entify fosier liquid, efficient,
competitive, and resilient national housing finance markets {including activities
relating to mortgages on housing for low- and moderate-income familics
involving a reasonable economic retum that may be less than the retum eamed on
other activitics);

{iti) each regulated entity complies with this chapter and the rules. regulations,
guidelines, and orders issued under this chapter and the authorizing statutes;

{iv) each regulated entity carries out its statutory mission only through activities
that are authorized under and consistent with this chapter and the authorizing
statutes; and

(v} the activities of each regulated entity and the manner in which such regulated
entity is operated are consistent with the public interest.

12 U.S.C. §4513{(a)1}.
I1. FHFA's Role as Conservator of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac

Congress granted the Birector of FHF A the discretionary authority in HERA to appoint FHF A as
conservator or receiver of Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, or any of the Federal Home Loan Banks,
upon determining that specified criteria had been met. On Sepiember 6, 2008, FHFA exercised
this authority to place Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac into conservatorships. Subsequently, Fannie
Mae and Freddie Mac together received $187.5 billion in taxpayer support under the Senior
Preferred Stock Purchase Agreements (PSPAs) executed with the 1.5, Department of the
Trecasury. FHFA continues to oversee these conservatorships.

As conservator of the Enterprises, FHFA is mandated to:

(D} ...t1ake such action as may be--
(i} necessary to put the regulated entity in a sound and solvent condition; and

(ii) apptopriate to carry on the business of the regulated entity and preserve and
conserve the assels and property of the regulated entity,

12 U.8.C. § 461 7(0) 20,

As consetvator, FHFA must also fulfill the responsibilities enumerated above in 12 U.5.C. §
4313{2)(1). Additionally, FHFA has a statutory responsibility vnder the Emerpency Economic
Stabilization Act of 2008 (EESA) to “implement a plae that seeks to maximize assistance for
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homeowners and use it authority to encourage the servicers of the vnderlying mortgages, and
congidering nat present value to the taxpayer, to take advantage of. ..available programs 1o
minimize foreclosures.” 12 US.C. § 3220(b)(T).

My goat, as Director of FEFA since January 6, 2014, has been to lead FHFA in meeting the
mandates assigned te it by statute until such time as Congress revises those mandates.

FHFA's Actions as Regulator and Conservator of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac

As regulator and conservator of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, FHFA has taken consistent
actions in the past year to ensure their safety and soundness, to ensure that they provide liquidity
1o the housing finance market, io preserve and conserve their assets, and to ensure that they meet
their obligations to homeowners under EESA.

I. Financial Performance and Condition of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac

Since the Enterprises were placed in conservatorship in 2008, their operations have stabilized
and their financial performance has improved significantly. Fannie Mae has not made a draw
under the PSPA since the fourth quarter of 2011, and Freddie Mac has not made a draw since the
first quarter of 2012, Some of the improvement in the Enterprises’ performance relates to one-
time or transitery items, such as the reversal of each Enterprise’s deferred tax asset valuation
allowance, legal seittements, and the mlease ol loan loss reserves as a result of rising house
prices. Part of the improvement is also atiributable to other factors, including responsible
business practices, strengthened underwriting practices, rising house prices, and increased
guarantee fees.

While steps taken in the conservatorships have helped stabilize the Enterprises” financial
condition and the mortgage market, significant challenges remain. Serious delinquencics have
declined but remam historically high compared to pre-crisis levels, and counterparty exposure
rernains a concern. While risks from the Enterprises” mortgage-related investment portfolios are
declining as the size of their portfolios shrinks. revenues from these portfolios are also shrinking.
Both Enterprises continue te work to maintain and iniprove the effectiveness and efficiency of
their operationat and information technology infrastructures, Additionally, under the terms of
the PEPAs, the Enterprises do not have the ability to build capital internally while they remain in
conservatorship, Atiracting and retaining the best quakified workforce in this period in which the
future of the Enterprises is uncertain also conlinues to be a chalfenge.

Other significant financial and performance highlights about the Enterprises include the
following:
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Fannie Mae

For the first nine months of 2014, Fannie Mae reported earnings of $12.9 hillion
compared (o net income of $77.3 bitlion for the first nine months of 2013, which
reflected a number of one-time or wwansitary items. Caleulations have not yet been
completed for 2014 and, therefore, comparisens are being made here on the basis of three
quarters.

The cumulative amount of draws that Fannie Mae has received from the Treasury to date
under its PSPA is $116.1 bilion. Through Scptember 30, 2014, Fannie Mae has paid
$130.5 billion in cash dividends to Treasury on the company’s senior preferred stock.
Under the PSPA, dividends do not offset prior Treasury draws.

The credit quality of new single-family acquisitions was strong through the third quarter
of 2014, with a weighted average FICQ score of 743 and & weighted average loan-1o-
value (LTV) ratio of 77 percent,

The serious delinguency rate was 1.96 percent for Fannie Mae’s total single-family book
of business as of September 30, 2414, The serious delinquency rate for loans acquired
between 20035 and 2008 was 8.27 percent compared to 0.34 percent for loans acquired
since 2009 as of September 30, 2014, The serious delinquency rate for loans acquired
prior to 2005 was 3.27 percent.

Fannie Mae continues to reduce its retained portfolio in accordance with the PSPA. As
of September 30, 2014, Fannie Mae’s retained pertfolio balance was 343%.1 billion,
which represents a decline of $52.6 billion since the beginning of the year, when the
balance was $490.7 billion.

Freddie Mac

For the tirst nine months of 2014, Freddie Mac reporied sarmings of $7.5 billion,
compared to net income of $40.1 billion for the first nine months of 2013, which
reflected a number of ene-time or transitory items.

The cumulative amount of draws that Freddie Mac has received from the Treasury to date
vnder its PSPA is $71.3 billion. Through September 30. 2014, Freddie Mac has paid
$88.2 billion in cash dividends to Treasury on the companys senior preferred stock.
Under the PSPA, dividends do not offset prior Treasury draws.

The ¢redit quality of new single-family acquisitions remained high through the third
quarter of 2014, with a weighted average FICO score of 744 and a weiphted average LTV
ratio of 77 percent.

The serious definquency rate was 1.96 percent for Freddie Mac's single-family book of
business as of September 30, 2014. The serious delinquency rate for loans originated
between 20035 and 2008 was 7.60 percent compared to 0.23 percent for loans originated

4
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since 2009 as of September 30, 2014, The serious delingquency rate for loans originated
prior to 2005 was 3.12 percent.

» Freddie Mac continues to reduce its retained portfolio in accordance with the PSPA. As
of September 30. 2014, Freddie Mac's retained portfolio balance was $413.6 billion,
which represents a decline of $47.4 billion since the beginning of the year, when the
balance was $461.0 billion.

1L FHFA's Supervisory Acfivities Related to the Enterprises

FHFA’s supervision funetion evaluates the safety and soundness of the Enterpriscs’ operations.
Safety and soundness is a top priority in meeting FHFA’s statutory obligations, in ¢xecution of
Enterprise strategic initiatives and in all business and control functions. FHFA takes a risk-based
approach to supervision, which prioritizes examination activities based on the risk a given
practice poses {0 a regulated entity’s safe and sound operation or its compliance with applicable
laws and regulations. FHFA conducts on-sitc examinations at the regulated entities, engoing risk
analysis, and off-site review and surveillance. FHFA communicates supervisory standards to the
regulated entities, establishes expectations for sirong risk management, identifies risks, and
requires remediation of identified deficiencies.

In 2014, FHFA issued supervisory guidance to the Enterprises on topics related to operational
risk management, counterparty risk management, mortgage servicing transfers, cyber risk
management, and liquadity cisk management. This guidance articulates FHFA™s supervisory
expectations related 1o those matters and informs examination activities, Examples of imporiant
guidence issued during 2014 include the following:

Advisory Bulletin 2014-03, Cvher Risk Management Guidance, describes the characteristics of a
¢yber risk management program that FHEA believes will enable the regulated entities to
successfully perform their respensibilities and protect their environments, FHFA's key
expectations include Enterprise assessment of system volnerabilities, effoctive monitoring of
cyber risks, and oversight of third parties with access to Enterprise data,

Advisory Bulletin 2014-06, Morigage Servicing Trangfers, articulated FHFAs supervisory
expectations for the Enterprises with regard to servicing transfers of mocigage loans that they
hold or guarantee. Pursuant to contracts with their counterparties, the Enterprises must approve
the transfer of setvicing operations or servicing rights. FHFA has focused on Enterprise
approval processes for these transactions due in large part to the significast recent ransfers of
mortgage servicing operations from federally-regulated banks to non-bank entities that are
generally subject to less regulation and are more concentrated in their operations,
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Advisory Bultetin 2014-07, Chersight of Single Family Seller/Servicer Relationships, articulated
FHFA’s requirement that the Enterprises assess financial, operational, and compliance risks
associated with their counterparties and develop a risk management framework that can be
applied throughout the Enterprise’s contractual relationship with seller/servicers.

Standards set by FHF A are also reflected in guidance to our examiners, which is provided in
FHFA’s Examination Manval. The manual includes twenty-six modules that cover various
Enterprise operations and provide hackground on a range of operational, credit. and market risks.
The manual is a valuable too] for implementing FHFA s risk-based approach to supervision of
the Enterprises and is available on FHFAs website,

FHF A maintains a team of examiners on-site at each Enterprise, and the examiners receive
support from off-site analysts and subject matter experls. Examination teams perform targeted
examinations of specific Enterprise operations and conduct ongoing menitoring of risk control
functions and business lines. The examination work is performed in accordance with plans
prepared annually for each Enterprise, taking into account factors such as analysis of existing
risks, changes in business operations and strategic initiatives, and mortgage market
developments. Where FIIFA’s Enterprise supervision team identifies deficiencies, examinces
communicate expectations for remedial action. Exarniner risk assessments are updated during
the year to ensure that emerging risks and Enterprise business changes receive appropriate
examination coverage.

Findings from targeted examinations and ongoing monitoring conducted through the course of
the year are relied upon by examiners in assigning ratings to each Enterprise under the ratings
system adopted by FHFA in 2013, The system, known as CAMELSO0, includes separate ratings
for Capital, Asset guality. Management, Earnings, Liquidity, Sensitivity to market risk, and
Operations. The examination findings are also incorporated into annual Reports of Examination,
which capture FHFA’s view of the safety and scundness of each Enterprisc’s operations.
Information from the Reports of Examination is included in FHFA's annvat Report to Congress.,

IIi.  FHFA’s Strategic Goals and Scorecard Objectives for the Conservatorships of
Faprnie Mae and Freddie Mac

During 2014, FHFA defined and worked to further the abjectives included in the 2074 Strategic
Plan for the Conservatorships of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac (2014 Conservatorship Strategic
Plan} and the 2014 Conservatorship Scorecard.

FHFA has already published the 2015 Scorecard for Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and Common
Securitization Selutions (201 5 Conservatorship Scorecard), which details FHFAs
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conservatorship expectations for the Enterprises during 2015 and builds on last year's Scorecard.
Both the 2014 and 2015 Conservatorship Scorecards are centered around three strategic goals.

A. MAINTAIN, in a safe and sound manner, credit availability and foreclosure
prevention activities for new and refinanced mortgages to foster liquid, efficient,
eompetitive, and resilient national housing finance markets

FHFA's first strategic goal, MAINTAIN, requires the Enterprises to support access o credit for
single-family and multifamily mortgages, as well as foreclosure prevention activities. FHFA and
the Enterprises have focused on a number of objectives under this strategic goal in the last year,
including clarifying the Representation and Warranty Feamework, providing targeted access to
credit opporiunities for creditworthy borrowers, working with small and rural lenders,
implementing lean modification and REO strategies in hardest hit communities, and prioritizing
affordable housing through muitifamily toan purchases. Inthe 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard,
FHF A alsa expressed an expectation that the Enterprises address other priorities, such as
assessing the reliability of and the operational feasibility of using alternate or updated credit
scote rnodels.

Representation and Warranty Framework

FHF A and the Enterprises made substantial progress on updating and clarifying the
Representation and Warranty Framework (Framework) during 2014, and these efforts build on
the agency s work over the last several years to refine the Framework. The Framework provides
Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac with remedies — such as requiring a lender fo repurchase 2 loan —
when they discover that a loan purchase does not meet their underwriting guidelines. In updating
and clarifying the Framework, FHFA’s objectives are to continue to support safe and sound
Enterprise operations, encourage [enders to reduce their eredit overlays, and complement the
agency's efforts to strengthen the Enterprises” quality control process.

FHF A prioritized providing greater clarity around the life-of-loan exchisions used in the
Framework during 2014, and the Enterprises announced further improvements in this area on
Nevember 20, 2014, Specifically, those changes 1} limit repurchase requests under the life-of-
loan exclusions to significant matters that impact the overall credit risk of the loan; 2) modify the
life-of-laan exclusions for misrepresentations and data inaccuracies to incorporate a significance
test: 3) clanfy the requirements for requesting repurchase related to compliance with applicabte
laws and regulations; and 4) provide jenders a list of unacceptable mortgage products. The
changes provide all parties with greater clarity about when the life-of-lean exemptions apply and
when they do not. These revisions also maintain and support safe and sound Enterprise
operations and are consistent with FHI'A’s broader efforts to ensure that the Enterprises” place
more emphasis on upiront quality control reviews and other upfront risk maragement practices.
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Earlier in 2014, FHFA and the Enterprises aiso announced other Framework refinements that
inchided revising payment history requirements, providing written notification of reputchase
redief 1o Jenders, and eliminating automatic repurchases lor mortgage insurance rescissions.

We also started efforts in 2014 to develop an independent dispute resolution program that could
be used as a last step, in certain circurnstances, to resolve disputes between lenders and the
Enterptises. This would enable lenders to challenge 2 repurchase request by allowing them to
request a neutral third party to determine whether there was a breach of the selling
representations and warranties that justifies the repurchase request. Currently, FHFA and the
Enterprises arc cngaged in cutreach activities with a variety of lenders and dispute resolution
providers to solicit theit input on the initial design of the dispute resolution process. 1nder the
2015 Conservatorship Scorzeard, FHFA expects the Enterprises to finalize these improvements
to the Representation and Warranty Framework in2015.

Praviding Torgeted Access to Credit Opportunities for Creditworthy Borrowers

On December 8, 2014, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac announced purchase guidelines that enable
creditwotthy borrowers who meet stringent criteria and can afford a mortgage, but tack the
resources to pay a substantial down payment plus closing costs, to get a mortgage with a three
percent down paymenl. These purchase guidelines will previde an important — but targeted -
access to credit opportunity for creditworthy individuals and families.

To appropriately manage the Enterprises” risk, the Enterprises’ purchase guidelines emphasize
strong underwriting standards and do not allow the kind of risk layering that occurred in the
years leading up to the housing crisis. First, the purchase puidelines for these loans include
compensating factors and risk mitigants — such as housing counseling, stronger credit histories,
or lower debi-10-income ratios — to evaluate 2 borrower’s credibworthiness. Second, like other
lpans purchased by the Enterprises, these loans must have full documentation and cannaot include
4{}-year or interest-only terms. Third, 97 percent LTV loans must be fixed-rate and cannot have
an adjustablc ratc. Fourth, the products will leverage the Enterprises’ existing automated
underwriting systems. Finally, like other lcans with down payments below 20 percent, these
loans require private capital credit enhancement, such as private mortgage insurance.

The Enterprises” purchase guidelines for the 97 percent LTV loan praduct provide a responsible
approach (o improving access 1o credit while also furthering safe and sound lending practices,
The product focuses on first-time homebuyers and requires borrowers to be owner-cccupants.
Both Enterprises expect to purchase only a small amount of these loans each year comparcd to
their overall loan purchase volume, and FHFA will be monitoring the ongeing performance of
these loans.



74

Working with Smoll Lenders, Rured Lenders and Howsing Finance Agencies

The Enterprises have also continued efforts to work with small lenders, rural lenders, and
Housing Finance Agencies (HFAs) and to strengthen their understanding of how the Enlerprises
might be able to betier serve these entities. This work is important because we know that
community-based lenders and HF As play a vital role in serving rural and underserved markets
across the country,

In the first quarter of 2014, the Enterprises issued lender guidance clarifying a number of
property and appraisal requirements for dwellings in small towns and rural areas. Further, as
part of its ongoing effort to serve the affordable housing market and provide fiquidity to small
towns and rural areas, Fannie Mae revised its Selling Guide in September 2014 to allow for the
delivery of Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)-guaranteed Section 184
mortgages and Depariment of Agriculture Rural Development (RD)-guaranteed Section 502
loans as standard instead of negotiated-only products. Fannie Mae also piloted expanded
partnerships with county-level HFAs which go bevond its traditional state-level approach.

FHFA expects the Enterprises to continue outreach and initiatives with small lenders, rural
lenders, and HFAs in 2015, including exploting the feasibility of purchasiog a greater number of
manufactured housing foans that are secured by real estate.

Loss Mitigation and Foreclosure Prevention Aciivities
Since entering conservatorship, the Enterprises have continued 2o focus on loss mitigation and

borrower assistance activities. As of October 31, 2014, the Enterprises had conducted nearly 3.4
million foreclosure prevention actions since the start of the conservatorships in September 2008.

The 2015 Conservatorship Scorecand provides updated expectations for the Enterprises
concemning their logs mitigation and foreclosure prevention activities. This includes expectations
for the Enterprises 10 develop and execule strategies that reduce both the number of severely
aged delinquent loans and the nember of vacant reatl estate owned (REO) properties held by the
Enterprises. These efforts will leverage and build on activities over the last year, including the
Neighborhood Stabilization Initiative. Through this effort, FHFA has selected the City of
Detroit and Cook County, EL for pilot programs. 1n these areas, the Enterprises have worked to
improve outcornes in hardest hit markets through developing pre-foreclosure sirategies, such as
deeper lean modifications, and post-foreclosure strategies that address individual properties.

The 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard expectation that the Enterprises reduce the number of
seriously delinquent loans they hofd will also draw upon recent experience with non-performing
loan (NPLs) sales. FHFA’s expectation is that the sale of scriously delinquent loans through
NPL sales wil result in more favorable outcomes for borrowers, while alse reducing losses o the
Enterprises and, therefore, to taxpayers. In 2014, Freddie Mac conducted a pilot sale of loans
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serviced by Bank of America that were, on average, more than three years delinquent at the time
of sale. [ addition, FHFA is working with both Enterprises to develop additional guidetines for
ongoing NFPL sales by the Enterprises, with 2 focus on guidelines that provide more favorable
outcomes for borrowers, avoid foreclosure wherever possible and require post-sale reporting to
track borrower outcomes. FHFA and the Enterprises plan to refease further information about
these NPL sale guidelines in eariy 2015.

FHF A also expects the Enterprises to continue targeted outreach activities to increase consumer
awareness of the Home Affordable Refinance Program (HARP). Many borrowers could benefit
from the HARP program, but may not fully understand the benefits or that they qualify. In
addition, FHFA expects the Enterprises to continze refining and improving other loss mitigation
and foreclosure prevention strategies. In 2014, Enterprise activities in this area included
expanding the Streamlined Modification program, which addresses documentation challenges
assaciated with traditional modifications, to include deeply delinquent loans. Moving forward,
FHF A will continue to review loss mitigation options to help families stay in their homes,
stabilize communities, and meet out conservatorship and EESA obligations.

Multifenily

For individuals and familics who rent rather than buy, contimsng to support affordable rental
housing is also an ongeing priarity for FHFA and the Enterprises. Fanmie Mae and Freddie Mac
kave historically ptayed a key role in providing financing to the multifamily housing finance
market throughout all market cycles and their multifamily portfolios demonstrated strong
performance even through the financial crisis,

FHFA's 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard requires each Enterprise to continue multifamily
purchases, but not to exceed a volume cap of 330 billion each for these purchases. This
continues the approach taken in the 2014 Conservatorship Scorecard. FHFA has also continued
to emphasize the Enterprises’ critical role in the affordable remtal housing market by aliowing the
Enterprises to provide financing for affordable multifamily properties beyond the volume cap.
Through this approach, the focus is to supporl the financing of affordable housing and the
housing needs of people in rural and other underserved areas, including areas that rety heavily on
manufzctured housing.

On multifamily purchases, we are also requiring the companics to continue to shars risk with the
private sector, which Freddie Mae does through a capital markets structure and Fannie Mae does
through a risk sharing model. Both approaches transfer significant tisk in the multifamily
business to the private market.
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B. REDUCE taxpaver risk through increasing the role of private capital in the
mortgage market

FHFA’s second strategic goal, REDUCE, is focused on ways to bring additicnal private capital
into the system in order to reduce taxpayer risk. This strategic goal. and the related expectations
int the 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard. requires the Enterprises to reduce Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac's overait risk exposure. FHFA's objectives irclude ongoing requirements for the
Enterprises to conduct single-family credit risk transfers, reduce each Enterprises’ retained
pertfolio, and update private mortgage insurance eligibility requirements.

Credit Risk Transfers

FHFA and the Enterprises remain focused on increasing the amount of credit risk transferred
from the Enterprises. TIFA increased the targeted levels of single-family credit risk transfers in
2014 and 2015, FHFA increased the 2014 Conservatorship Scorecard target to achieve a
meaningful credit risk transfer of $99 hillion in unpaid principat balance (UPB), up from 330
billion in 2013. In the 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard, FHFA increased these tarpets 1o $130
billicn of UPB for Fannie Mae and $128 billion of UPB for Freddie Mac, subject to market
conditions. In meeting these thresholds, FHFA will continue to expect sach Enterprise to execute
a minimum of two different types of credit risk transfer transactions, which includes securities-
based transactions and insurance transactions. Additionally, FHFA expects all activities
undertaken in fulfillment of these objectives to be conducted in a manner consistent with safety
and sonndness.

During 2014, the Enterprises executed credit risk transfers on single-family mortgages with a
vombined unpaid principai balance of over $300 billion. i each transaction, the Enterprises
retained a small first-Joss position ip the underlying loans, sold a significant portion of the risk
beyond the initial foss and then retained the catastrophic cisk in the evenl losses exceeded the
private capital support. As a result, private capitai is absorbing significant credit risk on much: of
Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac's new purchases, thereby substantiaily reducing risk te taxpayers
from these purchases. Both Enterprises will also continue to uitlize and test different risk
transier structures.

Retained FPortfolio Reductions

Both Enterprises continue to reduce the size of their retained mortgage portfolios consistent with
the terms of the PSPAs, which require them to reduce their portfolios to no more than $230
biltion each by 2018. Both Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac have devcloped plans to meet this
target even under adverse market conditions. As their portfolios continue to decline, they are
transferring interest rate risk, eredit risk on securities and liquidity risk from these portfalios to
the private sector. As of September 30, 2014, Freddie Mac’s portfolio stood at $414 hillion, and
Fannie Mag™s at $438 billion,
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Under the 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard, FHF A is requiring the Enterprises to implement
theit approved retained porifolio reduction plans in order to meet the PSPA requirements.
FHFA’s guidelines requite the Enterprises to implement these plans even under adverse market
conditions while taking into consideration the impacts to the market, borrowers, and
neighborhood stability.

Private Morigage Insurer Eligibility Requiremenis

FHFA has continued to advance efforts to strengthen Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac’s
counterparty requirements for private mortgage insurers. When a borrower makes 4 down
payment of less than 20 percent, these mortgages are required by statute to have a credit
enhancetnent - private capital standing behind the loan - in order to qualify for purchase by the
Enterprises. Private mortgage insurgnce has aslways played an important role in meeting this
requirement and it is critical to make sure that private mortgage insurers are able Lo cover claims
both in geod times and in bad times. To this end, in 2014 FHEA released a Request for [nput on
draft Private Mortgage Insurer Eligibility Requirements, Our objective is to have the Enterprises
strengthen their risk management by enhancing the financial, business, and operational
requirements in piace for their private morntgage insurer counterpaities, thereby enhancing
mortgage insurers’ ability to pay claims over the long-term.

FHFA is in the process of reviewing and considering the public input we received as part of cur
comprehensive evahiation of this issue. Consistent with our statutory mandates, our assessments
and policy decisions will take into account both safety and soundness considerations and
potential impacts on access o credit and housing finance market liquidity.

C. BUILD a new single-family securitization infrastructure for use by the
Enterprises and adaptable for use by other participants in the secondary market
in the future

FHFA's final strategic goal is to BUILD a new infrastructure for the Enterprises” securitization
functions. This includes ongoing work to develop the Commen Securitization Platform (CSP)
infrastructure and to Improve the liquidity of Enterprise securities. FHFA has established that
FHFA’s [irst objective for the CSP is to make sure that it works for the benefit of Fannie Mae
and Freddie Mac. We are also requiring that the CSP leverage the systems, software and
standards used in the private sector wherever possible, which will ensure that the CSP will be
adaptable for use by other secondary market actors - including private-label securities issuers —
in the future. In addition, FHF A has worked with the Enterprises to leverage the CS?P in order 1o
develop a Single Security, which we belicve will improve liquidity in the housing finance
markets, FHFA, and the Enterprises have made significant progress on both the CSP and the
Single Security in the past year, and we expect the Enterprises to continue moving aggressively
on these multivear initiatives in 2015
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Contmon Securitization Platform

The Enterprizes made important progress during 2014 in establishing the organizational
infrastructure lor the CSP. This includes the announcement ol a Chiel Executive Officer for
Commeon Securitization Sclutions (C58) — the entity that we expect to house and operate the
8P,

In addition, FHFA and the Enterprises made considerable progress on the design-and-buitd phase
of the C5P. Each Enterprise has designated staff to work on the project af the CSS location. and
this team has been developing the technology and infrastructure of the CSP platform during the
{ast year. This includes wark to incorporate the Single Security into the development of the C8P.
Furthermore, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac have reorganized their staffs with business operations
and information technology experts to develop the systems and processes needed to integrate
with the CSP. As this worlc continues, Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac staff will engage in
continuous testing and will develop operating pelicies and procedures to ensure a smooth
transition to the CSP. FHFA, Fannie Mae, and Freddie Mac are committed to achieving a
seamless CSP launch. and 1he actions taken $o far are moving us in the right direction toward this
multivear goal,

Stngle Security

FHFA’s top prierity in pursuing the Single Security is to deepen and strengthen Hquidity in the
housing finance markets. In today’s market, the mortgage-backed securities issued by Fannie
Mac and Freddie Mac trade in separate “to-be-announced” (TBA) markets. The forward-trading
that takes place in TBA securities allows borrowers to lock in a mortgage rate. The TBA market
also adds efficiencies to the process, which reduce transaction costs and result in lower mortgage
rates for borrowers. In today’s TBA market. there is a price disparity between Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac securities largely due to greater trading volumes of Fannie Mae securitias. This
price disparity imposes an additional cost on Freddie Mac - and therefore on taxpayers. We
believe that a Single Security can further strengthen market liguidity by reducing the tradiag
disparities between Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac securities.

FIIFA issued a Request for Input on FHEA’s proposed Single Security structure last year as the
first step in a multiyear process. FHFA is working with the Entlerprises to process the feadback
we received and will move forward in a deliberative and transparent manner. FHFA will release
a Progress Report on this initiative in the coming months. As part of the 2015 Conservatorship
3corecard, FHFA established the expectation that the Enterprises would finatize the Single
Security structure during 2015 and would begin the process of developing a plan to implement
the Single Security in the market. This remains a multiyear process, but we made significant
progress during 2014.
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IV.  Additional Maiters and Initiatives Impacting Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac

Ir addition to the activities outlined above, FHFA continues to work on a number of other
matters and initiatives that impact Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, several of which are hightighted
below.

Guarantee Fees

One of the first decisions [ made as Dircctor of FHFA was to suspend increases in guarantee fees
that had been announced by FHF A in December of 2013, Given the impact of these fees on the
Enterprises, the housing finance markets, and on borrowers, 1 believed that it was eritical o do
further evaluation and to get feedback from stakeholders. After additional assessment at FHFA,
we issued a Request for Input that provided forther details on how the Enterprises set these fees
and posed a number of questions to prompt substantive feedback about how guarantee fee levels
affect various aspects of the mortgage market,

FHFA is now reviewing and considering the input we received as part of our comprehensive
evaluation of this issue. Consistent with our statutory mandates, our assessments and policy
decisions wili take into account both satety and soundness and possible impacts on aceess to
credit and housing finance market liquidity.

Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac Housing Goals

On August 29, 2014, FHEA, issued a proposed rule to set the Enterprises’ housing goals for 2015
through 2017 for both single-family and multifamily loan purchases, FHFA's proposed rule
raised questions for public comment about how best to set Fannie Mae and Freddie Mag’s
housing goals to encourage responsible lending that is done in a safe and sound manner and that
also scrves the single-family and rental housing needs of lower-income families as required in
HERA. FHFA is in the process of evaluating comments submitted to the agency and finalizing
the rle.

Housing Trust Fund and Copital Magret Fumd

Last month, FHEA directed Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac 1o begin setting aside funds to be
alloeated to the Housing Trust Fund and the Capital Magnet Fund pursuant to HERA. The
statute authorized FHFA fo temporarily suspend these allocations, and FHFA informed Fannie
Mae and Freddie Mac of a temporary suspension on November 13, 2008, In letiers sent to the
Enterprises on December 11, 2014, FHFA notified Fannic Mae and Freddic Mac of the agency’s
decision to reverse the temporary suspension. These letters, copies of which were provided to
Members of Conpress who had cormmunicated views to FHFA about whether or not the
temporary suspension should continue, established prudent safeguards in the event of adverse
changes in the Enterprises” financial condition or draws under the PSPAs.
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Certain Super Priovitv Lien Programs and Risk to the Enterprises
During 2014, FHF A has continued to monitor and assess two areas of state-level actiens that

threaten the legal priority of single-family loans owned or guaranteed by Fannie Mae and
Freddiec Mae: 1) through certain encrgy retrofit financing programs stmctured as tax assessments
and 2} through granting priority rights in foreclosure praceedings for homeowner associations.

While FHF A is not opposed to energy retrofit financing programs that aliow homeowners to
improve energy efficiency, these programs must be structured to ensure protection of the core
financing for the home and, therefore, cannot undermine the first-lien status of Fannie Mae and
Freddie Mac mortgages. Concerning certain energy retrofit financing programs, such as first-
lien Property Assessed Clean Energy (PACE) programs, FHEA has reiterated that Fannie Mae
and Freddie Mac's policies probibit the purchase of a morigage on property that has a frst-lien
PACE loan attached to it. This restriction has two potential implications for borrowers. First, a
hemeowner with a first-lien PACE loan cannot refinance their existing mortgage with a Fannie
Mae or Freddie Mac morigage. Second, anyone wanting to buy a home that already has a first-
lien PACE !oan cannot use a Fannie Mae or Freddie Mac loan for the purchase. [n addition to
apgressive enforcement of these existing policies, FHFA is continuing to evaluate or explore
other possibls remedics and legal actions to protect the Eoterprises” lien position.

Additionally, FHFA has taken legal action in some instances in which unpaid homeowners
association dues may be deemed under the laws of a state to be senior to preexisting mortpage
liens owned or guaranteed by Fannie Mue or Freddie Mac on a homeowner's property. As
conservator, FHEA has an obligation to protect Fannic Mae's and Freddie Mac's rights, and will
aggressively do so.

FHFAs Actions us Regulator of the Federal Home Loan Banks

The FHLBanks centinue to play an important role in housing finanee by providing a reliable
funding seurce and other services to member institutions, including smaller institutions that
would otherwise have limited access to these services. In addition, the FHLBanks have specific
statutory requirernents refaled 1w affordable housing and, as a resutt, the FHI.Banks annuaily
contribute substantially toward the development of affordable housing.

I. Financial Performanee and Condition of the Federal Home Losn Banks
The financial performance and condition of the FHLBank System remazin strong. Led by growth
in advances, the aggregate balance sheet of the FHLBanks has increased over the past two years,

but remains cansiderably smaller than in peak years. Advances totaled $345 billion as the end of
the third quarter of 2014, up from $499 billion at year-end 2013, but down approximately 50

15
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percent from & peak of $1.01 trillion in the third quarter of 2008, The overall decline in advance
volume from the peak is a result of increased market liguidity from deposits and sluggish
£conemic growth.

Following are highlights of the financial performance of the FHLBanks:

« The FHLBanks, in aggregate, reported net income of $1.7 bitlion for the first three
quarters of 2014 after earning $1.8 billion in the first three quarters of 2013, All twelve
FHLBanks were profitable during these quarters.

s The FHLBanks saw substantial asset growth during the first nine months of 2014, driven
by advances to members. As of the end of the third quarter of 2014, aggregate FHLBank
assets (otaled $883 billion and $545 billion in advances — up from $833 billion and $499
killion at the end of 2013, Advances constitwied 62 percent of asscts at the FHLBanks in
aggregate at the end of the third quarter of 2014, up from 60 percent at the end of 2013,

« Retained earnings have grown significantly in recent years and totaled $13.0 billion, or
1.5 percent of assets, as of the third quarter of 2014,

+  Also at the end of the third quarter of 2014, the FHI.Banks had an aggregate regulatory
capital ratio of 5.6 percent — comfortably above the statutory minimuotm of 4.0 percent.

* Al FHLBanks had net asset values (equity values) in cxcess of the par value of their
members* stock holdings. The tnarket value of the FHLBanks was 142 percent of the par
value of capital stock as of the third quarter of 2014, the highest ratio since FHFA started
tracking this metric in 20432.

IL FHFA’s Supervisory and Regulatory Activities Related to the FHY. Banks

FRFA conducts annual safety and soundness and affordable housing program examinations of il
12 FELBanks and the Office of Finance based on weli-defined supervisory strategies. Similar to
the approach utilized in supervision of the Entesprises, FHFA uses a risk-based approach o
conducting supervisory examinations of the FHLBanks, which prieritizes examination activities
based on the risks given practices pose 1o a regulated entity™s safe and sound operations or o itz
compliance with applicable laws and regulations. FHIFA’s FHLBank supervision also utilizes
the CAMELSO ratings system and incorporates these ratings into each FHLBanks® Report of
Examination. Information from the Reports of Examination is ineluded in FHFAs annual
Report w Congress.

Over the last few years, FHFA's supervisory work has included assessments of FHLBank

mortgage purchase programs, the substantial increase in advances to a few very large member
institutions, the FHLBanks’ changing capital composition in light of their increasing retained

14
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earnings and reduced activity stock requirements, and their management of unsecured credit.
We are also currently conducting reviews of FHLBank enterprise risk managament structures
and approaches to vendor management.

FHFA also provides the FHLBanks supervisory guidance in the form of Advisory Bulletins that
autline the agency’s regulatory expectations. Tn 2014, FHFA issued Advisory Bulleting 2014-02,
Operational Risk Management, and 2014-05, Cyber Risk Managemens. Other Advisory
Bulletins applicable to the FHLBanks covered areas such as model risk management, collateral
valuation and management, and the classification of risky assets.

FHFA’s supervision of the FHLBanks® expanding mortgage programs involves oversight of the
operational issues raised by two new products — Morigage Pariner Finance (MPF) Direct and
MPF Government MBS, The FRILBank of Chicage expects to begin offering these new products
in early 2015, although this could change. Under MPF Direct, participating members may setl
non-conformitg and conforming,. single-family, fixed-rate mortgage foans to the Chicago
FHLBank, which would concurrently sell the loans to a third-party private investor that would
accumttlate the loans for securitization. The Chicago FHLBank expects, at least initially, that
leans sold would be “jumbo conforming™ loans capped at 729,750 for a single unit in the
contigucus United States.

Undet the MPF Government MBS program. the Chicago FHLBank would purchase government
guaranteed or insured loans, accumulate the loans on its balance sheet as held for sale, and pool
the loans in sceuritics guarantced by the Government Mational Mortgage Association (Ginnic
Mae}. The Chicage FHLBank would then seli the securities to other FHLBanks, members
approved to participate in the mortgage programs, and external investors.

The mission focus of the FHLBank System is an important component of FHFA’s regulatory
activitics. FHFA has undertaken thrce recent efforts related to the housing finance mission of the
FHLBanks. First, in September 2014, FHFA released a proposed rulemaking involving
membership requirements for the FHLBanks. Congress established the FHLBank Swvstem in
1932 as a government sponsored enterprise with a focus on housing finance. Over time,
Congress has expanded the membership base, expanded the types of assets that are eligible
collateral for advances, and made other incremental changes to the System. However, over
eighty yeats later, the FHLBanks are still grounded in supporting housing finance.

Under the current membership rule, institutions may gain access 1o the benefits of FHLBank
membership by meeting a one-time test showing the minimum required housing finance assets at
the time of application. FHFA has proposed eliminating this one-time test and, instead, requiring
that FHI.Bank members maintain & minimum amount of housing finance assets on an ongoing
basis. In addition, FHFA has proposed defining an insurance company in such a way that

17
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captive insurers would no longer be eligible for FHLBank membership. A captive insurance
company provides benefits only for its parent company, which itself is often not eligibie for
FHLBank membership. Whiie captive insurers may in some cases be involved in housing
finance, allowing them to have access to the FHLBank System raises a number of policy issues
that are discussed in the proposed mile,

The somment period for this proposed rule ended on January 12, 2015, and we received
approximately 1,300 comments. FHFA is in the process of reviewing and considering these
comments. As 1 have consistentty emphasized since becoming Dirvector of FITF A, getting input
and feedback from stakeholders is a crucial part of FHFA’s policymaking process, and we will
carefully consider comments made by members of this Committee as well as the public in
determiming our final rule,

Second, FHFA has been in continued dialogue with the FHLBanks about “core mission assets.”
This also relates to the fundamental issue of how the FHLBanks use the benefits of their
govermnment-spensared status to suppott their housing finance and community investment
mission. In partnership with the FHLBanks, 1 believe we are making progress in developing a
framewark to describe the fundamental characteristics of what 2 FHLBank's balance sheet
should look like in order to demonstrate a satisfactory mission commitroent.

FHF A’s third ongoing effort related to the mission of FHLBanks is & review of FHFA's
Affordable Housing Program (AHP) regulation. The AHP program pravides funding for bath
single-family and renta] affordable housing ~ including housing affordable w very low-income
individvals and familics. In 2013, the FHLBanks allocated $297 million to their AHPs for the
purchase, construction, or rehabilitation of over 37,800 housing units. FHFA is committed to
working with the FHEBanks to make this prograro more efficient by reviewing, and possibly
updating, our AHP reguiation.

A new area of FHFA®s recent regulatory work has involved the merger of the FHLBanks of Des
Moines and Seattle, which would be the first merger ever of two FHLBanks. There has been
considerable change in cur nation*s financial system, in the membership base of the FHL Banks,
and in market conditions across the various FHLBank districts since the FHLBank System was
established in 1932. As a result, the FHLBanks have seen changes in advance demand and
membership composition which, in turn, has affected the fundamental franchise values of some
af the FHLBanks,

These changes, in part, have led the Boards of Direciors of the FHLBank of Des Moines and the
FHLBank of Seattle to determine that 2 combined entity woukd better serve the needs of their
members. The Boards of both FHLBanks voted to approve their merger on September 25, 2034.
FHFA reviewed and evaluated the merger application submitted by the FHLBanks of Des

13
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Meoines and Seattle to ensure that the merger would be accomplished in a safe and sound manner
and would result i a financially strong FHI Bank that supports the interests of all its members.
FHFA issued an approval of the merger application on December 22, 2014, contingent upon the
members of both FHLBanks ratifying the merger and meeting other specified conditions, If
ratified, the merger could be finalized as early as the second quarter of 2015.

Conclusion

While I have not focused in my statement on administrative matters at FHFA, I would be remiss
if T did not point out that none of the activities or initiatives described in this statement would be
possible without the dedication of the staff at the Federal Housing Finance Agency. Since [
becarne Director al FHFA last year, it has been a pleasure getting to know the very qualified staff
at FHFA and working with them 1o reevaluate and purswe FHFA's pricities. I thank them for
their service. 1 alse want to recognize the hard work of the boards, management and staffs of
Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and the FHLBanks, who continue to restore and provide critical
contributions to our nation’s housing tinance syster.

In the coming yvear, FHFA will continue to work to meet the agency’s statutory mandates to
ensure the safe and sound operations of our regulated entities and to ensure that they provide
liquidity in the national housing finance market. In addition, FHFA will continue o advance its
Office of Minority and Women Inclusion respensibilities, which include [usthering diversity in
management, employment and business activities at FHFA, a5 well as at our regulated entities.

Thank you again for having me here this morning, and [ look forward to answeting your
questions.
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January 26, 2015

Chairman Jeb Hensarling Ranking Member Maxine Waters
Committee on Financial Services Committee on Financial Services

U.5. House of Representatives U.S. House of Representatives
Washingten, D.C. 20515 Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Hensarling and Ranking Member Waters:

On behalf of the Credit Union National Asseciation (CUNA), [ am writing in advance of
the hearing entitled “Sustainable Housing Finance: An Update from the Divector of the
Federal Housing Finance Agency (FHFA)™ to be held in the Financial Services
Committee on January 27, 2015, CUNA is the largest credit umion advocacy
organization in the United States, representing 6,500 state and federally chartered credit
unions and their 102 million members. [ ask that this fetter and its attachment be
included in the record of the hearing.

On September 2, 2014, FHF A proposed regulatory changes to the Federal Home Lean
Bank (FHLB) membership rules. These proposed changes would represent a
fundamental change to the FHLB system, and CUNA questions the need for any change
in FHLB membership for depository inslitutions at this time. We are particularly
concerned that the proposal would apply membership eligibility rules on an ongeing
basis, creating uncertainty for Federal Home Loan Bank members and establishing
different ireatment for similarly sized credit unions and banks. Our comment letter,
which is attached, identiftes in detail our concerns with the proposal.

We arge the Committee to use torotrow’s hearing as an opportunity to encourage FHFA
to withdraw or substantially revise the proposal, including correcting the proposal’s
disparate treatment of similarly sized banks and eredit unions.

On behaif of America’s credit unions and their 102 million members, we thank the
Committee for holding this hearing and look forward to working with vou further on this
itmportan issue.

Sincerely,
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January 12, 2015

Mr. Alfred M. Pollard

General Counsel

Federal Housing Finance Agency
4090 7™ 8t. SW, Eighth Floor
Washington, DC 20024

Ke: Comments en Proposed Changes to Federal Home Loan Bank Membership
Requirements/RiN 2580-AA39

Dear Mr. Paollard:

The Credit Union National Association (CLINA) appreciates the opporiunity to
submit comments to the Federal Housing Finance Agency (FHFA) regarding its
proposal on membership requirements for Federal Home Loan

Banks {FHLBs}. By way of background, GUNA is the country’s largest credit
union advocacy organization, representing our nation’s state and faderal credit
unions, which serve over 100 million memberships from around the country.

Summary of CUNA's Comments

CLUNA is adamantly opposed to the proposed regulation and urges FHFA to
withdraw it. VWe do not believe the proposed changes are warranted or required
to meet statutory requirements. Moreover, we do not believe the agency has
provided sufficient analysis as to why the proposed membership requirements
are needed. Most important, we are concerned the proposal would require FHLB-
member credit unions to make business decisions that may not be in their
members’ overall best interests. If this proposal does move forward, at a
minimum, we urge FHFA to correct the disparate treatment between banks and
credit unions as discussed in this letter.

The proposal would require all financial institutions that are FHLB members to
hold ane percent of their assets in “home mortgage loans” on an ongoing

basis. The proposed regulation suggests that FHFA is considering raising this
requirement to as high as five percent in the future. While financial institutions
currently must meet a one percent-of-assets threshold to become FHLB
members, there is ng current requirement that FHLB members must maintain the
threshold.

OFFICE LOCATIONS W i'ng':oﬁ_, L Madives, Wisconsin
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Al FHLB-member credit unions—but enly certain FHLB-member banks—would
aiso be required to hold 10% of assets in “residential morigage loans™ on an
ongoing basis. As with the one percent test, the 10%-of-assets threshold would
have to be met by the institution in order to become a FHLE member, but there is
no requirement now that members must ensure the threshold level is continued
in erder to remain a member. By statute, for initial membership, the Federal
Heome Loan Bank Act exempts from the “10 percent” requirement any
*cormmunity financial institution” or “CFL” defined as FDIC-insured banks with
less than $1 billion in average total assets (adjusted annually for inflation) over
the preceding three years. Under the proposal, FHFA has decided to mainfain
the “CFI” exemption without any variation. As a result, no credit union can be
considered a “community financial institutions” for purposes of maintaining
membership if the rule is adopted as proposed. If this proposal does move
forward, at a minimum we urge FHFA to correct the disparate treatment between
banks and credit unions.

The Proposed Regulation is Unnecessary, as Financial Instifutions are
Engaging in Sufficient Mission-Related Lending Under Current Rules

The research and data FHFA provided in the preamble to this proposal show that
the vast majority of FHLB members —~ roughly 98 percent — already comply with
the proposed requirement to hold at least 10 percent of assets in “residential
morigage loans® on an ongoing basis. For the remaining two percent, roughly
half have more than 9 percent of their assets in morigages. However, if the
proposal is adopted, rather than allowing a commitment to housing to develop
organically in the normal course of business, the proposal would require credit
unicns to constantly monitor their martgage loan levels and face the loss of FHLB
membership i they fail to maintain lending levels that are not requirad by law.

We believe the existing FHLB structure is sufficient to ensure mission-refated
lending is atways a major priority for member financial institutions. Each credit
union must buy stock in the FHLBs, meet the 1% and 10% requirements at the
time the institution initially seeks membership, provide “eligible collateral” related
to housing when it seeks an advance from its FHLB, and be subject to random
selection every two years by FHFA to complete a Community Support
Statement.

This structure creates a natural check and balance: if a FHLB member does not
make sufficient mission-related loans, or hold sufficient mission-related assets, it
will not have collateral to pledge. Further borrowing will not be allowed untit that
collateral is available. This existing structure does not require on-going tracking,
artificial asset tests, and does not create balance sheet management

stress for financial institutions, yet still achieves FHFA's overall objective of
promoting mission-retated lending.
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We recognize FHFA has an interest in ensuring that FHLB members maintain a
commitment to housing finance. However, we do not believe that this proposal is
necessary {o achieve that objective, especially since the agency has not
demonstrated that the proposed changes are warranted in light of the results the
current system has produced.

The Preposal Could Cause Unintended Harm to Credit Unions, the FHLE
System, and the Housing Market

There is no way to know with precision what the impact of the proposat would be,
and the agency has not provided sufficient analysis regarding the proposal's
impact. Qur preliminary analysis leads us to conclude that the proposal would
have numerous unintended consequences for credit unions, the FHLB System,
housing finance and communities.

A. The Proposal Would Require Credit Unions to Needlessiy Alter
Business Practices

This proposal would create major compliance responsibifities for credit unions,
which will be forced to maintain a close watch aver their balance sheets to
ensure they meet an arbitrary asset requirement on an ongoing basis. Because
credit unions will need to continually monitor the amount of assets direcied to
housing, the regulation would artificially distort balance sheet management
practices. The proposal would decrease the flexibility of credit unions to manage
their assets and liabilities in response to changing market conditions.

B. The Proposal Would Harm the FHLB Stem and Result in Higher
Cost Morigages

The on-going asset tracking that would result under the proposal would also add
regulatory burdens for the Federal Home {oan Banks. Under the proposal, each
FHLB would be responsible for ensuring that its members are in compliance with
these arbitrary asset thresholds. The FHLB would terminate financial institutions
that do not comply. This would change the nature of the relationship between
each financial institution and its FHLB from one of cooperation to one of
enforcement. More to the point, the compliance costs of each FHLB wilt
undoubtedly be passed along to the financial institutions that borrow frem the
system. The end result will be higher costs of credit for consumers. Given the
still fragile state of the American housing secter, now is not the time to impose
further (and unnecessary} hurdles and higher costs on morigage and housing
related lending. This proposal could also cause communities across the country
and the housing market to suffer. That is because the net effect of the proposal
could be to restrict access to mortgage credit for consumers because access to
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the low-cost sources of funding provided by the FHLBs for credit unions could be
jeopardized.

Uncertainty over a financial institution’s continued membershig eligibility would
harm the entire Federal Home Loan Bank System. The FHLB system requires
the purchase of stock by member financial institutions. However, institutions that
are unable o meet ongoing requirements will need to redeem their stock. A
targe number of redemptions at a particular FHLB could change the capital
structure at an individual FHLB, potentially destabilizing the bank. In

turn, because the FHLB System is joint and several, this could have negative
consequences for the entire FHLB System.

This outcome could have important implications regarding the desirability of the
FHLB system as a source of liquidity for financial institutions. The possibility that
FHLB members may fall in and out of membership—and in and out of their stock
contribution-—couid cause the entire FHLE system to be viewed by the prudential
regulators as less stable and reliable. This is not an academic conclusion; our
own recent experience with the National Cradit Union Administration confirms
this is what will happen if FHFA adopts this rule. Credit unions fought for FHLBs
1o be included as sources of emergency liquidity for credit unions. However,
NCUA's emergency liquidity rule, finalized at the end of 2013, did

not allow FHLBs to be seen as an acceptabie source—precisely because the
agency saw them as too uncerain.

C. The Preposal Could Curtail Credit Union Mergers

CUNA is also concerned about the rule’s potential impact on credit usion
mergers. Because the ruie proposes arbitrary tests based on an institution’'s
balance sheet for maintaining FHLB membership, credit unions that do not issue
mortgages or own mortgage-related assets may be seen as undesirable merger
partners for credit unions that are FHLB members—especiaily if the acquiring
institution is close to the asset thresholds, Even though a merger may allow a
financial institution to increase its commitment to morigage finance in the long
fun, the proposal has the potential to stifle consolidation that would have
benefitted credit union members.

The Proposed Regulation Is Inconsistent With Other Federal Financial
Regulations, and Puts the Safety and Soundness of Financial Institutions at
Risk

We note that the philosophy behind this proposed regufation seems
fundamentally at odds with requlations from other agencies. NCUA's proposed
risk based capital rule and the Basel Hl-based capital rules for banks both limit
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concentration in specific asset classes. Here, FHFA is requiring concentration in
residential mortgages.

While FHLB-member credit uniens would presumably retain more than 10
percent of their balance sheets in residential mortgage-related assets in any
case—ygiven that over 32 percent of aggregate credit union asseds are in first or
second morigages—we think that individual FHLB-member credit unions should
have the flexibility fo dip below the 10 percent asset threshold without penalty i
doing so is necessary for safe-and-sound asset and liabilily management
purposes.

If this Proposal Proceeds, FHFA Must Correct the Unfair and Discriminatory
Treatment Between Banks and Credit Unions

If there is going to be a regutation, FHFA should at least provide parity so that
community banks and credit unions are treated equaly for purposes of
maintaining membership. While the FHILB Act does not aliow credit unions to be
considered “Community Financial Institutions” for purposes of secuting FHLB
membership, Congress has provided sufficient flexibility to FHFA in setting the
requirements for maintaining membership to address this concern, Al credit
unichs showdd be treated as CFlis for purpeses of maintaining FHLB
membership.

Conclusion

We urge FHFA to consider the uncertain but fikely consequences that could flow
from this proposal, and we believe that if the agency does so, it will conclude that
it must withdraw the proposal. As then-Chairmrman Barney Frank of the House
Financial Services Committee noted when FHFA first put out an Advance Notice
of Preposed Rutemaking (ANPR) on this topic more than feur years ago,

[Elxisting regulations seem to me to be functioning properly, [and} | do not
see a reasen to change them now. As the FHFA notes in the ANPR, it does
not have any evidence that significant numbers of members that were
required to hold 10 percent of their total assets in residential morigage loans
in order to join the [FHLB] system have substantially reduced their holdings
after becoming members ... The FHLB system plays an important role in
helping to provide liquidity in the financial system, and 1 befieve that
changes to the membership requirements could have the unintended
consequence of disrupting the stability of the FHLB system while our
economy is still struggling.

FHLB Hquidity was a crifical resource duting the last financial crisis and the
proposed regulation would limi its utility in a future crisis. We hope FHFA will
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reconsider this propesal, and we ook forward to working with the agency to
ensure FHLE membership for credit unions is always accessible.

Thank you for the opportunity to express our views on FHFA's proposed rule on
FHLB membership eligibility. If you have any questions about our comments,
please do not hesitate to contact me at (202) 508-8736.

Sincerely,

Mary Mitchell Dunn
Ceputy General Counsel
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Natlonal Association of Fedaral Credit Unions | www.aafcu.org

January 26, 2015

The Hoporable Jeb Hensarling The Honerable Maxine Waters
Chairman Ranking Member

House Financial Services Commitice House Financial Services Committee
United States House of Representatives United States House of Representatives
‘Washington, IN.C. 20515 Washington, D.C. 20515

Re: Credit Unions and the Federal Housing Finance Agency
Dear Chaimman Hensarling and Ranking Member Waters;

On behalf.of the Nationat Association of Federal Credit Unions, the only trade association that
exclosively represents fedemnl credit unions, I wrile with respect fo tomomow’s hearing,
“Sustainable Housing Finance: An Update from ihe Director of the Federal Housing Finance
Agency.” NATFCU members appreciate the work of Director Waht and FHFEA. in helping to
stabilize the nation’s mottgage matket as they oversee Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac, and the Federal
Home Loan Bank System.

As you know, sustainable housing finance is of greal importanee to cur nation’s eredit unions.
Fannic Mae, Freddic Mac, and the Federal Home Loan Banks (FHLBs) arc valuable partoers for
credit nnions whe seek to hedge inferest rate risks by selling their fixed-rate mortgages on the
secondary market. Not oniy does a sale and sound secondary market allow credit unions to better
manage rigk, but it alse provides credit unions the ability 1o reiavest funds inte their membership
by offering new loan products or additionsl forms of financial services. Without these critical
relationships with the Government Sponsored Entities (GSEs) end the FHLBs, credit vnions
would be unable to provide the tervices and financial products their members demand and
expect. Therefore, NAFCU and our members strongly support a robust FHFA sysiem.

NAFCU would also like to reiterate fo the comsmiftee the inportance of retaining a housing
finance system that provides credit unions with unrestricted access to the secondary morigage
market. This source of liquidity is critical in enabling credit unions to serve the mortgage needs
of their 160 million members across the country.

Relative to oversight of PHLBs, NAFCU would like to discuss our concems with FHFA’s
peading proposal that would make significant changes to the agency’s FHLB membership
regulation. As the commitiee is aware, in September 2014, FHFA released 2 proposed rule that
would establish new asset thresholds for both FHLB applications and ongoing membership.
Specifically, FHLB members and applicants would be required to keep 1 % of assets in home
nrortgage loans. Also, current FHLB members wounld be required to hold at least 10 % of assets
in residential mortgage loans on an ongoing basis - a marked change frem the current rute,

MAFCA | Your Birect Connaction to Edusation, Advocacy & Advanceemient
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which only requires this 16 percent threshold at the application stage. The proposal would also
require FHLBs 1o evaluate member compliance annually apd to terminate membership after two
consecutive years of noncompliance.

This propesed rule threatens to severely hamper credit unions’ access to the valuable services the
FHLBs provide and myust be carefully consideted for its full impact before moving forward. In
2007, 11.4% of credit umions were members of an FEHLB, representing 61.7% of wofal credit
umion assets. Today, however, 19% of all credit unions are members of an FHEB, and these
credit unions represent 75.8% of the total credit union assets and this pumber continues to grow.
This growth of credit union membership in FELBs only underscores the need to ensure that the
eligibility requirements for membership in FHLBs are set appropriately. Unfortmately, this
preposal would disenfranchise over one miflion credit union member-owners from receiving the
benefits of FHLB resources as their institution’s membership would be terminated under the
rewly propased requirements.

Whife NATCU appreciates FHFA's intention of fostering FHLB’s housing finance missions, we
betieve the eurrent regulatory requirements effectively ensure that FHLB members demonstrate
engoing commitments to morlgage lending in their communrities. For example, when an FHLB
member borrows an advance, it must provide eligible coliaters} to secure the advance. Mearly all
¢ligible types of coliateral, which are determined by Congress, are related to housing, In
addition, cutrent members must certify their active support of housing for first-time homebuyers
to FHF A every two years through the Community Support Statement. Further, FHFA has failed
to provide any data or empirical cvidence to support its claims that the FHLB sysiem is at risk
because seme members may not meet the proposed asset percentage requirements on an engoing
basis. Given the sufficient exisling requirements, and the lack of statistical support for the
proposed chaeges, NAFCU does not believe FHFA needs to move forward with the newly
proposed “ongoing™ membership requirements for depository institutions in this rulemaking.

Further exacerbating this issne for credit najons is the statutory exemption for FDIC-insured
banks with under $1.1 billion: in assets from the 10% requirement as cutlined in the Federal
Home Loan Bank Aef. In addition to seeking changes to the undetlying FHFA propesal, NAFCU
beticves this discrepancy also peeds to be addressed to ensure an even playing field between all
financial institutions including credit vnions on this matter.  We would urge the committes to act
on this matter gad create parity for credit unions.

NAFCU would also like o take this opportunity to discuss FHFA’s recemt Request for Inpue on
the guarantee fees {g-foes) that Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac charge lenders. The primary goal
of FHFA in seting g-fees should be to ensure that Fannie Mae and Freddie Mae remain
sustainable, while aot raising fees to a level that would significantly drive up the cost of
borrowing ané reduce lending. In Hne with that goal, NAFCU appreciates Director Watt’s
statement that FHFA’s strategic goals no longer involve specific steps to contract the
Enterprises’ market presence, as it could bave a negative effect on liquidity. Again, secondary
mortgage market access is vital for owr nation's credit unions. Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac
enable credit unions to obtain the necessary liquidity to create new mortgages for their members
by utilizing the secondary market.
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Raising g-fees would result in 2 negative impact on the honsing market. The cost of borrowing
wiil preatly increase and lending will inevitably slow down. Rather than increasing y-fees,
NAFCU believes reducing g-fees or keeping them at their curent level is pecessary to the
continued recovery and siabilizatdon of the housing market. In NAFCU's Angust 2014
Econantic gnd CU Monitor swrvey, 81% of NAFCU members potled indicated that the current
leve! of g-fees should remain. Further, loan originations would inevitably decrease if the
Enterprises coutinued to raise g-fees because the rising cost of mortgage lending would either
need to be absothed by the lender or passed on to the borrower, in the form of risk hased fees or
higher inlerest rales.

Thank you for holding this impertant hearing. If my colleagues or [ can be of assistance to you,

o1 if you bave any questions regarding this issue, please feel fec to contact me or NAFCU's Vice
President of Legislative Affairs, Brad Thaier, at {703) 842-2204.

Sincerely,

‘,ﬂ Vi [

Carrie RB. Humt
Senior Vice President of Government Affairs & General Coumsel

co: Members of the House Financial Services Commiftee
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OHIo CaPITAL FiNANCE CORPORATION
88 £ast Broad Street, Suite 1800
Columbus, Ohie 43215

GlA. 224 B44E (p) 614.324.8452 ()

January 2, 2015

Alfred M. Pollard, General Caunsel
Attention: Comments/RIN 2590-4AA39
Federal Housing Finance Agency

400 Seventh Street SW, Eighth Floor
Washington, 0.C. 20024

RE: Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, request for comments: Members of Federal Home Loan Banks
Dear Mr. Pollard:

Thank you for the opportunity to respond to the Federal Housing Finance Agency [FHFA) notice of proposed
rulemaking regarding revised membership regulations. On hehalf of Ohlo Capital Finance Corparation (“OCFC),
2 certified Community Development Financiat Institution {CDFI) of the US Department of the Treasury, | am
particulacly prateful the FHRA axtendad the comment period in ight of the fundamental membership changes
proposed.

OCFC appreciates the FHFA'S intent to ensure that the benefits of Federat Home Loan Bank System {FHLBank)
membership are being used to further the statutory mission of the FHLBank, however, QCFC disagrees with the
propased threshold tests for members. Ta the contrary, we are concerned that these new mambership rufes, s
proposad, would underming the FHLBanks' mission of providing & reliable source of hoysing finance to its
members, like OCFC. it could also unnecessarily prevent new, privete capitel from supparting the affordable
housing finance market.

Sinte DCFC’s centification as a CDFT in 2002, OCFC and its affilisted loan funds; the Ohio Affordable Housing Loan
Fund | LLC; the OCFC Loan Participation ), LLC; and the Ohie Preservation boan Fund, LLC have loaned over $745
million ta spur the preservation and creation of over 12,000 units of affordable housing in Ohio and Kertucky.
This reprisents over 370 loans closed which has leveraged over $2.0 billlon in funding for affordable hausing.

As a CDA, OCFC obtained membership in the FHLA of Cincinnati an Decamber 27, 2012 foliowing the passage of
the Housing and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 and subsequent rules issued on December 23, 2009 by the
Federal Housing Finance Agency and the Federal Housing Finance Board.

Az a Member of the Cincinnati Bank, OCFC has accessed and recelved multiple Affordabie Housing Prograrm
[“AHP?} awards for use in the production of affordable housing. Additionaily, OCFT served as the replacemant
Mamber far one of the top seven largest banks in the United States for an affordable housing project which
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serves mentally ill and homeless peogle. The bank removed itself from the project due o the small size, comptex,
nature of the deal structure, and lack of fee revenue that project would generate; feaving the nongrofit
dizveloper with an AHP awsard, but no Member bank. As a mission driven lender, OCFC replaced the bank as the
Member and assisted the nonprofit developer in completing the much needed praject in Xenia, Ohio, Without
OCFC as a COFl and as 2 non-traditional member of the FHER, this project mast likely would have failed, and the
grand opening would nol have gocurred on December 19, 2034 proviging 6 residents with a home for the
nolidays rather than spending it in 2 homaless shelter,

The AHP remains one of the most impartant, enduring saurces of funding available to the nen-profit housing
community. By having a variety of participents including CDF#s, the 10 percent annual AHP set-aside atlows for
troad participation to small and Yarge lenders, who serve variad, but equally important roles in affordable
housing deveiopnvent. OCFC like other COF) Members have established long-term and deep relationships in the
capital markets by providing access to private capital ang leveraging low-income housing tax credits. COF|
fembers like OCFC bring an important diversity to the complex funding networks of affordable housing
development,

If the propased rule requiring all FHEB Mermbers to meet one or two ratio tests of mortgages-to-total assets,
ranging from one to 10 percent, depenting on charter type o agset size, would go into effect, QCFC would be
forced to terminate its membership with the FHLS of Cincinnati, as OCFC woulsd not meet this test, because it
doas not hold mortgages.

The ongoing asset tests fail to recognize the many ways in which Members support housing finance, ingluding
pledging mission-assets ta borrow advances; selling mortgages into the secondary market; and investing in low-
income housing and community investment through the AHP or other targeted investment programs. DCFC's
lending is structured priraarily through lean poots funded by financial institutions tharefore making it more
difficult to pladge acceptable collateral to the FHLB. As noted earlier, OCFC is able 1o utilize the AHP and assist
in the creation and praservation of affordable housing.

Thus, OCFC may likely fail to meet the proposed asset ratio test, and its membership would be terminated.
Tarminati f membership appears to be in direct conflict with i £ Hpusing an ngic
Recovery ACE of 2008, h bership termination is an unacceptabie pensity for non-compllance, especially for
an organization like GCFC whase mission is to provide affprdable housing to those in need,

We thus respectfully ask you te reconsider this set of proposals or, in the alternative, further open the
discussion to public debate. Please de not hesitate {o contact me at 614.224.8445 or jwelty@occh org if you
have guestions.
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Honse Financial Services Commiittec Hearing
Sostainable Honsing Finamnce:
An Update from the Director of the Federal Housing Finance Authority
January 27, 2015

Statement Submitted for the Record by: Pavid Berenbaum, Chief Executive Officer,

The Homeownership Preservation Foundation

dberenbautn@99 SHOPE .orp/ 202 480.2774

Strengthening the U.S.

The Homeownership Preservation Foundation (HFF) is honered 1o help the nation's homeowners navigate the
{egacy of the housing cricis. We operate the Homeowner's Hope Hotline { 838-995-TIOPE), which is staffed and
ready 10 assist homeowners every day around the clock. HPFs service began in 2087 at the invitation of the
Bush admemistration and has continued at the invitation of the Obama administration in 2009, We are a non-
partisan, independent, national nonprofit.

Since our incepiton, HPF has responded to over 8 million calls for assistance and provided comprebensive
housing counseling to over 2 million homeowners, helping the majority of them to avoid foreclosure and forge a
patl 1o a sustainable recovery, BPF is dedicated to guiding conswrers on the path of sustainable
homeownership and improving their overal] financial health.

HPF has worked in a bipartisan manner with all key stakeholders in the U8, housing finance systern including
many members of the Congresz, Department of the Treasury, Department of Houging and Urtban Developrment
and major financial institutions. We alsa work closely with the Enterprises — Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac - and
the Federal Huusing Finance Agency (FHFA}. In addition w suppurting our day-to-day operations, the
Enterpnses have alao helped us fo aperate 2 national anti-morigage scam service and provide special post-
modification defaualt prevention counseling for homenwners (hat have received modifications.

HPF applauds FHFA's stewardship of the Enterprizes during the housing crisis and its encouragement of the
Enterprises to incorporaic hovsing counseling i their risk management activities. Our work with the Enterprises
has centered on 3 coinponent of FHFA's Strategic Plan for 2015 — 2019, Goal 2: “Develop and actively promote
home reteniien and loss mitigation programs.” As stated in the FHFA Strategic Plan,

Home retention initiatives, such ag loan modiGication and refinancing programs, help reduce the number
of defaults and foreclosures by allewing eligible barrowers to realize more favorable rates or terms on
their mortgages. Such initistives reduce losses 1o the Fnterprises and contribute to greater stability and
liquidity in housing markets and neighborhoods.'

We are pleased thal the FHEA Strategic Plan calls for the Enterprises 1o work with us to “improve the
effectiveness of pre-purchase and carly delinguency counseling . . ., which will extend the benefits of housing
counseling to first-time homebuyers, The intansity of the housing coisis is abating but neatly 4.0 mitlion
homeowners remain delinguent or in the foreclosure process. They nesd our help and HPF looks forward to

! FHFA Strategic Plan; Fiscal Years 2015-201(9
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continning to work with the Enterprises, and others, tn reduce the number of homeowners who are at-risk, At the
same thiee, we support FEIFA s focus on expanding access to credit for credi-worthy, responaible homebuyers.

As FHFA notes in its Strategic Plen, the housing market continues to Iag the national economic recovery. FHEA
cites “distress sales, fears of future decline in howse prices, and homebuyers’ concemns abewt the vitality and
sustainability of the economic recovery™ as factors, FHEA alsa ciles tight credit standards and weaknesses in the
credit profiles and capacity of first-time homebuyers as likely contributors to the housing market’s weak
TECOVErY.

We are sncouraged that FHFA 1s 1aking eritically-impottant znd prudent steps (o expand aecess to honsing credit
for quatified borrowers by allowing (he Enterprises to offer flexibilities in tw underwriling process, such as
lower down paymnents. These changes will factlitate access 1o hemeownesship for more first-ttmd homeboyvets,
which should bolster the recovery of the howsing markets and economy.

HPF is tuming its attention to ways that we can work with the Enterprises to help aspirieg homeowners gain
access to these products and be suceessful in managing the risks and responsibilities of homecwnership,
Drezpite the legacy of the crisis, homeownership remains an aspiration for most Americang, which can be
facilitated with appropriate products, senvices and support systems. There are many Amenicans —
disproportionately those in minority and low-to-moderate income communities - whose dreams of
homeownership are being shattered dus io weakncsses in their credit and financial profiles. HPF is solely
focnsed on serving the needs of homeowners using methodologies and procedures that meet the siringent
CONSWMer engagement roquirements of cur organization and our public and private partners.

HPF's is working 1o leverage our national platform and the extensive work done during the crisis 10 ensure that
all people have aceess to file of foan housing counseling and financial coaching. Our organizing theme is
“Achieving the Dream,” which builds on the aspirations of potential homebuyers and connects ther with a
high-guatity support process designed ta facilitate achievement of thesr dreams.

Our new platform blends HPF's Gold Standard Heusing Covnseling and Financial Coaching programs with the
integration of improved consumer ¢ngagement technologies and an expanded network of partners te achieve
outcomes thai benefit homebuyers, their compmunities and the entire nation,  We ook forward 10 working wilh
FHFA and the Enterprises to develop and deliver these expanded services while we continue our ongoing
efforts,

HPF is proud o have served a leading role in delbvedng support to American homeowners. We envision a
nalion where everpone has a place to call home and the sbility W achieve their financial dreamms. We doeply
appreciate the support of the Congress, FIIFA and other federal ayencies, as well as private financial
instittions, and look forward to 2 continmed parinership as we serve aur nation.

Background:

The use of housing counscling in supporting homeownership has benefited fiow bipartisan suppart. In 2013, the
Bipattisan Policy Centér Housing Commission on recommended use of housing counseling to broaden access
to affordable mortgage lending and the Commission encouraged stakeholders to sustain the service for
CORSUMCTS:
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The commission believes that housing counseling can improve prospective borrowers™ access o
affordable, predent mongage [oans, especially for families that otherwise might not qualify or who may
experience other barriers 10 mainstream lending. There is & wide public benefit from investrment in
housing education and counseling progresns, and the conumission therefore supports continued federal
appiopristions for housing counseling, and reconumends that stakeholders who benefil from a
borrower’s access to coungeling services be expected fo contribute to the cost of the service.

The Conunission’s recommendations acknowledge thal housing counseling has proven Lo be beneficial
housitig consumers and suggests that integrating counseling more extensively in mortgage origination channels
can make an important centribution to expanding the credit box by “mitigating the tisk of lending to borrowers
on the margins of creditworthiness. ™ The Commission™s perspective reflects the findings of numerous
independent studies that document the positive social and financial benefits of counseling in foreelosure
mitigation as well as prior to home purchase.

The importance of houging counseling is driven by three key faclors:
1. The purchase of @ home is the largest financial transaction that most individaals will endertake in their
Hves, which stgnificantly impacts theit financial security, safety, lifestyle advancement and the stability
of their communities.

2. Buccesstul homeownership involves manazement of 2 series of complex financial matters that can
overwhelm the financial capabilities of mast Amencans; exposing homeowners to increased risk of
default end risk-insurers to significant losses.

3. The national housing crisis bas left many families strugzling to resolve mottgage issucs, tocover from
their ditficuities, and rebuild financia} security. The legacy of the crisis has resulted in a restrictve
lending covironment that excludes many prospective homebuyers.

In view of these challenges — the complexity and size of the mortgape transaction; risk of default, and the
lingering aftereffects of the housing crisis — America’s homebuyers and owners are well-served by having
highly-trained, independent, nonprofit housing counselors and coaches who are commitied to help them manage
the chalienges of homeownership. Counselors have proven to be a trustworthy resource delivering candid,
detatled assessments of an individual's capacity to take on and resolve homeownership challenges.

The Proven Benefits of Hewsing Counseling

Extensive, independent rescarcl has ideniified the value and effectiveness of housing counseling. Studies Ly the
Philadetphia Federal Reserve, Freddie Mac and many other independent researchers provide strong evidence
that counseling produces significant henefits for mortgage consumers, servicers and mortgage risk holders.

Federal Reserve Chairman Ben Bernanke echoed these research findings in conuments in Atlanta, November
2012

Although basic knowledge about money management and decision making is extremely useful, it is nat
practical, of course, for everyone to be a financial expert. Sometimes a profeasional can help, and people

1 Bipartisan Policy Center Housing Commission. (2013). Housing dmerica's Funwe: New Direetions for National Poficy,
pp- 32-35.
* Ibid.
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should not be afraid to seek advice at appropriate times. For example, an individuat may be involved in
buying a home--a complex 4nd intimidating experience for many pepple--only onee ot twice ina
lifetime.

That's why advice from a housing counselot at lhe right point in the process can make all the difference.
Nonprofit organizations can help prospective homeowners assess their readiness to purchase, And, by
providing useful information aboul low to scarch for a home, apply for financing, handle home
mamtenance, and prevent delingquency, these nonprofits can help aspiring homebayers find the right
heome and maintain their mortgage payments.

We have alse seen that covnseling can help consumers who are facing delinquency or default, Borm\teﬂ in
trouble who receive foreclosure counscling are relatively more likely to subsequently become cirent on their
montgage, recelve a loan modification, and, altimately, keep their home.

The Philadelpbia Federsi Reserve study, completed in 2014, focused on the Inlluence of counseling on
consumner financial behavioral outcomes, such as credit scores, total debt, and delinquencies in payroents.
Results from this study showed that participants in a eounseling pregram achieved significant improvements in
eredit scores, and reductions in debt and serious delinguencies®,

The intensity of the hovsing crisis and extensive federal oversight has bolstered stendards of service and quality
in the housing counseling industry. e addition, the ability of the counseling industry 0 operate at national scale
has been tested and proven during the housing crisis. The 1S Treasvery’s Making Home Affordable imitiatives
administered through the Enterprises; ITUD and National Foreclosure Mitigation Counseling (NFMC) programs
have delivered a critical suppart to homeowners in cormmunities across the nation.

* Smith. Marvin M., Hochberg, Daniel, Greene, Williams H., {Apeil. 2014), The Effectivencss of Pre-purchase
Homeawnership Cownseling und Financial Management Skills, Federal Reserve Bank of Philadelphia. PA
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CHANGES IN BUYER COMPOSITION AND THE EXPANSION OF CREDIY
DURING THE BOOM'

Manuet Adelino, Duke
Antoinctte Schoar, MIT and NBER

Felipe $Severing, Dartmouth

Current version: January, 2015
First version: November, 2014

Absiract

Eatlier research has suggested that distortions in the supply of mortgage credit dusing the run up ro
the 2008 financial crisis, in particular a deconpling of credit flow from income groseth, may have
been responsible for the dse in house prices and the subsequent collapse of the housing market,
Focusing on individual morgage transactions rather than whole zip codes, we show that the
appatent decoupling of credit from income shown in previoas resesrch was diiven by changes in
buyer compositon. 1n fact, the relationship berween individual mortgage size and income growth
during the housing boom was very similat to previous periods, independent of how we measure
incotne, Zip codes that had large house ptice increases experienced significant changes in the
composition of bayers, ie. hetne buyers (mortgage applicants) had increasingly higher income than
the average residents in an area. Poorer areas saw an expausion of credit mostly through the
extensive margin, 1e. 3 larger sumbers of motigages origimated, but at IITT levels in line with
borrower income. When we break out the volume of mortgage origination from 2002 w 2006 by
income deciles across the US population, we see that the distnbution of mortgage debr is
concentrated in middle and high income bormowers, not the poor, Middle and high income
borrowers also conttibuted most significanty o the increase in defaults affer 2007, These results are
consistent with an interpreration where house price expecrations led lenders and buyers to buy inte
an unfolding bubble based on inflared assct values, tather chan a change in the lending techaology.

! We thank Niteai Bergman, Andrew Lo, Sendhil Mullainathan, Steve Roas, Andrei Shieifer, Jetemy Seein, and seminat
parccipants ut Harrard Buziness School and MIT for thougheful commenis,
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1. Introduction

Understanding the oriyins of the housing crisis of 2007 1o 2009 has been an enduring challenge for
financial economists and policy makers alike. One of the predominant narratives thar has emerged in
the titeratrre is that fondamental changes in the origination technology of lenders significandy
contributed to unsustainable levels of borrowing and ultimately caused an acceleration of house
prices. This interpreration builds on a key finding by Mian and Sufi (2009) that growth in mortgage
credit at the 2ip code level became negatively correlated with income growth in the un-up w the
financial crigis, suggesting thar lending was decoupled from income, especially in ateas with swong
house price growth, As 2 result, there has been a significant emphasis on understanding the role of
the finandial induswry in providing credit to low-iocome borrowers, which is often refered 1o a5 the
credit supply side view of the housing crisis.”

In this paper we use morrgage and income datz on individual borrowers [rathet than the zip code
level analysis that has been provieusly used) o shed new light on the dynamies of loan origination in
the run-up to the financial ctisis. Ot results show that using zip codes as the unit of observation to
explain the relationship between growth in lending and income confounds important compositional
changes wathin zip codes. By focusing on individual borrowers, we can decompose the growth in
wotal mortgage debt due 1o the intensive margin (change in the average size of individoal loans) from
the extensive margin {the nember of new loans that are onginated in a zip code). Addinonally, we
distinguish the income of bommowers from the average houschold income of the residents in an area.

We provide three main mew findings sbout the relatonship between credit orginstion and income in
the run-up to the financial erdsis. First, when we relate individual mortgage size ta income, measared
either using borrower income from morgage applications or average household income from the
IRS, we see that the growth in individual mortgage size is strongly positively related to income
growth throughonr the pre-crisis period. This meang that there was never a decoupling of morgage
growth and income prowt at the individual level, the relevane measuere for lending decisions, Second,
we showr that there was an expansion of credit along the extensive margin: pooter neighborhoads
have an increase in the sumber of loans heing originated, with modest changes in individual DTY thar
are simular to those in high income zip codes. This happens because new home buyers had
increasingly higher income levels than the average household living in these areas. At the same time,
neighborhoods that expesienced strong house price growth see a rise in average mortgage size, but
again at DT Jevels close 1o previous periods, since the average income of these buyers also went up
significantly. Third, we document how aggregate mortgage origination mn the 118, was diseribured by
botrower income levels. The large majority of mongage dollars originated between 2002 and 2006
are obwained by middle income and high income borrowers {not the poor). While there was a rapid
cxpansion in overall morigage originatien dosing this tme period, the fraction of new mortgage
dollars going to each income group was stable. In other words, the poot did not represent a higher
fracton of the mortgage loans odginated over the petiod. In addition, borrowers in the middle and
top of the distribudon are the ones that contributed most significantly to the increase in mortpages
in default after 2007, Taken together, the evidence in the paper suggests that there was no
decoupling of mortgage growsh from income growth where unsusminable credit was flowing
disproporgonally to poor people.

Using data on individual mongage applications from the Home Morigage Disclosure Act (HMDA)
between 2002 2nd 2006 we distinguish the growth in average household ineome at che zip code level
{(from che IRS) and the income of individoal botrowers (from HMDA). Following the earlier

£ Several papers on the cotspgnenses of mongage scourifization [ocus oo the expansion of credst ko Aslier or more
marginal boreowrees (Nadald and Sherlund 2405, Loutskina and Strahan 2009, Keys et al. 2010, Demyanyk and Yan
Hemest 2011, Dell Aneoia, Igan and Laeves, 2012 Agarwal, Amromin, Ben-Diavid, Chomsisengphet, and Evanoff {2014)
ot Landveipt, Pizzzesi 2nd Schneide, 2014}, We focus, instrad, on the refatonship between crediv and income along dic
whele distabution of bosrowers.
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lirerarare, we fiest look at the relationship between the growth in total morgage credit at the zip
code level (the sum of the mostgage balance of all mortgages originated in 9 given year) and the wo
messures of income. We find 2 strong positive relationship between total credit growth and the
individual borrower income prowth, bur & negative relatonship with the growth in average
household income at the zip code level (the result highlighted in Mian and $ufi, 2009). This suggests
that there was no decoupling of total eredic growth and horoesr fundamentals during this dme
peried, In addition, when we look at a longer time period between 1996 and 2007, we confiom that
there was neither 2 reversal of the sign nor 2 change in the slope between credie flows and income
growth using individual borrower income.”

As discussed above, however, the analysis using wial martgage credit at the zip code level combines
the cffects at the extensive and infensive maggns, Since it s impottant to decompose these
dimensions, we separately lock at changes in the averape mortgage size (the Intensive merging ard
the number of mottgages (the extensive marpin) within z zip code. We show that changes in average
mettgage sioe within a wip are strongly positively correlated with changes i income ducing the 2002-
2006 period. This resule is independent of whether we measure income vsing average houschoid
income from the IRS or bomower income from HMDA, We re-run this analysis using individual
mortpage transacbons {rather than zip code avetages) and confism that these resubts hold very
strongly also at the individual level. In contrast, we find that it is the swmber of mongages originared
within a zip code thar was negatively correlated with average household income growth in the zip
code, bur again posidvely correlared with the growth in income of the individual bortowers. This
means that the increase in total debt levels in peighborhoods with relative declining income was
mainly driven by the extensive margin, Le. more mortgages being originated, but that the debt to
income fevels of individual buyers did not change differendally for poor and rich househalds.

The prior analysis has focused on relative changes in montgage and income growth. To relate thase
changes w0 the aggregare housing maiket, we also look at how mormgage credit odginadon was
distributed actoss different levels of the income distribudon. We find that the dollar value of
margage origination is disproportonally concentrated in the top income deciles chroughout (e
petiod, since higher income individuals typically obtain largee mortgages. Interestingly, however,
even the rate of growth in mortgage eredit was quicker for the top deciles than for the bottom,
These resulis again suggest that there was not a significant reversal in the flow of credit to lower
income households. Using data from Lender Processing Services (LPS), we also analyze the
contribution of borrowers at different levels of the income distribution o tetl morgage dollars in
default.  We find that zip codes at the top of the buyer income distribudon conttibuted
dispropertionally to the total dollar amoeunt of mengapes in delinguency in the crisis,

A central concern in interpreting our resalts abous the positive relationship between total morigage
origination at the zip code level and borrower income conld be that they are a result of agpressive
overstatement of teported income. A number of recent stadies have shown that misreporting of
borrower characteristes increased significantdy duzing the pre—crisis period (see, for example Jiang,
Nelson and Vytacil, 2014 for a careful apalysis of this phenomenon). To rule out that this effect is
driving our results, we conduct & number of tests: First, we show that the positive rehtionship
between mortgage growth and gew buyer incoms is equally strong for agency and non-agency loans
{Le., those that were not purchased by one of the povernment sponsoted enterprses, the GSEs).
Since loans purchased by the GSEs adhered to stictet underwriting standards even during the boom

* Our tests also show that e coeficient of agaregate mongage growsh on +ip code income is only negative if s
sontrol for eonnty fixed cHects (2s proposed in Mian snd Sufi (2008, Withous the county feed cffects the coefficiear
on average hossehold income iz positive throughout. However, if the sim is to tosc if credit s increasingly allocuted w
7ip codes with declining incames, one showld ot intlude s county Bxed effect. The analysis with county fixed effects
only tests if within a given county, zip codes that are prowing quicker than the county average are dispropordonately
receiving more eredit, However, all the first order change in credit allocntion might happen between countics, which
would be lost by this analysis. We show resulis with and without fixed effecks throaghout the paper.
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pevod, overstatement is less of a concern for this sample. The same is true when we break out the
dat by prime and subprime lenders. Second, we test whether IRS income s related o lagged new
buyer income controlting for tagged IRS income. H income of the new buyers was high purely due
o overstatertent there should be no comreladon with average household income in the 2ip code
going forward. Instead, we find a positive and significant relationship between IRS income and
lagped homebuyer income suggesting that neighborhoods where the new buyers had higher incomes
also had higher TRS incame in the following year. Fimafly, we also find that the magnitudes of
overstaternent that have been documented in the literature are 9o small to explain our results, The
best estimates of the overstaternent (ang et al, 2014) are around 20% te 25% for Jow
dorumentation or no ducumentaton loans, themselves 2 small fraction of 2ll loans otiginated in this
pesiod {about 309%).! However, the refevant difference in new buyer income and zip code average
income in our analysis is 78% and above. Owerall, these tests suggrest that income overstatement
does nat explain the results presented in this paper.®

An additional copcem could be that by focusing on morrgage debt for homc purchases, we ate
missing at important part of the distortions in housing leverage, such as cash-out refinancing or
home equity lines of credit. We re-run our 1ests using only refinancing transsctions from HMDA, as
well a3 dats from LPS, which includes cash-our refinances and second liens, and confirm that
borrower income growrh and these types of eredit were positively corrclated and this correlation did
not change significantly throughout the run-up to the crisis. Also, cash-out refinances and second
kcn Joans were concentrated in middle class and upper middie class borrowers, just fike purchase
mortgages. This again suggests that even home equity loan prowth and income growth did not
become significantly decoupled over the pre-cuisis period.

Overall, our analysis provides a novel interpeetation of the debt dynamics leading up to the crisis.
The aggregate increase in deht acrass »ip codes (and nationally) was aceompanied by an inctease in
individual borrower incotne levels, and was the result of an expansion of credit along the extensive
margin: This suggests that home buyers increased the pace of home buving 2nd therefore wers
helding mote recent mortgages.* As 2 result of the increased churning, zip codes as 2 whole beeame
mote levered, since a larger fracdon of houschokds held mortgages which had recently been
ariginaced. The problem wzs not that levels of individual DTI at erigination wete grossly out of line
with pricr periods, but that a larger fraetion of homeowners were levered up to the marimum level
uf their gypical debe capaciry. These eesults are most consistent with an expectations based view of
the financial crists where both homebuyess and lenders were niding the house price hubble and
defaulted when house pfices drepped.” Fot example, Foote, Gerardi and Willen (2012), Shiller
(2014), among many othets, argue that buyers as well as investors in the mostgage market had
overoptimistc beliefs about house price growth. Similasly, Chinco and Mayer (2014 documcent an
increased inflow of out-of-seate buyers who seem to have been buying for speculative purposes.
Coleman, LaCour-Litde, and Vandell (2008} argue that subprime lending may have been a joint
product, rather then the cause of the increase in house prices.® Our results are abso related and
consistent with Haughwout, Peach and Tracy (2008), Foote, Gerardi and Willen {2008), Mayer,

* See, o, Adclino, Gerardi and Willen (2013 Table 3.

® Of eowpse, we do ot argue that income misreporting was not going o during the run up o the efsis. But we show
that it is not a fiess order factor 1o oxplain the composition effects.

* En previows research, we show that new mnsigages in the vears before 2007 tended to be odginated a1 2 loan o valze
rario of cighty percent oz mere, see Adeling et 41 (2013). In addidon bome ownetship levels in the U5 did aot increase
durting the 2002 1o 25 periad.

¥ There Is possibly aksa 2 complementary channel, namgly that banks were becoming mors lkely 1o lead @ people with
maosc volatile income, cven thongh the DTL and LTV ratios of thess mumgges were reasonable ot orgination. Again,
this would supgest thar expecrations about home prices wers affecting lending decisions.

¥ Als (Haeser, Gondieb and Gyoorkn {20105 azgue that “easier” access to credit cannor explain the increase in house
prices during the “boowm™. On the other hand, Corbac and Quintin (2014} and Kermani {2012) argue that loosct credit
starudards helped feed dhe buom in hoosing prices and led to the subsequent bust.
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Pance and Shezlend (2009), and Palmer (2014}, whe suggest that declining house prices were key for
explaining nereased defatls.

2 Diatz description

The analysis in this paper primarily uses data from three sources: the Home Mongage Disclosure
Act (HMDA) individual moregage damset, income data from the IRS at the zip code Jevel, and a 5%
random sample of all loans in the Lender Processing Services (LPS) dama. The HMDA dataset
containg the universe of mortgages applications in the US in each year. The variables of interesc for
our purposes are the loan amount, the applicant income, the purpose of the loan (purchase,
refinance or remodeling), the action type (granted or denied), the lender identifier, the location of
the borrowet [state, county and census tract), and the vear of onipination. We match census tract
from HMDA te 2ip codes wsing the Missouti Census Data Center baidge. This is 2 many-to-many
match, and we rely on population weights to assign tracts to zip codes.” We drop i codes for
which census wacts in HMDA cover less than 80% of a zip code’s tomal population.” With this
restriction, we end up with 23,385 individoal zip codes in the data.

RS zip code income is obtzined directly from IRS and represents the adjusted gross income of
houscholds that filed their taxes in a particular year in that zip code. Besides the per capita income,
we use the number of tax filings 10 2 zip code to construct an estumare of the populaton i 2 zip
code in each year!

The house price indices used in the paper are obtsined from Zillow.” The zip code level houasc
prices ate estimated using the median house vrice for all homes in a zip code in June of each year.
Zillow house prdees are only available for 8,619 zip codes in the HMDA sample, representing
appraximately 70% of the total mortgage volume in the US dunng our sample penod.

In order to identfy subprime loans, we rely on the subprime and manufacrared home lender list
consiructed by the 1.5, Peparument of Housing and Urban Development (IIUD) for the years
between 1993 and 2005, This st includes lenders that specialize in these types of loans, and they are
identified by a combination of features that inclode the average origination rate of loans by these
lenders, the proportion of loans for sefinancing, the shate of loans wold to Faanie Mae or Freddie
Mac, among others. ™ The dara containg lender names, their ageney codes, 20d lender identifiearion
oumbers and we use these identiflers to match this list to HMDA and idengfy Joans that were
ariginated by subprime lenders.

We also use a dacaset provided by Lender Processing Services (LIPS, formetly known as the MeDash
daraset). This is a loan-level daeser that covers approximarely 60 percent of the U8, morgage
market and containg deniled informadon on the characreristes of bath purchase mortgages and
mottgages used to refinance ux_istirzg debr This daraser is Pro’vided by the Mortgage servicers, anc
we use a 5% sample of the data, The LPS dara includes nor only toan eharacreristics ar oriyinaton,

? 10 orher words, many 2ip codes will have puore than census oract associated w0 themn, and census mact coubd potentsdly
averlap with more than enc op code. Missout: census tract bo 2yp code bridee by population ate obined fom
hep: f/mede issautt edu S ehsas/ geocore90shrml and http:/ fmedc2 missouriedueebsas/ grocors2k himl
18 "This dieps only 180 zip codes out of 23,565,
B TRS 2ip code jnformaton is avadable at hopgs feoee i, pov rae /50 L Tax: Srars Individual: Ineorge-Fas-Searjsries-
LLE-Coda L (50O, The zip code poputation is approgimated by muldplving the number of exemptions by 2 factor
of 19 (this factor is obtained based on 2008 population catimates constructed by adding the number of retorns, the
aurnber of rewuns filing jointdy, and the sumber of dependients).
17 Zilkeww: house peices ate available at hetpr/ wrone zillow com/research/ date/
3 'I'h-: whaic list, as well a rhe demﬁed cnbena for inclosion of lepders in the listis avadlable 21

: gt Mayer and Pence (2009) pravide a detadled discussion on the
admeag:s a'ld dj.sa,dvmragcs ol the uge uf thig hsr to identify subprime loans.
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but also the pertormance of loans after emgination, which allows us to look at ex-past delingquency
aryd defadis.

Finally, we use the Saiz 2010) supply elasticity measure. This measure is constructed using
grographical and local regularary constraints v new construction and it correlates strongly with
house price growth in the perod of 2002 to 2007. This measare is available for 269 metropolitan
statistical areas that we match to a total of 776 counties using the correspondence berwesn MSAs
and counties fot the year 199% provided by the Census Burean.”

3. Descriptive statistics

‘Fable 1| ptesents the descriptive statistics for the main variables in our sample. The fiest colutnn
reports the average and standard deviadon for the full sample, while the next three colamns break
our the averages for the top quartile, the middle ewo quartiles, and the bottom quardle of zip code
income per capita, In the last three columns {columns 5 chrough 7) we break out the dewa by the
level of house price growth in a zip code. We report summiaty statistes for the highest 2nd lowest
quattifes and combine the two middle quatdles into one number (labeled “Middle™). The sample is
baged on the B619 zip codes that are part of the Zillow house price panel.

The first tow shows the zip code average household income based on RS adjusted gross income
reportng ag of 2002. The average houschold income is $50K for our sample of zip codes. The
average Income in the highesr quanile is §84K versus about 331K for the zip codes in the lowest
quartile. Interestingly, when we look at the income levels reported for the home buyers in AMDA,
(row 2}, i.e. the individuals in those zip codes who actually tnok oat 2 loan for buying & house (a
purchase mortgage), we sce that the average income of buyers is much highet than the average for
their zip code, ac 392K, This figure is about $143K for the highest quartle and $63K for the lowest
guattiic, which is almosl wice the average income for the twial populadon in these groups. The
average original balance of mortgages (as of 2002) is also strongly increasing in the average zip code
income. The average original mortgage balance is 135K, but ir is $246K. in the highest quartile and
$97H in the lowest. Tn addidon, the aumber of mortrages varies zcross income bins. There are 3.1
morrgages per H{ residents for zip codes in the high income quartile, while there are only 2,1
maortgages per 100 residents for those in the Jowest quartile,

Table 1 also reports debt-to-income (¥TT) cakeulated from FIMDA a5 the mortgage amount over
the reported income, and loan-to-value (LTV) across 2ip codes calealated as the average LTV fiom
LPS, in 2003, since HMDA does not provide information about the value of the property that is
being purchased. The DT for the highest quartile is 2.26 while the ratio for the lowest quartile it is
1.97. Crucialiy, the change in DTI (shown in the second-to-last row of the table) between 2002 and
2006 is indistnguishable across income quardles, which alveady suppests that thers was no
cifferential increase in individual leverage across fich and poor neighborhoods. LTV rato in the
highest guanile it is 073 and in the lowest 0.86. The next row shows the faction of low
documentation loans in 2002 across the different income quardles, Interestingly, we see that buyers
in dcher neighborhoods (high household income) have a 20% Llkelihood of obtaining a low
documentation loan in 2002, slighdy higher than the remaining three {lower) income bins, with
abuut 18% of all loans classified as being low (or no) documentation loans. In the last row on this
table we show the change in the fraction of low documentation loans leading up w the crists.
Interesdngly, the change in the fraction of low documentation loans was lasgest in the high income
quartile of zip codes (3 21% increase), wheteas there was only a 16% increasc for the other three

Y This currespondence is availahle ar gy ;o ; latioe st mabes S et oy ]
[—— . o Mvvvanlar e enurro-giy/ a%¥nfips. o1 for the New England Metmpolitan Area

i & v popalaton !
Components used by Saiz 2010),
1% The vahie is presented in 2003, given that the coverage in 2002 is not vety comprehensive,
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quartiles. We also report the Saiz elasticity measure for ezch of the subgroups. The average elasticity
measure for the full sample is 1.7 bue it s slightly lower for che highest income quarsle ar 1.4 and 1.9
for the lowest ineome quartile. As it has been shown in a number of other papers, the elasticizy
measure is strongly correlated with honse price prowth.

The last three columnns of Table 1 show that the zip codes that experienced the biggest house price
run-ups between 2002 and 2006 had similar household income levels w the other zip codes in the
sample, However, buyer income as of 2002 was already higher than the buver income in any of the
other quartiles, and these vip codes alteady bad relatively high average mongage sizes as of 2002,
especially compared o 2ip codes with small house price inereases during this petiod. Also, alveady at
the beginning of the period there were more mortgages originated per 100 residents in the zip codes
that iater expetienced large house price increases (3.4 compared to 2.4 for the other guartites}. There
are no large differences in terms of LTV, DTI or the fraction of low documentation Joans between
Zip codes in different quartiles of house ptice growih.

In Table 1 we also report the growth rates of the main variables of interest, Le. mongages and
income. First, we document the {annualized) nominal growth rate of IRS houschold income
berween 2002 and 2006, The growth rate of househsld income is about 4.6% on average, with 6.4%
for the high income zip codes and only 3.3% for the lowest income ones. However, when we
consider the annualized growth rate of the income reported for the group of home huyers in
HMDA, we see that they are sclatively similar aczoss household income quartles. They all hover
around & to 7%. There are, however, large differences in hoth household and buyer income growth
depending on whether zip codes experienced large or small incieases in house prices during this
petiod. In both cases, 21p codes with latger house price nun-ups have bigger contemporaneous
income increascs.

We also show the annualized growth rate in the rtotal morigage credit originated for home purchases
by zip code berwern 2002 and 2006, This growih rate includes the growth in the average moregage
size, as well as the growih in the number of mortgages originated in an area. The growsh rate is
about 8% in the zip codes in the highest income quantile, while it is double this amount (16%4) for
the lowest quartile. When we focus only on the change in the average mottgage size, we see that the
groweth in the highest quartile is about 7.5% while in the lowest quartile it is about 6.9%. This means
that the average loan size increased durdng the 2002-2006 period, but the differential growth rate
across higher and lower income areas was relatively limited. In the next row we see a much larger
difference scross aveas when we consider the growth in the number of mortgages. The areas in the
highest income quardle only see an anaual increase in transactions of about 1%, while the Jowest
quartile has an increase of almost 10% anoually, This suggests that the bulk of the increase in the
total amount of mortgages originated in lower income areas 35 driven by the fact that these saw a
steep increase in the number of transactions. In othet words, thete was a larger impact on the
extensive margin than on the intensive margin, ™ As we see in the sccond-to-last tow of fhe mble,
this increase in the mumber of mortgapes was oot accompanied by a large increase in IDT1 for the
low income zip codes. A simlar pictare emerges from Appendix Figure 2, where sip codes along the
whole distribution show small increases DTL, where DT] comes from LPS and is computed by the
Jendet (rather than by us). It is ebained as the sum of mortgage payments, insurance, and taxcs
divided by the monthly botrowee income. A similar picture is shown in Jaffee {2009, where debt
service o income figures show a similar modest rise.

When we consider neighboshoods with different levels of house price appreciaton, changes in the
average size of mortgages accounts for the bulk of the increase in mortgage credit for zip codes thar
expetience large house price increases (124% annual increase in average morgage size), Average

' This inerease in the number of mertgges can be the result of new homeownors moving e these arcas {as in
Guerrierl, Hardey and Huest, 2013), or of more eransactions by sxisting reandenrs.
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mortgage size increased by much less (2.1%) for 2ip codes with small house prce increases, as we
would expect.” The prowth in the number of morgages is reladvely similur across’ zip codes with
high and low house price appreciation.

4. Morgage credit and income

In Table 2 we analyze the relationship berween mortgage growth and income prowth at the zip code
level. Panel A only includes the zip codes that have non-missing zip code level house prices from
Zillow. Following the specification used in Mian and Sufi (2009}, we tegress the annualized grovwrh
in the total mortpage amount used for home purchase at the zip code level from 2002 w 2006 on
the growth in the average houschold income obtained from the IRS in thar #ip code. The analysis
addresses whether mongage growth became decoupled from income growth in the mn-up to the
crisis, allowing especially poorer households to obuin credit beyond what their income would
fustify. However, as discussed above, a more relevant measure of borrower fundamentals iz the
income of the people who actually bought a property in the zip code during a given year, as opposed
ta the average household in a 2ip code. We use indiwidual-level transacron dara from HMDA to
measure the income growth of the individual buyees, and appregate up t0 the zip code tevel by tuldag
the average for each zip code. The figst specification fot each dependent vatabls does net include
county fixed cfiects, since by fist differencing the dependent variable and the right-hand side
vapiables we are already tzking out zip code specific fixed cffects. So, the rclanonship is csdmated
comparing changes in income and mongage growth rates across all zip codes in the 1.5, We then
in¢lude county fixed effects in the next two specifications to follow the approach in Mian and Sufi
(2009). However, if the aim is to test if credit is inereasingly allocated to zip codes with declining
incornes, one should not include county ficed effects. The analysis with county fixed effects only
tests if, within a given county, zip codes that are growing quicker than the county average are
disproportionately receiving more credit. 1f alf the fisst order changes in credit allocation happen
between counties, this would be lost by this analysis. We show results with and without fixed effects
throughout the paper, but we highlight that the sign on the coeffident often ks reversed when we do
oot include the county fixed cffecrs.

The base specificanon for these tests js:
Boz-06 (Mtg)i = tp + &y % Goz_os{Buyerine) + & * goa.0s{Ziplne) + 5

Where the left-hand side vardable is, in tarn, the annualized growth in toral mottpage oripination in
zip code i, the annualized prowth in the average mortgage size in zip code 4 ot the annualized
growth in the toral number of morgages originated in fhae 2ip code. Similatly, the two right-had side
variables of interest are the annuslived growth in average buyer income (from HMIDA) and the
anpualized growth in average household income from the IRS. We also add county fized effects as
discussed.

Crur tests also show that the cocfficient of aggregate morigage growth on zip cods income is only
negative if we cungol for county fixed effects (as proposed in Mian and Sufi 20097). Without the
county fixed effeess, the coctficient on aversge houschold income growth is posifive throughout
Column (1) of Table 2 shows that berween 2002 and 2006 there is 2 positive relatonship between
the growth in total amount of ceedit originated for home purchase in a zip code and the growth in
average IRS income. The teported coefficient is (1150 but insignificant. However, the coefficient on
the income growth of the individual buyers is positive at 0.511, and highly sipnificant at the 1% level.

17 Pepreira and Gyourke (26113 show that incutue growth has important explanatory power for Ineal housing booms.
The relationship herween business cyeles and real eseate prices is 2a issue of some debate fsee, for cxample, Leamer
{2007) and Ghent and Crorpang (2010). Soe Ghysels, Plazzi, Torouws and Valkanar for a survey an predicmbility of real
cstate prices
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In column {2}, we repeat this rogression and include county fixed effects. The reported coefficient
on the growth in IRS income is -0.224 (significant at the 5% level), which is similar to the magnirade
estimated by Mian and Sufi (2009). But, again, the coefficient on the individual buyers’ income is
seongly positive {0.376) and significant at the 1% level Finally, in columa (3) we add 2 measure for
the grawth rate of house prices at the »ip code level and the estmated coefficients on the variables
of mterest do not change.

The dependent variable used in the first three columng measures the change in the total mortgage
debt originated yearly at the 2ip code levei ‘This vatiable is a combinatdon of the change in the
average size of mortgapes and the number of mengages originated. In columns (4} to (7) of Table 2
we now decompose the dependent variable inte the growth in the size of the average mortgage and
the growth in the total numbet of mottpages otipinated in 2 2ip code. The first is 2 measure of the
mtensive margin and asks whether leverage increased for the people who buy o home. This is the
relevant specification for understanding whether the average buyer's mortgage size changed with
buyer income. The second measure capturcs the extensive margin and asks whether more mortgages
were otiginated in a given neighbothood. In column {4) we regress the growth in the average size of
marggages {the intensive margin} on the change in the averape TRS Zip code income and the income
gtowth of borrowers, parallel to the regressions in Columns (1), We see that rthe estimated
coefhicients on both the average 1RS income gtowth, as well as the income growth for the buyers arc
positive. The coefficient oa the 1RS average income growth is (1372 and sigmificant at the 1% level,
The cocfficient on the income growth for the buyers is similar in magnitude (0.506) and agsin very
signibcant. As before, we add county fixed effects in columns (3). The coefficdeat on the TRS
average income growth is 0.208 and significant at the 1% level, The coefficient on the incorme
growth for the buyers is similar in magnitude (0.276) and apain very significant. {a column {8) we
add, as before, 2 measure of house price growth and the results apain are unchanged. These resuits
confirm that mortgage sizes grew propordonally with income throughout the pre-crisis petiod and
were not decoupled from income growth.

In Columns (7} and {9) we repeac dhe same togressions as before, but use as the dependenc variable
the annualized growth rate of the namber of mongages originated in a given zip code (the extensive
margin}. In eolumn {7) we find 2 negative reladonship berween the growth in the number of
mortgages and the growth in average TRS income (the estitated cacfficient is nepative 0227 and
significant at the 1% level). So, neighborhoods with ssing average income (relative to other zip
codes in a county) saw fewer new moregages, and vice versa for neighborhoods with falling relative
income. Along the extensive margin we see 2 positve but insignificant coefficient on the measure of
income growth of home buyers (the estimated cocfficient is 0,023} The results are qualitatively
unchanged if we add county fized effects in colomn (8} or when we control for house price
appreciation in Column {%).

Orverall, the results of the decompesidon of toral mongage prowth into average mongage size and
the number of morgages supports the idea that there was a change in the composition of buyers
relarive to the existing residents of a 2ip code in, the period before the financial crisis. Since the prior
literamwre focused on zip codes as the onit of analysis, it was not able o differentiate the
characterstics of rhe stock of residents from those of the flow of home buyers. Qur results show
thar even in the run-up to the financlal crisis there was a positive and significant relationship
between the growth in average mortgage size and incorne growth of the home buyers, independent
of how we measure income, So, there was no reversal telative to previous petiods with credit
disproportionately flowing to people with (telative) declining income. Below we explicitly test for
differences relative to other time periods, Instead, the negative coefficient between mortgage growth
and income growth at the aggoegate Jevel ther has been shown by Mian and Sufi (2009) is driven by
the extensive margin: amore mottgages were being tken out in zip codes where the existing stock of
tesidents had relative declining income over the pre-crisis period, Bur the debi-to-income levels did
not change differeatially for rich and poor borrowers,
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41, Full sample of HMDA zip codes

In Panel B of Table 2 we teplicate the regressions in Panel A, but we use the universe of all 2ip
codes in HMIJA. This increases the sample of zip codes by a factor of three, (iven the importance
of the composition effects we document in the previous sceton, we want to verdfy whether the
resnits hold in the targer sample of zip codes. It is impottant to keep in mind that the majority of the
zip codes added in this sample are much less densely papulated and have fewer ransactions than the
zip codes in Zillow. In total, these zip codes muke up only 30% of the annual volume of mortgages
otiginated in the US. We follow the samc analysis as in Panel A, Odd columns do not inclode coanty
fixed effects, while even columns do. Ia columa {1} we see that the coefficient from the regression
of the growth In agpregate zip code mortgage origination on the growth in average household
income is positive and significant using the whole HMDA sample. The coefficient on the income
growth of the home buyers is positive and significant as before. Adding county fixed effect in
column (2) reduces the magnitude of the covfficient on household income growth from the IRS but
docs not otherwise significantly change the results, This sugpests that, in the wider set of zip codes,
the relationship berween growth 10 toral morgage credit and income was positive, independent of
how we measure the growth in average income.

As before, we also decompose the aggregate credit growth into the average size of individua)
mortgages and the total number of mortgages. In columins (3) and (4) the dependent variable is the
growth in the average mortgage size in 2 zip code betwees 2002 and 2006, The coefficients on both
the average household income and the income of the buyers are positive and significant. When we
include county fixed sffects the cocfficient on average IRS income growth drops by about 5056,
while the coefficent on buyer income temains unchanged. Finally, in columns (5) and (6) we repeat
the same regressions using the growth in the qumber of mortgages in a zip code a5 the dependent
variable. The coefficients on both the average TRS income and the income of the buyers are positive
and significant These results show no decoupling of mongage growth and income prowth even on
the extensive margin.

4.2.  Cross sectlonal vatiation in house price increases

To understand whether the compositionat changes of howe buyers across neighbothonds are related.
to the house price run-up, we sort zip codes into quartiies based on the amount of house price
growth they expericnced in the pedod from 2602 wo 2008, We repear the previous regressions for
each subproup of house price growth in Tahle 3. We report the resalts for the high, middle and low
quartles, where, as before, the middle group combines the second and thitd quartiles. Panel A
focuses on the aggrepate prowth in mortgape ofigination at the zp code Jevel, combining the
intensive and sxtensive marging. Columns (1) and (2) show that the negadve relasonship between
the mrowth in mongage origination and the growth in household income is concentrated in the three
quartles that have the highest growth in house prices. The coefficient for the highcst and the middle
groups are negative 0.332 and negative 0.283, tespectively. As before, the coefficient on the growth
of the buyers’ income is positive and scongly economically and statistcally significant. In contrase,
the 2ip codes in the lowest quartile of house price prowth show a strong positive relationship
between zip <ode level income growth and mongage growth ((:370), but a weaker relationship
between mortgage growth and the change in income of buyers ((,194).

These findings highlight that the changing composition in the income of all residents rclative to that
of home buyers within a zip code was prominent in all arcas where howse prices were puing op
quickly. However, in neighborhoods whete house prices did not go up by much, we do not see the
same strong divergence between the stock of residents and the flow of buyers. Of course, from
these results we cannot establish a direction of causality: buyers with higher incame than the average
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resident might have pushed up house prices in these areas, or vice versa, the rapid rise in house
prices within an area might have caused the change in the compositon of huyers, since only people
with higher income could nowr afford to buy propestics,

We again break out the aggregate mortgage amounts into the average morrgage size (Panel B) and
the number of mortgages in 4 Zip code (Panel C). We find 4 positive coefficient on the relationship
between the growth in average morgage size 2nd the growth in averape IRS incomes at the zip code
level across all quardles of house price growth. In addidon, when looking at the growth in the
income of the buyers, we again find a positve relaticnship throvghout. However, when we consider
the number of mortgages originated within a #ip code (the extensive margin), we And 2 strong
aegative relationship between the number of mottpages and household income growth 2t the zip
code leve] for the three quartles with the highest house price growth (Paned C). But, again, the sim
of the cocfficient {lips and is positive and significent for the lowest quattle. The relationship
between the number of mortgage transactons and the growth of the income of the buvers Is
posigve and significant as before,

These results confirm that the divergent growth in the income of the average resident and of home
buyers was strongest for areas with fapid house price appreciation, and that the effect runs entirely
through the expansion of the number of borrowers {extensive margin). In contrast, the mortgage
size for the average buyer within a 2ip code is stll strangly positively and significantly relared 1o the
income af the household (irrespective of haow we measure income), This &s consistent with a
changing composition of households within neighborhoods.

43.  Cross sectionzl heterogeneity in zip code income

Many observers of the housing market bave been eomeerned that lending to lower income
borrowers changed most dramatically over this tme period. In this subsection we explare this
dimension of eross-sectdonal heterogeneity in the data. In Table 4 we break out the data into
quartiles based on the average income per capita in a zip code as of 2002, The analysis follows
exactly the specifications of Table 3. Columns (1) thraugh (3) of Table 4 show that the relationship
is not idendeal across the different zip code income quardles. Only the op quarle by income
{column 1} shows a negative and significant coefiicient on the measure of average IRS income
growth (0110}, For the lower three Income quartles in columas (Z) and (3) we always find a
positive relationship between moregage and household income growth The coefficient of tol
mortgage otiginaton growth on average 1RS household income prowth in the tniddle income group
{second column) is 0.401 and very significant, and the cocfficient for the Jowest ncome group in
column (3} i5 even higher at 0.760 and again sipnificant at the 1% level The relationship between
toral mortgage growth and borsower income growth is posidve and significant throughour (0.292,
0.247 and 0.528 for the highest, middle and lowest quartiles, respectively). Taken togethet, we do
not find evidence that poorer zip codes were changing their leverage levels disproporionally relative
10 income growth, In fact, the relationship between credit and borrower income Is strongest for
lower income zip codes, and the negative relationship between average houschold income and erddit
is ouly pegative for the zip codes with the highest income.

3ince zip codes with higher house price prowth usually also have lower average income (as
documented in the deseriptive stadsties), Appendix Table 2 shows a “hosse race” regression
between different cross secrional variables interacted with the measures of income growth, This
allows us to assess whether income level or house peice growth better captures the cross-sccdonal
variation in the rclationship between motigage growth and income growth, We also include
interactions with a number of other zip code level variables dhat have been discussed in the prior
literatore, such as the Saiz {2010) measure of the elasticity of housing supply, the fraction of Jow
documentation Ipans in a zip code and the fraction of loans seld to Fannie Mac and Freddic Mac
{the government-sponsored enterprises, or GSEs).



113

I this table we run the standard specificadon of growth in aggregate mostgage otigination at the zip
code level on grownh in averapge zip code income and home buyer incomne, and then ineract each of
the income vatiables with the ernss sectonal messures. Column {T) replicares the same regressions
us in Table 3 for the sample of zip codes for which we have the relevant goss sectional infotmation,
We see that the results ave virtuzlly unchanged relative to the prior sample. When we include the
interaction terms in column {2) we see that the direer effect of zip code income growth and buyer
incame growth are bath positive and significandy related to apgrepare morigage growth. However,
the interaction rerms of the dummy for high income areas with barh average househald income
growth and buyer income growth are negatve and very large {and sigmificant av the 1% leved), This
sugpests that, consistent with the peevious tables, it is in the high ineome areas that the relationship
between motgage growth and income growth is weakest. In what follows we will show that chis is
the result of incrzased telative income growth in these areas compared to lower income zip codes in
the TS, We also find a negative cocfficient on the interaction of house price growth and average zip
code income growth, but 2 posiave and very significant refationship with the growth in buyer
income for the intensive margin. This suggeses, as before, that in neighborhoods with higher house
price growrh_. mortgage growth became less sensittve to the average zip code income, but it became
moie seasitive to the income of buyers. In columns (3} to (6) of Appendix Table 1 we again confum
that the change in sensitivity was mainly driven by the extensive margin, Le. the nomber of new
lvans that were originated within che 2ip codes.

44. Longer run correlation

The previous sections show that there is no hegative reladonship between mortgage growth and
borrowet income growrh, bur it is seill possible thar the rigpe of the reladonship was weaker in the
pre-crsis pedod (2002-2006) than in previcus petinds. As a result, leverage might have become less
closely ded to income levels or growth in incame, sugpesting that credit expansion might have
deviated somewhat from fandamentals reladve to other petiods. To addtess this question, in Table
5 we explore how the relationship between mortgage gtowth and income growth changed over hme.

ln & first step we repeat our main regtession from Table 2 but break it cut by different time periods.
We follow the cxample of Mian and Sufi 2009 and consider 5 sub-periods: 1996-98, 1998-2001,
201-2002, 2002-2006 and after 2006, The coeffiaent from the regression of growth in roml
mottgape odgination on groweh in average zip code income, is posidve and significant for most time
penods before the financial crisis, and it romms negative m she 2002 to 2006 petiod. However, as we
have argned before, this is not the wlevant income measure (or assessing borrower fundamentals.
When we lock at the coefficient of mortpage growth on the growth in the income of the buyers, the
cocfiicicnt is postive and significant across all the time pedods, and, importaatly, it docs not
become flatrer in the pre-crisis period. If anything, the coefficient goes from 0178 in the 1998-2001
peried to 1376 in 2002-2006, which means that the sensitiviey of mottpage growth @ meome
growth acmally increased priot o the crisis. In Panel B of Table 5 we repeat the same regressions
for the full HMDA sample. When we consider all zip codes in the data, the cocfficicnts on both the
buyer income and the average zip code hovsehold income are remarkably stable over time, with
somewhat lower magnitudes in 1958-200%, but otherwise very similar across time periods.
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4.5.  Panel data specification

We now go 8 siep further and ¢xpand the previous regression set up to a full panel specification. So
far, we have related mangage growth over the 2002 to 2006 petiod to contempotaneous growth in
income. Here we ron to the full annual pacel of xdp code level motigage originadon o look at the
relationship between mortgape growth and snnual measures of househald and buyer incame. This is
an alternative way te assess whether the slope of this relationship changed over tme.

In Table 6 we now use the foliowing specificadon,

Ln{Mta;) = ap + Eep [ La(Buyerlnc)y = Yo + E;.(x; [Ln{ZipIac)y = Y1 + FE, + FE;
+ Eigp

The independent variables are the logarithm of the income of buyers interacted with a full set of
dumimies for all years in the sample (denoted ¥i), the loganthm of the average income of households
in the zip code also interacted with a sct of year dummics, FE. is a year fixed effect, and FE; a zip
code fred effect. Including zip code fixed effects and interacdons of the variables of interest with
yrar dummics allows us to test how changes in the sensigvity of mortgage levels to income levels
changed within zip codes over time,

In columas {1}, (3) and {5} we sitmply include the logarithm of the income variables (and not the full
set of interacdons with the year dummmics) o compare the results in this panel sewp o the previous
tables. The dependent variable in column (1) is the agpregate mortgage origination in 2 zip code in a
given year, The wesults show that the coefficients on the income of buyers and on the IRS average
income Is positive and sigpifivant, and very similar in magnirade to our prior fesuls. As before, we
break our o] morgmge origination into the average mortgage size by zip code and yvear {column 3)
and the mumber of mortgages in a given =ip code and year {column 5. The results confirm that
avetage loan size is strongly positively related to buyer income but also to the incotme of existng
buyers in @ zip code. The cffects are slightly less significant but go into the same direction when
using the number of loans per zip code and year.

Given the panel structure of our dass we can now analyze the dynamics over the ran-up o the
financial cxisis, i.c. whether the sensitivity between morigage level and the income variables changed
over the run-up 1o the financial erisis. The omitted year is 2002, which is the base year in our sample.
Colurnn (2) shows an interesdng pattern. While the direct effect of mongage growth and existng
IRS income is positive and significant, the interacton terms with the year dumrnies are negative and
significant ip all years. This means that the relationship berween the growth in mpngage originaten
and the growth in average household income from the IRS became flarter over time. However, the
relationship berween aggregate morgage odgination and buyer income in a given zip code is
strongly positive and the interactions with the year dummies are positive and significant, This means
that the combincd cifect inereases from 0,231 i the base year (2002) o abour 0.434 in 2005 and
back to 0.271 in 2006. This finding reinforces our earlier findings that the growth in zip code
leverage became more closely ted to the change in the income of the buyers (and less o that of the
average housebold in a neighborhood).

We again decompose this effect into the average mortgage sive and the number of mortgages.
Colamn {4} shows that the cstmated refaionships zre very similar to the ones for the agyrregate
mortgage levels when we use the average mortgage size as the dependent variable, The telztionship
with buyer income becomes swonger over the dme period and, in contrast, the relationship with zip
code level household income becomes weaker over thar tme perod, The effect on the extensive
margin {the number of mortgages, shown in colamn 6) is much noisier and agzin we see that the
number of new mortgages i an area becomes more negatively correlared with household income
over time.
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5 Tndividual le\rerage
51 Aggregation by income deciles

The zip code-level analysis shows that credit did not disproportionately flow to beresers with
declining income, but rather that along the extensive margin g mder whete the average houschold
income saw a relative decling there was an inerease. Ulimately, bowever, it js not neighborhoods
who obtain {and are responsible for] Yoans, bur rather individual home buyers. We now consider
how this compositional change we document across neighborhoods affects where credit buile up in
the US during the 2002-2006 period. For this purpese, we use individual wansaction level daa from
HMDA (rather than the aggregates at the zip code level),

Panel A of Table 7 shows the average size of mortgages obuined by borrowers in esch income
decile based on applicant income. The wble shows thas martgage sizc grew significantly over this
tme period for all income groups. At the bottom of the tncome distribution, we see that the average
mortgage balance at arigination went from around $74K in 2002 to $85K in 2006 for the lowest
incoinc decile. Similacly, in the middle income deciles average loan amounts grew during the same
period from $146K to 183K (decile 6). Far the top decile, the average size of purchase mortgages
wenz frum $351K to 2 remarkable level of over $442K. This breakdown of the data highlights an
mteresting fact that has not received enough anention, which is that the larpest increases in the size
of mortgages were in the middk income and, in particuiar, the high income borrowers, not for the
lower income huyers.

In Panel B of Table 7 we caleulate the averags debt-to-income rario (calculated as the mortgage
balanes divided by applicant income! for mortgage holders in each of these income deciles acrass
time. We compute debi-to-income 25 the rado of the mortgage balance at origination divided hy the
applicant income. -Not surprisingly, when we look across income deciles, we see that poorer
housshelds are significantly more levered than richer ones even in 2002, The average houschold in
the lowest decile (1) has a first mortgage DTI of 3.0 while the average moregage holder in the top
income decile (10} only has & DTI of 1.32, Ip linc with our prior analysis, we see that DTE levels
measured in MDA do not change much over the time period from 2002 to 2006, In deciles (2)
through (10) the DTT is virtually constant or even shightly declining, ey from 2.17 to 2.01 in income
bin (3). In the Jowest income group the DTT wene slightly up, but even there it moved from from
3.07 to 3.24. Importandy, DTI did not become differentially higher for low income botrowers than
for high income ones. The same data is plotted in Panel B of Figure 1, where it is immediately
obvious that DTI jevels are remarkabiy flat between 2002 and 2006. In Appendix Figure 2 we show
the debt-to-income measuare typically used in the industey, namely 2 measure of recurring mortgage
payments divided by monthly borrower income. This includes payments on interest, second liens,
insurance, and taxes. Consistent with the sesults in ‘Table 7, the figure shows that the increase ia
DT is relatively modest, and that bortowers at all income levels move in lockstep.

In Panel 4 of Pigure 1 we break down the rowml dollar volume of morgzages otiginated for home
purchase in cach year (from HMDA) by the decile thar each berrower falls into based on their
applicant income {the same data is shown in dewil in Panel C of Table 7). We sum the mostgage
amounts of all the households within an income decile and divide this number by the towl amount
of morigage debt originated in the US in a given vear. This pictare dramgatically highlights the idea
thac credhr was flowing predominandy to richer household: the praperton of mortgages odpinated is
strongly monotonically increasing in income, and it is very stable over time berween 2002 and 2006,
The highest income botrowers {those in the top decile) account for about 21 to 22% of the total
muvtgage credit, whereas the bottom decile accounts for abour 5%. In toral, the top 3 income decifes
(8) through (10) conibuted almost half (46%) of mortpages in 2002, about the same number as in
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2006 (45%}). This again clearly shows that there was no significant decovpling of the diseibution of
credit from applicant income thronghous this period,

5.2. Individual level mortgage origination regressions

The zip code level regressions show that the negative correlation between zip code income growth
and mortgage growth betwesn 2002 and 2006 i driven by the extensive margin, ie the relative
increase in the nomber of buyers in places where income grew less (relative o the county average).
This regression also shows that there was no decoupling between average mortgage ameount and
ingems — the muensive margin. In this section we consider the intensive margin using individual
transactions, which alfows for cven fincr geographic contols than before. To this end, n ‘Table §
we use the following specificadon:

Ln{Mig;) = aq + oy Ln{Buyeringdy + e, Ln{Census Tract Inc), + FE;

+ FEionsus tract + Eit

Where § indicates an individual borrowsr, FE, s a vear fixed effect and FE.enous tract 15 2 Ccensus
tract fixed effect, the finest geopraphic breakdown available in HMIDA. The independent vatiables
ate, again, the logarithm of the buver’s reported incomse and the logarithm of the average income of
households in that tract. Because we do not have data on the average household income by tract, we
use the same zip code to act population-weighted bridpe as before (from the University of
Missourt Censns Diata Center) to impute average tact income based on zip code household income.
Including census trace fixed effects allows us 1o test how the sensitivity of mongage leveds to income
levels changed within census tract gver fime.

Table B shows the results for this loan-level specification. Consistent with the zip code level
regressions, both. the cocfficients on buyer income and census mact income are posifive and
significant, and the result is unchanged when we replace counsy fixed etfects with census tract fixed
cffects {column 3). Columns 2 and 4 show that the sensitiviny of mortgage size to buyer income
increases over time during nur sample pedod 2002-2006), whereas the seasitivity tn average
householl incorpe citber decreases or does not change. Overall these results reaffiom the conclusion
drawn from the zip code level analysis, and are supportive of the idea that credit supply did not
decouple from income during the boom period.

6. Robustness
6.1.  Migreporting of applicant income

One important consideration in the run-ap 1o the financial crisis was that lenders started o
misteport income levels of prospective borrowers in order to jushfy higher Jeverage levels than these
botrowers would normally be able m affard. T is important for the purposes of our study o mle out
thar changes in the reporting of income iself could be the source of the strong relationship between
buyer income and toml morgrage growth we find in all specifications, as this might hide a de facro
inerease in household keverage levels, ™

¥°There is also evidence of other forms of misreporting during rthis tme pesiod, including the value of transactions
Ben-David, 2011), or mongsge quality in coneractal diselosures in the secondary matket {Piskorski, Seru znd Witkin,
2013 and Griffin and Marorans, 2014). These forms of miseprescnration do not, however, influence the analysis in cthis
paper.
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We use a few different approaches to analyre wherher this is a first order concern for our findings.
First, in Pancl A of Table 9 we break out our sample into different quaniles based on the fracdon of
mortgages odginated and sold to Fannie Mar and Freddie Mac {the government.sponsored
entarprises, or GSES) in the zip code, as well a5 the fractdon of [oans that were otiginated by
subprime lenders based on the subprime leader list constructed by the US Department of Housing
and Utban Development (HUD, see section 2 for details). Loans that were sold o (and then
guaranteed by} the (SEs had to confonm w higher orginaten standards than these sold to other
entitics, and thus were less likely to have unverificd applicant income.” The idea in these wests is o
see whether zip codss with a lower fraction of loans scld to the GSEs are ihe ones that exhibit a
stranger relatdonship between mortgage growth and buyer income. Similardy, loans onginared by
subprime lenders were much more bkely to have low or no documentation statas, and, if the
correlations shown above were diiven by musceporting, we would cxpect the splits based on this
fraction to generate meaningful variagon in the esimated coefficients.

For both measuses of quality of odgination we do not find that cocfiicients on buyer income vy
sigmficantly. In face, the coefficient on buver income growth is very similar in magnimde and
significance levels across all quartiles of both the GSE originadon fraction wnd the fracrion
originated by subprime lenders (if anything, the coefficient is smaller for the zip codes with a
retarively low fraction of GSE loans).

In Pancl B we repeat the individual-lovel repressions in Table 8 sphit also by Joans that are later sold
to the G8Es, and alse by loans odginated by subprime lenders versus those originated by non-
subprime Jender. Again, the coefficient on buyer income is very stable and statistically identical
actoss all subsamples, consistent with the nodon that buyer income misteporting is not driven the
results,

Finally, in Panel C of Table 9 we consider the correlation between lagged huyer income 2nd lagged
IRS household income, ta see if buyer income is 2 predictor of furure [RS income, We flnd thac
there is a positive and significant correlation, which once more suggests that buyer income reflects
meaningfid increases in local income. We can therefore rule out that our results are primarily driven
by inflated borrower incomes and as a result hid 2 de facto increase in household leverage.

6.2, Refinancing

While the focus of the previous tesults linking income and mortgage origination has been on loans
wsed for home putchase, it Is possible that refinancing tansactions, and especially cash-out re-
fnancing transactions, became more inporant over the pre-erisis pesiod and could have altered the
indebtedness of low incame relative o high income bouseholds. Increasing house prices and a
growing willingness of lendess to provide such refinaneing arrangements made it easier to unlock
euity that borrowers had in their homes. It is possible that this happened disproportionately to
income over this period, so it is important for us w consider this marpin. The downside of using
HMDA data for this analysis is that we only have an identifier for whether 2 transaction is a
refinancing cansaction {as opposed to a purchase transaction) but we do oot know if it was used to
change the existing mortpage level on the property (fe, a cash-out refinance) or just to reset the
intcrest rate without any change in the lean size, Only a cash-out refinancing would increase the
leverage lewel of the household, so we would ideally want to restrict the analysis to cash-out loans
only,

* Previous wotk, including Pimeo {2010) have noted drat onginaton stndards for the GSEs dropped berween 2002 and
2006, b we find similar results wheo we split the sample directly by the fraction of loans originated by subprime
lenders.
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In Panel A of Table 10 we repeat the regressions in Panel A of Table 2, but we focus on the growth
in the income of borrowers who are engaged in refimncing wansactions. The picrure that emerges is
wery similar ro the new morgage wansactons. In column (1) we consider the growth in agpregate
refinancing credit and find a negarive and significant coefficient on the change in zip code level
income (-0.579), but an ¢conomically and statistically large and positive effect on the change in buyer
income (1.1133 In columns (3) and (4} we decompose the agpregate effect into the average mottgage
size znd the pumber of mormpages as before. The esdmared coefficient on IRS income and
hotrower income growth are positive and sipnificant when we look at the change in the average
motgage balance withour fixed cffects, and negative but very small when couary fised cffect are
incloded. The results for the number of wansactons is very similar to purchase mortgages: we find
negative coefficients on TRS income growth, and positive but smaller coefficients on the borrower
income growth,

Panel B of Table 10 implements a zip code level panel regressinn similar to the one in Table 6, but
only for rehnancing teansactions. The coefficents show that the relatonship berween refinancing
merigage growth and borrower income beeomes sieeper (not flatter) for the later years (2004, 2005
and 2000, and that it becomes progressively Satter for the IRS ncome measure. Almost alt of shis
variation in the slope of these teladonships is coming from the extensive margin (the number of
transactions) rather than from changes in the average morngage balance.

Because HMDA does not distnguish between regular refinancing transactions and ecash-our
refinancing, we tumn to data from LPS and run loan-level regressions similar to the ones in Table 8.2
We measure 7ip code income using IRS dara, and we nse the averape hortower income obtained
from HMDA {LPS does not indude borrower income information, so we merge bortower income
at the zip code and year levell. Table 11 shows these repressions for both purchasc mortgages and
cash-out refinancing transactions. The fitst roessage from the table is that the results asing LPS data
are vety similat to those wing HMDA shown in Table 8. Both bortower income and averape
household income are strongly positivcly corrclated with mortgage size, and this relationship
becomes weaker over the 2002-2006 period fot IRS household income, bat it becotnes stronger for
borrawer income. The second message from the table is that the results aee almost indistnguishable
for cash-out tefinancing transactions. Both income measures are strongly positively associated with
the size of cash-out reflinancing transactions, snd that relationship cvolves in a similas way as for
purchase ransacions cver dme.

7. Distribution of mortgage delinguency

In this final section we consider how the disaibution of moryrage credit compares with that of
mortgage delinquency. Much of the prior literature has focused on the fact that delinquency rates are
higher for lower quality borrowers, but here we show simple summary statstics on the dolar
volame of credit thar is past due (25 oppoesed o the rate of loans that are delinguent a8 a fracdon of
the loans that are originated).

Panel A of Figure 2 uses data from TIPS 1o again show the distribution of morgage originaton by
applicaat income decile (similatly 1o Figure 1 thae uses data from FMIDA). Because LPS does not
provide individual level income, we use the average of applicant income from HMDA by zip code to
create these fipures. As before, the distribution of credit stable, and the proportion by quinile
closely matches the propottions shown in Figare 1. Panel B shows the conribution by applicant
income quintile to the total dollar value of mortpages that are 90 days delinguent or more duting the
subsequent three years by onigination year. The dollar value of delinguent mortgages is simply
caleulared as the sum of the origination amount for mortgages that become delinguent Centrary to
populat belief, it is the middie and top quintiles of 7ip codes based on applicant income that

® We only have actess to 2 5% sample of the LP$ data, which makes the dats wnsuitable fot zip sode level analysis.
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substandally increase their weight in the pool of delingquent mortgapes over dme, Of course, the
total dolar value of mortgages that are delinquent went ap dramatically for mortgages originated in
2006 relagve 1o those originated in 2002, bur cleatly this is not driven primarily by low income
botrowers.

Figure 3 focuses on 2006 and compares different types of mortgages: first mortgages taken out with
the purpose of purchasing 2 home, second liens, and cash-out refinance loans. The purpose of this
figure 15 to ask whether the message from Figure 1 and Fipure 2 15 likely to be very differens for
mortgages other than purchase mortgages. Panel A shows that the dollar disuibution of afl three
product types are remarkably similar when we break zip codes out by quindles based on borrower
income. The second and third highest quinsles shows 4 and 2 percentage points higher weights
respectively for second liens and cash-out refinances relative to purchase mottgages, but this is
mostly duc 0 a lower weight of the very highest quindle, The weight of the luwest two quintles is
very similar throughout, and, if anything, the poorest applicants seem to account for a lower weight
in second liews and cush-out refinances relatve w purchase momgages. When we consider the
disiribution of delinquent mortgages fmeasured in dollars), the distribution again looks very stable
for all products, again vich 4 higher weight of the richest barrawers. This strongly sugpests that the
conclusion of the previous tables that orlginaton and delinquency was concentrated among high and
middle income borrowers atso applied to motteapes othet than purchase mortgages.

8. Conclusion

This paper shows that there was no decoupling of mortgage credit growth and income growth
during the period before the financia crisis. Instead, mortgage credit and income move in the same
direction when we focus on individual mortgage growth and mcome growth, Addidonally, we
document that total morigage credit moved in line with borrower income throughout the pre-crigis
petiod. Tlowever, bomower income was becoming increasingly higher than the zip code level
average, and especially neighborhooeds with increasing house prices also sew significant increases in
bowower income. This suppests that changes in botrower composition are imporrant in
understanding the relationship berween credit growth and horrower fundamentals during this tme
peried. The fact that DTI did not change differentially aceoss tich and poor borrowers suggests thae
thete were no severe distortions towards poor or low-income people in the way banks allocated
capital atloan erginarion.

Instead, our resuits show that the dramatic fise in credit before the financial erisis was mainly driven
by increases alpng the extensive margin, and that credit increased propordonally across all income
levals, so that the distribotion of morgage credit across income deciles was stable, This means that
¢ven in 2006 high and middle income bortowers acconnted for the overwhelming majority of credit
that was originated in the mortgage market, since these middle-class borrowers take out much latger
{and maore) loans than the poor, The increased house buying activity (churning) led, in the aggregace,
w2 3 Baggrer fraction of potential buyets t0 be levered U to theit maximum level of DTI and possibly
LTV. Once the crisis hir, we see that high and middle income borrowers accounted for the majotiy
of dollars of credit in delinquency, especially in ateas where house prices dropped. Since these
bormrawers have much lager mortgapes, a small increase in their default rate has large impact on the
armount or dollars in delinquency. These delinquencies were then exacerbated in zip codes with 2
large iraction of pwners that are highly levered, since there is less financial slack to buy homes fram
people who have to sell. As a result, there might have been an asset fire sale type of extemality that
led to {downwand) pressute on prices. In this sense, the main change in the financial market was not
that low income individuals became unsustainably fevered reladwe to higher income botrowess. Bue

 Our sample of LPS is limited, 5o i does not allow us to rebiably shaw the evoluaon of sither ofigination or
Jdebnquency by vear for second liens and cash-nor refinance loans,
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rather that lenders and borrowers bought into high house price expecrations and ignored potential
equilibium effects from 2 large fracdon of borowers being levered to their maximum DTL A
significant fracrion of these bome buyers fater sold or foreclosed on mortgages when the option
value of higher house price apprectation was not vealized.
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‘Table 1. Summary Statistics

This table reports surmtmary statistics for all countcs in the sample that have nonmissing zlp cods itvel houss prices
frorn. Zillowy, Colomn 1 shows the semmary stedstics for the entire sample, Columins 2 w3 show the summary stadsics
for the zip cndes in the highest quardle of average income per capita in 202 (High), second and thid quargles of
average income per capita {Intermediare], and lowest guareike of average income per capita (Low), Columns 3 to 7 do a
simitar split by house price growth in the zip code berween 2002 and 2004, For cach variable we show the average and
stapdard deviaon (i parenthesis). Zip code ieome 15 the average adjusted gross income per capita by 2ip cnde from che
IRS. Haper Tncome is the sverage applicant income by wip eode Fom HMDA, Arerape marigage sige is the total morgage
ampunt otiginated in 2 zip code wsed foe home purchase in 2002 Nwmber of morigages origimated per 100 vetidonts is the
average number of morigages otiginated pee 100 residests by zip code. Debt-to-iocome bs the zip code avesage ratio of
the marrgage balance sk the time of onigination over applicant income from HMDA. Lean /o valve is the svetape loan @
vabne (ETV) in a zip code caloutated from VS, Fractinn of dnw dncompentalicn foans is the fraction of low docomentation
foans originated in a Zip code from LIPS, Pypardation is the average zip code-Tevel population estmated from TRS recurns.
Flasticsty of bonsing suppdy is the Saiz (2010) measure of housing supply elasueior at the MSA level,

Zipr sade inenme gropty refers o the percentage change between 2002 and 2006 in houschold adjusted gross income by =ip
code fram the IRS. Bayer duome groned is the percentape change in average applicam income by zip code from HMIDA,
Cervuth i fozad meoregage smiginarioe Tefers 1o the percentage change In wial mmostgage coedit otiginaed o a zip code used for
home purchase berween 2002 and 2006 caleutated using HMIDA. Groath in arerage marlpage sige refors to the pescentage
change in the average balance of individusl marcgages in & #ip eade henween 2002 and 206 (ulen caleuated wsing
HMDA). Groweh i sumber of morgages origingsed is the percentage thange in the number mortgages originated berwaen
2002 and 2006, Change in debe-to-imonse and Changs in Joan to yajwe is the change in Debe vo Incotme and LTV by zip code
berween 2002 and 2006.
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TFable 2, Mortgage otigination and income

The Table shows OLS repressions of snnualizad prowth in cotal moetgage eredit, the average mortyage size and rhe
aember of morgges orpinated at the wip code leve] on the anoualized grouh rave of average honsehold ineome (fom
the TR5) and the anpualized gxaw‘l‘h cate of average bufet incorne in the ZIP code {obtained from HMDA)Y The data only
includes morgages for home purchase, Pancl A also includes zip code house price gowth from Zillow zs a control,
Panel & inclades zip codes with hous¢ ptice data from Zillow, and Panel B includes all zip codes in the HMDA dita,
Standard ertors are clustered by county. %, ™7, ¥ jndicare statistical significance at the 10%h, 5%, and 19% levels,

respeetiveby,

Panel A. Sample with house price data (Zillow sample)

Growth in meml martgage Grewih m average morampe Growth in mmber of mostgaees
soigEatiorn sipe wvrijricmited
Zip code mcome mrwth 150 ARZ2AT 0. 147 03I O O[T IRTH QAT QAR
[IATCTR SR 1:E: VI v VELS) X2V It O KV 3V} A0edy  f07EY (LOT

Q5117 Q576w (399 Q506w Q2T6FF QLZ66ET 40235 0130 Dt
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Table 3. Mortgage origination and income by house ptice prowth {2002-2006)

The Table shows OL3 regressions of annualized prowth in o] moegage credin Panel A), the average mortrage size
(Panel B) and the number of mongages Paned O ar the zip code level Ene purchase morgages only on the anoualized
grewth care of average household income {from the TRS) and the annualized growth rate of average buger income m the
zip code {obrained frota HMDAY, Zip codes are sepatated into quardles based on the growth in house prices between
20072 and 2006 in the #ip code. The “high™ column includes the top quattite, the “middle” eolumn includes the secomd
and third quardtes, and “low” indudes the Jowest quartle. Standard cerors are chastered by county, &, ¥, £ indicare
statstical significance at the 10%, 5%%, and 190 lewels, respectively,

Pancl A. Growth in total morgage orgination

Houwse paice wiow th, 2002-20006 Howse price prosw ih, 2002-27K6
High Middlk Low High hliddk Low
Zip code incomr growth 1332 2By 0370 -2 (144 DE3gmes
021 .367) o MLIST a2 104
Buyer income rowth (428 0.z 01044 033 D AZ2H+ 0263
00T {0060y file N (O 62 HEORS)
Counn PR Y k4 Y ] ™ I
Numiser of observatioas 1030 4407 2,192 202 4,407 2,192
B2 .29 0.40 043 042 D12 1013

Panel B. Growth in average morigage size
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Panel C. Growth in number of morygages eriginated

House price yrow th, 2002-2004 Hemse poice grreeeth, 2002-2006
High Mitde Low High Middle Low

Zip code income growdh D511 A0 4g2eet G000 342t (130 3wen 0,306
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T'able 4. Mortgage origination and income by IRS household income in 2002

‘The Table shows (IS cegressions of anoualized growth in total mortgage credit {Panel A), the averyr mottipge size
{Paned B) and the numbet of morgpages (Panel Gy ac the 2ip code level for purchase morigages only on the annualized
growrth raee of average houschold inceme (from the THS) and the annualized growth rate of average buyer income io the
zip code {obeined from MMIDA). Zip codes are separased intm quastiles based on the average housebold income. The
“high" eolumn includes the top quartle, the “middle” columo incudes the second and thisd quaztles, snd “low™
inchudes dhe lowese quﬁrrile. Standard errars are clustered by counsy, *, #%, ¥ indicate stafistical signiﬁranoc. at the 101%,

5%, and 1% levels, respecdvely,
Panel A, Growth in total mortgage origination

Zip code househobd income (RS, 2002 Zip code hoyschold income (R3), 2002

High Middle Low High Middle Lovw
Zip code intome growth 0110 {L4GIee LUt 0124 L1400 1375+

[T {12 0,264 (1128 WIED] 0173
Buyet income grow U3 P anad (12474 fu528== 2520 (3T GFT7E

{5091y THOTE D.HY {8 1) st o5
Coung FE Y ¥ ¥ N N ™
Number of observations 2003 4346 2185 2083 4346 2185
RY 4] 340 .56 002 [ierd .16

Pane]l B. Growth in average mortgage size

Zip coude houselwdd eooe (RS, 2002

Zip gode buuschold ineoms (TRS), 2002

High Middle Low High Middk Low
Zip code ipcome growth D745 0.2 (e PNkl imad Qa4 Q4508 (.3

An029) DL133) fiH3) ey .05 @074
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Panel C. Growth in numbet of mortgages originsted

Zip code bouschold income JRI), 2012 Zip code bowsehwld income (RS, 2002

High Middle Low High Middle Low
2ip cvde inceme growth -0,307e a7l 0433* -0.12% QG534+ . S45R
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Buyer it e growth H 403a 1,275+ Q75 RIS bl LR=LY bl
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Table 5. Momgage origination and income for alternative time periods

The: Table shows OLS tegressions of anmmalized growth in totd mortgage credit at the zip code vl {purchase
mottgages only) on the annualized prewth rate of average houschold income from the IRS) and the annpalized prowh
rate of average buyer income in the zip code {ubtained from HMDA}. The Table shows the repressions for the five dme
periods shewn o the first row, Panel A includes zip codes with house price data from Zillow, and Panet B mcludes all
2 eodes in the HMDA data. Sandard errors aze clustered by county, ®, **, ¥¥¢ indicate statistical significance ar the

1%, 5%, and 1% Jovels, meypecdvely.

Panel A, Sample with house price dat (Zillow samphe)

19051908 1998-20M K 2002 2002-2006 200672011
Zip code iwnng giowth 023G 10EF*+ 02244
007 {0462 MO8EY
Buyer inrome growth U260 1175w D2g2em (LTgees 134 wre
o3y 0023 00313 D047 0.029)
Coumy FE ¥ Y b Y Y
Number of ohservagons a7 8505 B 004 3610 B350
B2 057 043 13,54 035 0,48
Panel B. Al zip codes in HMIDA
1996-199% 1998-20K11 20401- 2002 2002- 206 2007-2011
Zip cade incnme prowth (LT [EMLH Q2FTET
(0030} &081) 0.063)
Buyer income growth [LEEE il 03404 [4GTa- L3 Rl (287
{00427 63ty U3 D03 0017
County FE b Y Y Y Y
Mumber of clservations 28,30 27904 7094 21385 36 0495
R2 0,60 .58 047 .33 56
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Table 6. Mortgage origination and incame, panel specification, 2002, 2004-2006

The Table shows OLS mogressicos of the togarithm of ol morgage ereditar the 2ip rode fevel (purchase mongages
only}, the logarithm of sverage mortgage size, and the Jogadthm of the towul number of morgages on the logarithm of
average household incorme (from the IRS) and the logarithm of average buyer income in the zip code {obtained from
HMDA). Fhe Table shows the regtcssions for the gverage sreaument effect in columns 1, 3 and 5. In columns 2, 4 and 6
the income vagables are tetetacted with indicaor variables for each year in the sample. Standard errocs are clustered by
county. *, **, *** indicere statistcal sigraficance at the 10%, 5%, and 1% levels, respeodvely.

Ln{Toml o originationg Ladveraee alzes LoYotal number of imorgages)

LafBaover mcome} 1513+ {l. 234 [} Jaomox {11667 ong 0.5

D637 041 w2 e LIS K35
1.n(Buyer incams} 11054 {1 193=e 007
¥ Year 2004 {028) {01y )
LofBayer income) [R5 i QAL
% Yrar 2003 (0 G3a) (0.026) Ty
Ln{buyes irvoone) 0040 £k Rl
= Wear 20K {0040} i rk] (1942
Lnfip omde income) 2 e 100 [ g S5 -04T4 {651+

{0077 Q.o {RA02T, JVER)] (0LI7H) L7 5y
LeZip eods incame} D2 - L1gmee RN EL
= 'Year 2004 {0050 00 02T}
En(Zip eode ingome} QL3RG [PREC L . A 2By
% Year 2003 RN ALY [
Ln(Zip code income) D305 AT 0.2 14
x Yar 2006 Hr040) 00215 HOFT
Zip code and vear FE Y Y Y Y Y A
Humber of observetivas 36,29 M, 299 3G, 209 3,209 36,259 34,200

h2 LR 047 ) 0,98 097 47
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Table 7. Summary statistics by buyer income decile and year, 2002, 2004-2006

The Table shows mean and standard deviation of 4 tabulaion of Joan size (Panef A), debit-to-income (Panel B and dhe
fractiun of overall morgags aedic ongipated (Paned C for pacchase moztgages by decile of buper income and year,
Buyers are sorwed yeardy into decBes based on the applicant income from HMDA. Debe-te-income is defined a5 the
mortgage amount divided by the applicant income. “The fracrion of mortpage credit origmaated is caleulated as the sum of
rotal mortgape amouat in exch decile divided by the mml mongage amount odgnated in cack year shown in FEMDA.
The firge row in such year shows averages and the second row shows standasd deviations,

Panel A Loan size (USD thousands)

Applicant income decile

Tear 1 2 2 4 3 ] 7 -3 il i
M2 9.5 W 1053 178 1249 i3 1389 1786 Hp6 3168
*.5 4itd 468 G4 2 1.0 A6 s 5.3 1212 2634

24 731 999 1344 1294 1448 1622 1843 2nan 2507 kv
1343

427 Siify 9.0 G8.7 wT & Lo %1 12319 34 3238
A5 ™E 10E.4 1158 1321 1451 251 193.2 2435 24681 4155
455 A58 63y 72 %3 ke 1188 410 1ThY 36141
dh a4 T 13%.3 taze 1495 1688 t9L6 8 pLRE #HL3
412 36.% GE3 LA LB 101 4 1212 1442 1805 AH3H

Panel B. Debt-ta-iacame

Applicant income decile

Yeur i 2 1 4 3 i T [} 9 10
HEL kU 255 243 235 31 26 1.95 183 167 132
Bl t.i5 1.08 L 102 099 (5% 097 096 .04
M hAE a2 245 235X 13 217 AL 2m 1LES 146
5.1 L0 1.2 1.23 1.7l 120 119 117 113 R
HHYS 293 247 23Q 21T Zi2 217 zm 143 178 138
458 1.33 £.30 1.27 124 125 124 12t 136 106
2006 224 L4z 224 210 ol 3 1.04 1346 LA 1.04 1.5
1050 1.31 1.2% 134 122 149 118 116 1.8 141

Panel C. Fraction of mortgages originated per year

Apphicant income derite
RI=0H 1 2 3 4 5 & 7 B 9 EL
g2 0wl 0057 447t 2078 L 3] 0,13 099 {158 LIA 57 20T

L% ey 0058 D {ims ®OT1 0083 0.107 (L3 9142 1216
205 048 (s .05 073 ilia 0043 0105 LY XA o450 {215

Mk 0ma {058 0ns2 1100 1.064 0.090 G400 LN 303 9,145 223
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Table 9. Misreporiing of income: robustness

PBanel A shows DS regressions of anoualized prowdh in wweal moergape credie at the zip code level on the annulized
growth rate of gverage household ncome (frorn the TRS; and the annualized growrh rate of averapge buyer income in the
2ip code {ohtained from FIMIDA}. Resuits are split by the proportion of loans told to Fannie Mag and Freddie Mac {the
GSEs) as of 2006, and by the proportion of loans otiginated by subprime lenders as of 2000 (subprime lenders are
defined by the HUD subprime lender Hsth, Panel B shows OLS regresstons of the logarithm of mortgage size at the
individual level on the logarithm of aviraye houschold tocome in the census cract (inforred using zip code houschoid
income from the IRS} and the logarithen of buyer incomc {fobained o MDA for tect within our Zillow ssmple,
Hesolts are splt by subprime and prime Jenders, ws well a5 G5B or no0-GSE toans. Panel C shows a represaion of
eontemporaneous houschold TRS income on legged household sacome and Jagged averass buver meome at the zip code
level Standard exrors are clustered by cownry. ¥, % ¥% indicars seatistical significapee a the 10%, 5%, and 1% levels,
respecovely,

Pancl A. Zip code-level

High G5E  Med GSE Low GSE HighSubp  Med Subp  Low Subp
. Fraction Fraction Fracrion Tracton Fraction Fracoon
Gip code neome growth Q2 BO1E (450 191 0T Q065
01713 LHF {0y 0,220 JUATL] (.136)
Buyer income prowih 02994 Q.35 0,235+ 0445+ 0,315+ D327
[G.093) (063) 0112} {0.108) 0068 {0.103)
County FE Y ¥ ¥ Y ¥ Y
Murtiber of abletianons 2203 4353 206t 2110 4326 AR
Rz 04T n44 038 {142 (hd1 055

Panel B. Loan-level

Koa.GSE Subprime

GSE loan Soan lenders Prirae endees

La(Buytr indomic) 0505 LU [they Yo 0.3

LK R0 I H1En1) 00T
Tn{B uyer beone) -0.001 (preees bl 8] e
% Lineak trend fOLehH) (VLT 0004 NGO ]
LeeffZemans tenct honsehold income) 1.2} 30 (130744 0.37ee* (L2E] &%

€026 D039 0T 0030
EnfCensus ract househndd incoone)  JLITEY* L1068 A2 {30
% Lioeas wend ()] {00y B I3
¥ear T and county FR ™ n N M
Vear TE and census mace FIE Y kY T ¥
Nuraber at observrinng 380,113 1341585 2538973 14,681,091

¥ .53 (.33 13,24 .33




Panel C. Forecasting IRS Income Growth
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LifZip code income  2006,2005,2002)

LoiZip code ncome 13
En{Zip code infoome -1}
% Linear Tread

La{Buyer income t-13
LaofBurer income £-13

% Lingar Trerd

County FIL

Number of ohservations

RZ.

0.994%xs
0.002)

Q077
0:002)

N
28562
198

0994w

L003)

Q.024>%=

{003

28,562
.93

0.979%
{0.006)

0021+
M01)

DL 7
{0008

4m
{000

N
28,562
0.98

(.020%w
0906)

020+
1061)

PR
D006

DK
0.001)

¥
28562
099
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Table i, Refinancing mortgage origination and income

Pancl & shows OLS regressions of annualized growd in toal morgage credit berecen 2002 and 2006, the average
margmee size and 1he aumber of mortgages originated at the zip code Jevel an the snnoalized provth raie of average
household income §from the IRE) and the annualized growth rate of average buver income in ¢he 7ip code fobtained
from HMIDA}. The dara ooly includes monpgages used for tefinancing, Panet B shows OLS repressions of the logarithon
af total mosgage credin ar the zip code level (eelinancing mortgages ondy), the logardibm of average mosyage size, and
the logarithm of the taeel aumber of mortgages on the Ingarichin of averspe household neatne Froon the 1RS) sad the
lograrithin of average buyer income in the @ip code (obmined from HMDA)L The Table shows the regressions for e
average ireatment ¢ffet in eofomas 1, 3 and 5 In colemns 2, 4 and § the income vatiables sre intetacred with indicator
varizbies for each year in the swmple. Standard eoons are clustered by county. *, 7, = indicate seativtical significance at
the 1%, 5%, anl 1% fevels, respectively,

Panel A. Zip code cross-sectional repression, 2002-20046
Grawth in total mnrtgage

Crrowth in average mommps Growth in umnber of

orgiaton e mioTyrREes orginaced
iy wade wwome growth ~h5Tie 1.3 DL 2ETuer U5 ST -1
£.145) 0123 JLEVEL ) 024) 2030 R4
Brfinancing bormrower income growt  1.1137 [thithadid L g Ns2q+ GAZd o370t
0084 DG 5T 423 060 i)
Conney FE h Y I Y N Y
Toraher of abserrrtions 5622 B622 foloew) 622 B.622 §,023
B2 i {57 .37 iLB1 L4 45
Panel B. Zip code panel regression, 2002, 2004-2006
Lo’Toad morgrage arigination) Laffverage morgzyre size) LofToral meaber of moryrares)
LofBuper income) LA ¥e {201 Led L L1260 [ [ 423k
[0.062) [CL0RD) 041 028 04T D067}
LaBuyer incume) a4 O.835m <0518
% Year 2004 {0071y 0.055) D653}
LnfBuayer icame) 0,031 0247+ L ZDf
x Year 2005 (0.06%) Az (0.053)
Ta{Burer inonme) (ES 03P 22
% Vear 2008 [T BT D061
En{Zip eode incomne) 0216+ Lapasss 257w 03K (4T 0913
FARE) Mm1Zh mozT W5 w113 ©.100}
LafZip code income) .40 -0.085=+ -[41Ga
x Year 2004 087y (O3t 0.045)
LofZip code inconae) )41 2 RLEE e I3 F76
x Year 2003 ({2066 053 0e
Ln{Fip code inonme) ST - HiZHE RUETS A
x Year 2006 TG 003 0.052)
Zip conde wad yuar FE k4 Y Y Y T Y
Teusnber oF oheervatinn 36,265 35 205 5,265 36263 36265 35,265
R2 0.9 .97 G857 047 096 n.e3
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Table 11. Morntgage halance and income, loan-level, purchase and cash-out refinancing

morrgages {LPS dara)

The Table shows OLS repressions of the Iagarithm of murtgage size ac the individual levef on the logarithm of average
houschold income i the zip code {inferred using zip code houscheold income from the IRS) and die loganthm. of
average borrower income (obtained from HMDA] The unit of observadon is an individusd loan in the LPS datasce The
first four columng include pucchase aroctgages, and the last four include cash-our refipancing mongages. Swundard erross

are elustered by county. *, 7, *** indicape stadistical significance at the 10%, 5%, and 1% levels, respectively,

Purchasy mongages Cash-net refinancing moraspes

Lo{Borrower income) 037t=  DO4*  QI05HE D023 AME=es Q0T DOSEREE 0 Ladess

L0k @D O U6 GO MM OO 40
I n{Bemeower incnmes) O {F¥+at (LERGET [LERTH iRl
% Linear end {3 (03) (111 0.006 [ALLS]
Ln{Zip code income} (h4Q5=*et  f a4t 510 (53T (3564 D60 (L]TZeee (26050

@0Z% OO (03 00T CUZRY 0045 @USTY D054
Lnfip cnde inconte) SHINp= BiLineaiad QUL L (ETe
¥ Lineas send o0} {£:005; o7 {0
Yeor BR and county FB Y Y N N h'd hi s N
Year PE and #ip code FE N 23 Y Y ™ ™ Y ¥
Nurnber of phtercations 436,059 436,039 436,050 435050 145,466 135456 133466 155466
i . (.58 (5534 XS] 1.54 1,54 154 .61 .61
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APPENDIX

Appendix Table 1: Hetetogeneity of the Effect. Horse Race between Income, Elasticity,
GBE fraction and House Prices Growth.

Giowth in total monigage Growih in average Growth in number of
oHpinution TMOTtgage sine mwrtgepes originared
Zip corde inpome prowth N1 2560 [ it 0,268+ 0.37QH" RUE S 0070
o) 1} 208} 02T iy (E.0080 R
Zip code mwome (rowdh RT3k -B43 (L3
x High Tncnrae nxE 0057y 0202
Zip vode meame gty 033 0,143+ {387+
x High Elasticity ) D07 ©.202;
Zip eode income growsh noTt 0.000 0475
1 High Low Documemation Lo {0.138) {0.034; .129)
Zip gode income growd -0.132 RLEAS Vg DLED
= High EP Growth JORT:L] 0D (G140
Lk eode incume growth 0.t56 1546 L3189
» Figh (i5E Pracdnn (0. 140 M5 {n141)
Bupst ivtome ghowth 0.30{pkr 2 1 vians 024744 QA4+ 01724+ Q275
fannualized), HMDA 0058 @120y D017 030 7 0009
Burger income proweh LAl 7L ErR Lk
# High Income {056y {€:026) o079
Buyer income growth 055 002t &.070
x High Blasrciry ©19D 0035 0106
Buyer income growth -0443 -1 -R0ES
% Hagh Low Dommentaton Loans . {.068) [ o)) HLG60,
Buyer incume growi: 026 4.030 0.157
% Hizh HP Groweh Q.43 00327 oA
Buyer income growth -G.0r2 O fi7pex -Ghss
% High GG5E Pracuon {0.09T) @.025; G078
Couney FE Y Y b Y ki Y
Number of ohseriabons G210 G210 6,210 6,210 G210 G210
B2 .34 (L6 (.74 {175 K30 (.32

Standard errewrs are in parenchesis and are clusteced by county, =, ¥% %* indicate stnsaes) sgaificance at 1%, 5%, and
1% Jevels, respectively.
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Appendix Table 2. Summary Statistics using full HMDA sample

This table reports surumary seatstics for all zip codes eovered in HMDA, Column T shows the summary siatistics for che
enore sample. Columns 2 to ¢ show the summary stadsies for rthe zip codes in the highest quardle of average income
per capita in 202 {High), second 2nd dhird quartiles of averape income pee capima {Intermediae), and lowest quarete of
averape income pet capita (Low). Colomns 5 wr 7 do a similar spla by bouse price growth in the 2ip code hetwean 20612
and 2(0§. For each vadable we show the average and standard deviadon {in parcathests). Zir rade imseme is the average
acjusred gross income per capita by xip code from the IRS. Beayer Income is the aversge applicant income by 2ip cade from
HMIDA. Awrgge morage sz is the ot mortpage amouar oripinated ln 2 zip code used for home purchase in 2002,
Nuxv&rq/’mm‘ga‘gu m‘gx'mmdper TOE residemer is the average noenber of mortgapes on’.ginau:d pes 108 residents by #ip ende,
Diehiteto-income s the wip code sverage rage of the monmage balapce ar ehe ime of ongination over applicant income
from MMDA. Loaw /o valve is the avcrage loan to value (ETV) in a #ip code calculated from LPS. Fracfion of bow
docunientation isant is the fracdon of low documentation loans osginated in 2 wip code from LPS. Papuwdation is the average
zip code-level populition etimated from IRS reens. Bl of bewdng suppdy is the Saiz (2010 measure of housing
supply elastaty at the MSA level.

Zipr code Frconee grameh refers i the precenmage change benwenn 2002 and 2006 in household adiusted gross income by gip
code from the RS, Bgyer.fymwp_gwé iz the pereentage cl':ange in average appLimm income by zip rode fom HMDA.
Gruwsds i dotal murigayr vrigieation refers 1o the percentage chang in voral mowgage credir originated in a zip code vsed for
hotne purchase between 2002 and 2006 caloulatod using HMD A, Growth i average morigage size tefers to the percenrage
change in the gverage batunce of individual mosgages in a zip code berween 2002 and 3006 (also caleelated using
HMDA), Gresth i aumber of wrontpager originated is the peroentage change in the number mortgages onginated becasen
22 and 2006, Changs in deli-to-incowme aned Change e sean fv palve is the change in Bebt to Income and LTV by zip code
between 2002 and 2005,
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Wkl Z conde bowee price fsierth
b Fip sade bausebld incuee, 2002 20022006
High iddls Low High Middle  Low
M =3TIEF b O Rk L B NoEMAT N 4407 N =214z
Zip code housthold income (USD 4 6337 .16 24653 4740 Ba.d4 4713
thausamds}, TS, 2002 ZA0E) (3014 365 45 2543 (3041 (2508
Buyer ineosne {LSD thonands), HMDA 21 11146 LaAit k833 WAL Bat: M
1] (36,54 (4B L2 M54 4 7058 53T
Average morgmpee e [AFED derosendsl, 47 152,20 wh10 ES w6hoT 16473 12550
2008, purchase mormgages only (Firaday AT (36.13; (3251 ] @563 87T
Number of memgage eriginared per 100 191 306 1% 114 338 236 237
veadanrs, 2002, purchare mongages only 005 B BIH 230 248 {151 1.4
Diebt w3 incomee, 20632 133 AL 1. 155 18 17 203
LX) AL3F Th47 M4 036 030 26
Yooar oo value, 178, 2% (N=13550 n&2 et 3 [iE-5) 047 080 o 53
ATy AL o 0 10,16 oin s
Fraction of Tew documentaten: byans, LPS, A 035 N1 a1 .20 1R 0T
20413 PF12.355) by et} 025 125 A122) (124 ERI3
Popntadan {{1x), TRS, 2002 T2 127.48 6257 34.50 16814 13244 158545
(9F.AT [1Ed.94) ERIEY 204y 12830 (09.75 (10337
Exgicity of housing supphy D= L1887), Saix 2004 115 237 225 1.24 165 o]
Ay HNEH (R s {132 AT mad nan
£ eode moonne growth fanmialized), RS, 1043 L1413 B39 L) 2053 1047 D03
002G ALUAE) A58 G025 035 .02, 0027 0025}
Buyer incoms groeth fanownbzed), HMD A, 0.058 {062 RN G5 108 LA 0032
2007206 0072 04064} B.065 o AR MOHE QA
Gmwdh in w0t misrmare Srigmation [31%] B30 L1 120 0270 QL23 Q.07
sartruaiizedd), 2002 206, pagchas caly ;210 DG FIRL 5 26t {ER65 [0 58 138
Gincrarth o average mongege et CiKiG ©.065 .063 076 0824 LHYES) 021
fareneafeiad), HWEL-20UG, pragehas: ool Y D54 AHoSE) ] 14042 WM W48
Growarh in anber of morgages adgmatsd (093 A5HG g4 on7 0046 11039 D054
fanrmilead), HN2-2006, purchase cofy LB AL AR169 LRIV 10344} [0.1.56) 119
Change in delst to income, 2002- 2006 i Pt X3 w1 0065 onte 07
w0341 028Y) L.y A2 29w [UF 7 . ¥
Cleangs inboan oo vatoe, 2002-2004 -7 I IHYT EHi=x) RUIE] ksl -0 Rl K

#0.108) w0 PN Ay Py R W TIE T T o)
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Appendix Figure 1. House Prices Time Sedies baged on Percentage Difference betwren
Buyers Income and IRS Income in 1998
Quartiles based on Percentage Difference between Buyers Income and TRS Tncome in 1998
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Appendix Figure 2. DTI measured in LPS (recurting mortgage debt payments divided by
monthiy income)
Quindles based on buyer income and TRS Income

Panel A: Zip codes split into guintiles based on borrower income {from HMDA}
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Seetinng

Ehe Washington Postivp

[rashed Preams

The American Dream shatters in Prince
George's County

More black homeowners are underwater
PERCENT OF HOMEOWNERS WITH NEGATIVE EQUITY

1502 1995 1908 2001 2004 2007 2010 2013

SOURCE: Washington Post analysis of data from the Federal Reserve Survey of
Consumer Finances.
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A shattered
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frican Americans for decades flocked to Prince George's County to be

part of a phenomenon that has been rare in American history: a commanity that
grew more upscale as it became more black.

The county became a national symbol of the American Dream with a hlack twist.
Families moved into expansive new homes, with rolling lawns, nearby golf
courses and, most of all, neighbors who looked like them. In the early 2000s,
home prices soared — some well beyond $: million — allowing many African
Americans to build the kind of wealth their elders could only imagine.

DASHED DREAMS: This is the first part in a series looking at the plight of the
black middle class, particularly in Maryland’s Prince George's County, the
nation’s highest-income majority-black county.
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Part 2: Half of the loans on newly constructed bomes in one Prince George's
Ceunty subdivision during the housing boom in 2006 and 2007 wound up in
foreclosure.

Part 3: The plight of the Boateng family, who face more than $1 million in debt,
shows how some of the people swallowed up by the easy credit era have vet to

reemerge,

But today, the nation’s highest-income majority-black county stands out for a
different reason — its residents have lost far more wealth than families in
neighboring, majority-white suburbs. And while every one of these surrounding
counties is enjoying a strong rebound in housing prices and their economies,
Prince George’s is lagging far behind, and locat economists say a full recovery
appears unlikely anytime soon.

The same reversal of fortune is playing out across the country as black famifies
who worked painstakingly to climb into the middle class are seeing their
financial foundation for future generations collapse. Although African Americans
have made once-unthinkable political and social gains since the civil rights era,
the severe and continuing damage wrought by the downturn — an entire
generation of wealth was wiped out — has raised a vexing guestion: Why don't
black middle-¢class families enjoy the same level of economic security as their
white counterparts?

The impact of the financial devastation of the past several years is hardly visible
along the guiet, well-tended streets of many Prince George's neighborhcods. The
county has the highest foreclosure rate in the District region, vet few houses
appear to be abandoned.

Instead, the slow-motion crisis operates mostly in private, limiting people’s
options, constricting their vision and forcing & seemingly endless series of hard
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choices, Having your weaith vanish means making pivotal life decisions — about
where to send your children to school, saving for college, making home
improvements and setting aside something for retirement — knowing you have

ne financial leeway.

“This big gorilla on your back, it changes you,” said Fred Bryant, 40, who lives
with his wife and two daughters in a brick-front Colonial featuring a one-acre lot,
high ceilings, an impressive two-story foyer and a mortgage far higher than the
house is worth, “Sometimes you find yourself boiling mad when you shouldn’t
be.”

Bryant and his wife, Jennifer, made it 2o the middle class after being raised on
the edges of poverty. But whatever wealth they had built is gone.

Jennifer Bryant grew up in Prince George's County, living in a Seat Pleasant
apartment complex with her mother anid brother. “All I ever experienced was
apartment living,” she said. “We moved from one part of the complex to
another.” Her father died when she was just 5, and her mother was a homemaker
who poured her energies into seeing to it that her children had it better than she
did.

Fred's parents were separated, and his father was disabled and unable to help
financially. His mother worked odd jobs in the tobacco fields near his hometown
of Maysville, N.C,, and other times she refied on pablic assistance. She raised
Fred and his brother in a subsidized two-bedroom apartrment that Fred
remembers as being little bigger than his eurrent living room and dining roons.

$560,000

What Jennifer and Fred Brvant owe on their Prinee George’s County home,
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$480,000

Estimated value of their home.

$3.900

Monthly payment on the home, which has more than doubled since they moved
in.

Still, Jennifer and Fred managed to graduate college, although their mothers
could }end only moral support. Today, she works as a supervisor in the federal

workforee. He is a manager for a sports memorabilia firm.

The problem is not their income but their home. Once a source of wealth, it is
now their biggest financial burden.

The Bryants owe just over $560,000 on their house, which they estimate is
worth about $80,000 less thar that. Since they moved in 2001, their monthly
payment has more than doubled to nearly $3,900 a month — a predicament that
arose becanse of an ill-advised refinancing into a loan whose terms the federal

government now deems predatory.

The couple have never missed a mortgage payment. But now they are struggling
to hold on. They have pulled their two pre-teen daughters out of private school.
They bought inexpensive used cars. Instead of going on vacation last summer,
they took the girls to Six Flags America, a nearby amusement park. They have
little saved for college or retirement.

“Were paying and paying, but we can’t get shead,” Jennifer said.
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‘Wealth in black and white

The recession and tepid recovery have erased two decades of African: American
wealth gaing. Nationally, the net worth of the typical African American family
declined by one-third between 2010 and 2013, according to a Washington Post
analysis of the Federal Reserve’s Survey of Consumer Finances, a drop far
greater than that of whites or Hispanics.

The top half of African American families -- the core of the middle class — is left
with less than half of the typical wealth they possessed in 2007. The wealth of
similarly situated whites declined by just 14 percent.

Overall, the survey found, the typical African American family was left with
about eight cents for every dollar of wealth held by whites.

Not only is African American wealth down, but the chances of a quick comeback
seem bleak. Just over a decade ago, homeownership — the single biggest engine
of wealth creation for most Americans — reached a historic high for African
Americans, nearly 50 percent, Now the black homeownership rate has dipped
under 43 percent, and the homeownership gap separating blacks and whites is at
levels not seen in a century, according to Boston University researcher Robert A,
Margo.

“There was never a period in American history where the wealth gap was not
enormous, but after this most recent recession, the wealth gap went from dismal
to even worse,” said Darrick Hamilton, a professor of economics and urban
policy at the New School in Manhattan.

For a substantial number of African Americans who remain homeowners, their
properties only hurt their net worth. Accarding to the Fed survey, 1 in 7 owed
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more on their mortgages than their homes were worth in 2013, a sharp increase
from zo1o.

By comparison, just 1 in 18 white homeowners was underwater, an improvement
from 2010. Also, African Americans own fewer businesses, stocks and other
equities than whites — assets that have all recovered sharply since the recession.

Many researchers say the biggest portion of the wealth gap results from the
strikingly different experiences blacks and whites typically have with
homeownership. Most whites live in largely white neighborhoods, where homes
often prove to be a better investment because people of all races want to live
there. Predominantly black communities tend to attract & narrower group of
mainly black buyers, dampening demand and prices, they say.

Residents of Maryland's Prince George’s County have seen the housing crisis
destroy their wealth. Click for more photos.

In places such as Prince George’s County, where many people chose to live at
least in part because of the comfort and familiarity they felt in a majority-black
community, that meant their home brought them less wealth than if they had
purchased elsewhere, economists say.

Scholars who have studied this dynamic and real estate professionals who have
lived it say the price differences go beyond those that might be dictated by the
perecived quality of schools, or the public and commercial investment made in
particalar neighborhoods. The big difference maker, they say, is race.

Mark E. Alston, who has worked for more than two decades as a real estate
broker in Los Angeles and serves as political action chairman for the National
Association of Real Estate Brokers, a trade group, noted that View Park, a mostly
black and upper-middle-class community in Los Angeles featuring spacious
Mediterranean and Spanish Colonial style homes not far from downtown, draws
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few white home buyers. Not coincidentally, he said, prices there are lower than

in otherwise comparable Los Angeles neighborhoods.

“Regardless of geography, if vou own a home in a majority-minority
neighborhood, you are going to get less value out of it than if you own a home in
& homogeneous white neighborhood,” said Dorothy A. Brown, an associate vice
provost and law professor at Emory University, who has studied the impact of
race on home prices. “This transcends class.”

Distribution of wealth

The greatest differences in black and white wealth are among the richest and poorest
families.

Worth mare BLACK
than St milion 1%
e —

Warth hetwesen
S50.000 and
51 viflign

Source: Washington Post analysis of data  from the Federal Reserve 2013 Survey of
Consumer Finances
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Tale of two zip codes

A Washington Post analysis of housing values in two suburban Washington Zip
codes — one in a mostly black Bowie, Md., neighborhood of Prince George's
County and the other in a mostly white area of Reston, Va. — sketches a vivid
picture of how African Americans have been hit harder by lagging home prices in
the recession’s wake.

Average values in the two communities were virtually identical between 2000
and 2005, though prices in Bowie peaked at more than $620,000 in 2006, while
home prices in Reston topped out a vear earlier at $520,000.

Then the bust came. In 2009, Reston prices hottomed out at $360,000. In
Bowie, they fell much farther, dropping to about $330,000 in 2012 - nearly half.

By 2014, Reston prices bounced back to within $65,000 of their peak, while
prices in the Bowie Zip code were still nearly $300,000 below their high point.

Along history of inequality

The economic deck has been stacked against African Americans from the start.
The vast majority of blacks emerged from slavery with no money, New Deal
waorker protections, from the Fair Labor Standards Act, which set a minimum
wage, to Social Seeurtty, initially excluded the many African Americans wha then
labored as domestic workers and tenant farmers. The Federal Housing
Administration’s loan policies excluded many of them from the homeownezship
deals that allowed many whites to move to the suburbs, helping them create
wealth. Similarly, most African Americans were excluded from the GI Bill
besefits that followed World War [1.

Even as the nation made astounding social progress that led to significant
African American educational gains and the election of thousands of African
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American political leaders in offices up to the White House, economic progress
has mostly lagged.

African Americans were able to build some wealth as they moved to suburbs in
large numbers beginning in the 1980s. That migration helped transform Prince
George's from a semi-rural, predominantly white county into a center of black
political power and a magnet for a fast-expanding black middie class. The county
hecame home to thousands of black-owned businesses, including many
government contractors, and for the past two decades its political leadership has
been largety African Amerjean,

Fast-rising home prices that accompanied the housing hoom seemed to herald a
new day. But those gains proved to be short-lived.

Denise Watson visits the clubhouse where the swimming pool and tenzis courts
have been boarded up and filled in. Watson bought the two-bedroom townhome
in the Villages of Marlborough in Upper Marlboro, Md., in 2005, but the
community has since falien on hard times.

‘T feel stuck’

Afriean Americans were disproportionately targeted for predatory loans, which
ouly intensified the financial damage caused by the downturn. Now the old
housing market dynamics have returned, with relatively few blacks getting home
loans, trimming housing demand in African American communities and putting

a clamp on prices.

That has harmed even the most responsible home buyers,
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Denise Watson bought a two-bedroom townhome in the Villages of Marihorough
in 2005. The deck off her kitchen overleoked the 11th fairway of the
neighborhood golf course. Nearby were a tennis court and community swimming
pool.

She saw the home, which cost $315,000, as a good first step to building some
equity as the years wound down on her 24-year Air Force career. Watson, who
works for the Pepartment of Veterans Affairs, had hoped to eventually trade up
to a detached home.

But now that plan is on hold indefinitely becauge the investment she thought
wauld help her build wealth has ieft her nearly $100,000 in the hole. The
dizzying downturn and weak recovery have caused many of her neighbors to
simply walk away even as Watson and her husband have made every mortgage
payment.

Investors have swooped in, snapping up homes and transforming them into
rentals. Meanwhile, the golf course has gone out of business, the neighborhood
poolis being filled in and the tennis courts are unusable.

“I feel stuck, which hurts after you have worked so hard and done everything that
society says you are supposed to do to grab your piece of the American Dream,”
she said. “I would never have thought that in all my years this would happen.”

It is a burden that real estate professionals say confronts homeowners in many
heavily African American neighborhoods.

Emerick A. Peace, operating pariner of Keller Williams Preferred Properties in
Upper Marlboro, said that homes in the county are undervalued. But that will
nat change, he said, until more people of all races show interest in moving there.
Demand from only African Americans in effect puts a lid on prices, he said.
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“We haven't gotten to that place in Prince George's County where the people who
can drive up the price of housing have decided to move here,” he said,

Jayla, 10, left, and Harmony Bryant, 13, converse in the kitchen of their home on
Hillrod Lane in Kettering, Md., in August,

The Bryvants did not care who else was interested in living in the county when
they were weighing whether to buy a new house. They looked in Northern
Virginia and clscwhere in the region but decided o focus their search in Prince
George's, where they concluded that they could get more for their money.

The search ended whesn they saw plans for their Upper Marlboro home. They
were drawn by the spacious lot, the quiet streets and the knowledge that many
neighbors would be like them: black and middle class. They were sold when they
learned they could make their nearly $20,000 down payment in instaliments as
the house was being constructed.

Still, knowing they had good income but little cash, they were wary of
overspending, They had been married only a couple of years and were juggling
college loans. Also, Jennifer was pregnant with their first daughter, Harmony. So
they worked hard to sift through the possible amenities. Should they finish the
basement? What kind of tile should they go for in the kitchen?

“We tried to make decisions consciously,” said Jennifer, 45, who earned her
undergraduate degree at Strayer University and holds a master’s degree from the
University of Maryland.

“We tried to put a lot of thought into what we were doing.”

They ended up paying $336,000 for the 3,600-square-foot home, which left
them with a manageable monthly payment.
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Fred, 41, visited the home site nearly every day to watch the family investment
take shape. He took pictures as excavators dug out the basement. He watched the
masons lay brick for the facade. And he called the builder to intervene when
workers told him they could not make the driveway wide enough to
accommodate twa cars.

The Bryants moved in on Dec. 18, 2001. They spent the first night there on the
floor of the master bedroom, wrapped in a blanket, They had never been happier.

Things went well early on. The house increased in value, and the Bryants felt
confident that buying the house was the right move, Their second daughter,
Jayla, was born in 2004, and not long after that they decided to send Harmony
to private school.

Later, Jayla followed her sister to private school. But the bills became a strain,
even with the family's income, which was well into six figuzres. With their home’s
value rising, they ook a home equity loan. Then after receiving a phone
solicitation, they refinaneed into an adjustable-rate mortgage that offered a
teaser rate that gave them the option of making smaller monthly payments. Little
did they know at the time, but that deal increased the size of their loan if, as was
often the case, they made only the minimum monthly payment.

That decision created a financial problem that would have solved itgelf had their
home’s value gone up. Instead, it crashed — and has yet to fully recover.
Meanwhile, the Bryants can only hope that will change sometime soon.

“This has become a faith walk for us,” Fred said, his arm around his wife as they
sat o1: their living room couch. “Literally, we are surviving by God's grace.”

Databose editors Steven Rich and Ted Mellnik contributed to this report.

Credits



157

Story by Michael A. Fletcher
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ABOUT THE SERIES
The plight of the black middle class in the wake of the housing crisis.
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Representative Aondy Barr

Muny af my constituents either live tn manyfoctured hausing or ure involved in the
martafectred housing industry. You emphasized in yvowr opening remarks that FHEA has xer
a poal of ensuring the hewsing needs of peaple in rural and imdorserved areas ave mer,
including in ureas thut refy heavibe on monufaciired housing,

1} What huve Famtie Mue and Fredidie Mac - and FHEA - been doing over the last fow
Foars o ensire foans for mantfactured homes are available?

The Enterprises are active investors in single-family momufactured housing mortgages
that are secored by real estute. According to the Public Use Database of the Federal
Hovsing Finance Apency {FHEA) for Fannie Mac and Freddic Mac {the Enterprises) loan
purchase data. the Enterprises have grown their volume of single-family purchases as

foliows:
ENTERPRISE ANNUAL PURCHASES:
SINGLE-FAMILY MANUFACTURED HOUSING LOANS
Fanuic Mae | Fredidic Moo | Farnic Mae | Freddie AMae
. Loan Count & Unipaid Principal Balance
MR $.2482 4.356 P2 28T, iHH) 42057 0008
L2 9245 4,7%7 UL 396, (KK 434, 716,800
i 2042 71633 #7086 1,101 096,080 FONL 474,000
ETE 15,133 7663 1595522000 796,810,000

Togeiher, the Enterprises provided financing tor 22,796 single-family manufactured
homes in 2013,

Both Enterprises also provide permanent financing programs for manufactured housing
rental communitics. Fannie Mae bas purchased blanket loans for over 10 years, financing
about 31 billion in permanent financing for manufactured housing communities annually,
Freddie Mac began offering a blanket lnan program in mid-2014. Freddie Mac financed
$246 million in manutisciured housing blanket loans last year. The Enterprises” hlanket
loan prograns finance both age restricted (55 and older} and family communities.

2} What is your specific goal for 2003 with respect to mamdoctured housing, whether in
terms of policy ov within the mavker? ¥hat are vour long-term goals?

Our 2015 Scorecurd for Fanriv Mae, Freddie Muc and Common Securitizarion Solutions
{2015 Conservatorship Scorecard) requires the Enterprises to continue to explore the
feasibility of greater purchases of single-family toans on munifactured housing secured
by real estare. FHFA expects the Enterprises to continue to osggressively pursue
opportunitics to serve these markets, consistent with the aced for safety and socundness
and for sustainable homeownership, The 2074 Scorecard for Funnic Mue, Freddie Mac
and Comman Securitisation Sofutiony (2014 Conservatorship Scorceard) and 2005
Conservatorship Scorecard impose annuai loan praduction caps on the Enterprises”

T ———— T — A . peige i
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muliifamily husinesses; however. manufactured housing blanket Toans are excluded from
these caps. This eaclusion is mlended to encourage the Enterprises to provide liquidity lo
this secment of the market, given that manufactured housing often serves families of
medest means and underserved parts of the housing market.

FHEA is also warking w develop 3 proposed rule conceming the Emerprises” Duty 1o
Serve obligations, which includes a focus on manufactured housing, FHEA expects the
Dty 1o Serve regulatory requirements 1o be in effect in 2006, FHFEA anticypates that #
will provide Congress with its first evajuation of the Eaterprises” performance of their
Duty to Serve obligation in 2017,

Whar actions are heing uaderiaken 1o achieve these goals regarding manufacrured
Fownes?”

As mentioned above, FHFA issued the 2015 Conservatorship Seorecand, which describes
these actions. FHFA will oversee and work with the Enterprises throughout the year on
the priorities outlined in the 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard. Additionally, FHFA
continues its work this year 10 develop a proposed Duty to Serve rule,

Hficn can we expeet the FHFA and the GSES to demonstrate or guantify progross miude
in uchicving these goals fur manufactured kowsing?

As noted clsewhere, the 201 5 C'onservatorship Scorecard supposts manufactured housing
in Lwer wisys, First, it directs the Enterprises to explore the feasibility of greater purchases
of single-family loans on manufactured housing secured by real extate. Second, it
exempis blanket Ioars for manuficiured housing communities from FHFA™s cap on new
multifamily business by 1he Enterprises.

FIFA monitors the Entetprzes” progress on the Conservatorship Seorecard quarterly. At
vear end. FHFA makes ar assessment of the Enterprise’s compliance with the
Conservatorship Scorecard. Moreover, FHFA staff works with the Enterprises on the
development and evolution of their mertgage products to help adust them o market
needs.

Repurding FHFA's regulstory mandates, FHF A is developing its Duty 1o Serve
regufation and expects to publish a proposed regutation i 2015,

Page 2



160

Represenfative Stephen Fincher

Throughou! your testimony before the Cammitice, you emphasized you ave ensiving
FHFA Is following stutwtory dircetive, While yvour written tovtimony sefd that you
“expect” the Enterprises o fook info the feasibility of purchasing a greater mumber of
manrufaeoared housing loans, ihe sturate direcis you ro help ihe Enterprises establish such
a program. Specificalfve the 2008 HERA statute identified manufoctured fousing a5 an
“wnderserved markel, " whiere the GSEs are required to “provide leadership o the
market tn developing loan products and fecible underveiting guidelines 1o facifitate a
secondary market for verv-low, lowe and moderate income famifies. " Further, the FHFA
Dircetor is required by the statute t¢ anmally cvaduate compliunce of cach GSE with
each Dy ro Serve (DTS) area and rate theiv performance in each area, wking into
consideration: (1} the develogmoent of foan products, (2) more flexible mnderwriting
standards, (3) innevarive approaches (o praviding financing, 14) extent of outreach o
urlifivd loun yeflers, und (5) the velime of founs purchased. The 2008 HERA stunie
afso includes a provivien that states that FHEA may consider bath real properie and
personal property loans in evalueiing compliance. However, since adoption of ITERA,
there continue 1o be no GSE personal properiy loan purchases gnd your writton
Hestimony Srates thal you are expecling te Enlerprises 1o oniv look o purchusing
piarfaciiored hom loans sectired v real esaaie.

QUESFION: What arc the specific sieps you plan to wke 1o chsure compliunce with the
2008 HERA stalute with respect to monyfactured homes? When can we expeet 1o see
these plans implemented? TWhat are yowr plans with respect ro personal property Inans,
which make up more than 50 percent of manufoctured foan financing?

While FHFA proposed a Duty to Serve regalation on June 7, 2010, 2 final mie was not
wssued, FHFA is developing its Duty to Serve regulation and expects {0 re-propose a
regulation in 2015, When finalized. FHF A will ;monitor 1he Enterprises’ progress on an
on-poing basis and will conduet annnal examinations. Throuph this process, FHFA will
rate and evaluate the Enterprises” performance and repert this to Congress annuzlly.
FHF A expects the regulatory requirements to be in effect in 2076, As aresult, FHFA
anticipates that it will provide Congress with ifs first rating and avalvation of the
Frterprises” performance of their Duty 10 Serve abligation in 20017,

The Houging and Economic Recovery Act of 2008 (HERA) provides that the FHFA
Director inay consider manufzetured housing icans sceured by both real and porsonal
property for Duiy 1o Serve credit. As part of this rulemaking process, FHF A i3 reviewing
and evaluating & namber of issues, including the treatiment of munutactured housing,
secured by personal property lending. We look forward (o recetving comments on Lhis
importanl issue when we publish our proposed rule, ' We have included a requirement in
the 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard that the Enterprises work te prepare themselves to
tmplement these requirements when FHEA has released a final rule,

Although the regulation for this provision of HERA has nai yet been finalized, buth
Enterprises are already actively engaged in providing permanent financing for

Page 3
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manufaetured housing rental communities and purchasing single-family loans secured by
real estale.

As noted in our response to Representalive Andy Barr above, the Enterprises have grown
their volume of single-family purchases of manufactured loans as follows:

ENTERPRISE ANNUAL PURCHASES:

SINGLE-FAMILY MANUFACTURED HOUSING LOANS
Fannic Mae | Freddic Muac_| Fannie Mae _!_Freddfe Mo
Loan Count 8 Unpaid Principal Balaice
S0 | 9282 4,396 Y29 287,00 F42087.000
2! D245 1,197 A 396 00 434, 1 16000
NH2 D633 b, 706 £ 161096 060 F00.474.000
2043 i5.033 663 {395,322 (HKt 796,810,000

Together, the Enterprises provider financing for 22,796 single-family manufhctured
homes m 2013,

FHFEA expects the Entetprises to conbimue to apgressively pursue opportunities to serve
these markets, consistent with the need for safety and soundness and for sustainable
homeownership. FHFA's 2015 Conservatorship Scorccard reguires the Enterprises to
continue to explore the teasibility of greater purchases of loans on single-tamily
manufacturcd housing secured by real estate. The 2015 Conservatorship Scorecard also
exempts loans for manufactured housing rental communities fram the cap on new
multifamily business to encourage the Enlerprises to provide as much liquidity to this
seament of the market as is feasible. FHFA will agsess the Enterprises’ fulfillment of this
requirement for 204 5.

Page 4
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Representative Gwen Mogre

H

2)

Az yow knorw, the Foderal Housing Administration (FHA) reduced what it chavges for
mortguge inswrance, {8 iy o policy that D suppors, bl it does roise guestiony for FIFE4.
Spocificafly, [ wondd be interested in vour thaughs on hone FHA s news pricing impacts
the upoming Private Moriguge Insurance Eligibility Reguiremoents (PMIERs)
rifemaking and will the FHFA work 1o balance FHA und othor GSE connterparty
rogirements’”

The private mortgage insurer eligibility requirements (PMIERs) are intended to ensute
thal mongage insurers (MIs}) doing business with the Entcrprises have an adequate ability
to pay claims when claims are made. FHFA i conjunction with the Enterprises
detemiine guarantee fee levels using cach Enterprises” credit model, which take into
account counterparty risk, including the abiliry of counterparties to pay claims. We are
currcntly cvaluating 1he Emerprises” guaraniee fees and the Enferprises’ counterparty
requirements for private mortgage insurers, inchiding considering the responses to our
Reqguests for Input.

The uitimate impact of PMIERS on guarantee fees is part of our work to finalize these
requirements. In determining the guarantec fee level or PMIERs we are not considering
how pricing chanpes may impact the respective market share of the Enterprises in
comparison to the Federal Housing Administration {FHA}Y. We are. however, considering
how pricing and PMEERs changes might change the profile of loan charactenstics the
Emterprise purchase, '

Whet ure foun-feve! pricing adiusimtents and are they stilf heimg upplied? Wowld they
contiinic o serve o fimerion once the Private M Eligibifity Requiremenes (PMIERs) are

Singlized end udoped?

The Enterprises charge two types of guarantee {ees to cover the costs of assuming the
credit risk on acquired mortgages. The first category covers base {Fannie Macj or anchor
(Freddie Mae) guarantee fees that are based on the product type (e.g. 30-vear fixed-rate
motgage (FRM), | 5-year FRM, 5/1 adjustable-rate mortgage (ARM)). The second
category covers joand tevel pricing adjustineats (LLPAs) (Fannie Mae) or delivery fees

¢ Freddie Mac) that are based on the tisk characteristics of a loan. The nsk-based fees m
the sccond category are for features such as the loan-t-valpe ratio (LTV eredit score
group of 2 loan (e.g., .TV between 80.1-85 and credit score hetween 680-699) and other
risk-based factors {e.g.. investor property, multiple unil property, condomiriwm, cash-out
refinance). These are important adjustments 1o the base guarantee foe to properly accoust
for the Enterprises’ cast of bearing the credst risk on their Joans.

FHF A is now reviewing and considering the feedback we received from the June 2014
Request for Input as part of our ongoing comprehensive evaluation of guarantes fee
pelicy. Consistenm with our statutory mandates. our assessments and policy decisions will
take into account both safety and soundness and possible impacts on access to credit ang
howsing finance market liquidity.

Page 5
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33 Histarically, Famiic and Freddic have purchased 97 LTV foans. § understand thar steps
heve buen tuhen fo rotarn 1o ugain purchase 97 LTV loans. but [ wondd be interesied in
knewing more abowt vour thinking or how these loans moy he handied in the fture?

The Enterprises snnounced 97 pervent LTV programs in December 2014, with Fannie
Mae implementing this program imo their sutomated underwriting system in December
2014 and Freddie Mac is scheduled to follow in March 2015, The primary purpose of the
program is o provide responsible lending to qualified borrowers who can atford a
mongage but whose greatest obstacle to homeownership is paying a substential down
payment plus closing costs. The gualification process feverages crednt counseling for
first-time homebuyers and utilization of the Enterprises” aulomated underwriting for
credit decisions. The Enterprises expeet velume to remain @ smafl percentage of their
overall loan deliverics. The Enterpriscs and FHEA will contioue to monitor the progrant
as it evolves in the futare, and how these loans will be handled in the future will depend
gt the results of that moritering.




164

Representative Steve Pearce

Many of the individuols commenting em vour proposed rule concerning Federal Home
Lo Bank membership expressed concerns aboiit the impact of the proposed usser testy
on cummunine banks and credit wnions, und the burden af meetivg them on an on-going
Basic. Wil powr agener conduct an evafuation of these impacts and these cosis
associated wFth the proposal befere ixsiing a final rvde imposing tese reguirements?

Yes. FHFA performed o preliminary analysis on the number of members that would be
atfected by the ongoing asset tests of the proposed rule and determined that the vast
majority of current Federal Home Loan Bank (FHLBank} members would not only meet
the new requirements, but weuld significantly exceed the required asset ratios.
Conscquently, the overwhelming majority of members should experience no new
complianee burden associated with the proposed rule. Because the proposed rule requires
the FHLBanks to moniior member compliance in the first instance using call repord data,
mast members wotld not need 10 do anything new or more anercus than what they do
now to ensure compliance. Only that small munber of institutions that are below or only
slightly above the asset ratio thresholds would need to monitor their holdings or add more
housing finance-related 25sets to their balance sheets.

As part of our assessment of the proposed ruje, we will review the many comment letters
received for further information about costs and impaets. W will also vpdate our
analyses with corrent data and consider three-year averages so that we have a more
precise projection of the number of institutions that arc likely 1o be affocted by the
proposed rule. This evaluation will take place before we issue a final rule.
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Representative Ed Royee

1) Last year. you announced plans 1o develop a commen secwritization plotform: o move |
stromgly supponied. Do you expect this plaiform re be up and running before e end of
20152 Will the FHFA issue a progress veport on the development of the platform befure
Julv £ 20137 How will you include alf marke! participarnts i the planning and
implementation of the commen scetritization plutform?

The Common Securitization Platform (CSP) will not be up and running befare the end of
2015, Developing the CSP is a complex task that requires multiple years to complete
given the complex naturs of the initiative. However, substantial progress has been made
on building and testing the CSP itself. Some of the more chatlenging parts of this project
involve the system and process changes required at the Enterprises to enable them 1o
successfully connect 10 and use the CSP. On Monday, March 16,2015 FHFA issued a
Progress Report on the initiatives outlined in the 2014 Conservalorship Scorecard.
including development of the CSP.

While the 2014 Swrutegic Plun for the Conservatorsitips of Funnie Mue and Freddic Mac
¢2014 Srrategic Plan} requires the Enterprises to build the new infrastructure for use by
batl companics, it also reguires that the CSP be adaptable for use by additional market
participants in the future. To 2ccomplish this. the Enterprises and CSP team will
continue to foeus on leveruging indusiry-standard inferfaces. industry software, and
industry dats standards where possible,

As part of our ongoing work to develop the CSP, FHF A has repularly met with — and
sought input from — a wide range of market participants on the CSP. FHFA witl continue
to meet with and repularly update markes participants on the CS3P. In addition, FHFA has
issued a nunnber of progress reports o the CSP o provide updates 1o the public and
stakcholders on this initiative.

23 When do you expect your agency (o finalize the private mortgage iesurer oligibilin
reguiremenis (" PAIERs ") und the resulting new capital standards for privaie mortgage
insperance companies? Will similar standards be developed for ather counterpartics of
the GSEs?

FHFA expects Fanmie Mae and Freddic Mac to publish the final PMIERs carly in the
second quarter of 2015,

The Enterprises currently have similar standards in place for their other major
counterparties. Fhesc standards are periodically updared in response to changes in the
housing finance market. For example, FHF A recently released proposed Minimum
Financial Eligibility Requirements for Seller/Servicers, which are available at
http:'www. fhia. goviMedia/PublicA ffairs/Pages/FHF A- Proposes-Minimum-Finangial-
Eligibiliry-Reguirements for-Fannic-and- Freddie-Scller-Servicers aspx. No other
updates to counterparty standards are currently under development.
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34 Inaw August 28 2014 fetter 10 Gene Horrington from the National Pext Manageoment
Association, which Dhave inctuded for the record, yvou respomdend (o guesifons abow
Freddie Moc's palicy related to repaivs and inspections of Real Esrate Owied (REO)
propertics cawsed e weemite damage. Specifically vou siared that the same vendor can
perform both rermite inspections and fumigations, and submit bids for vepair irems listed
an the termide report. Is this polioy widely-kironn f the real estare commumine? 5 there
< wav to envure that this poficy has heen circulared?

Freddie Mac polictes and procedures for repairs and inspections of their REO properties
are penerally not publicalty available. However, policies and procedures are available to
approved vendors, inchuling brokers, working on behalf of Froddic Mae. Freddie Mac
does not have termite vendors in its approved vendor network. As such. Freddie Mac
does net direelly conmnunicate with the pest control industey. Instead, Freddic Mac relies
on their network of approved hrokers to setect and communicate with termite vendors
about hew to address wrmite infestation end repair of minor items outlined in the

inspection report.
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Representative Brad Sherman

1} Dhrecror Wait, duristg the hearing on the 2 7 of Junuary, there was a grear ameount of
discussion over the Guaramee or ~G fees, ” and whether or not they would be
changed, There was alvo some discussion as 1o the Private Mortgage Insurcrs Efigibility
Reguirements oF PAJIERs, D wowdd like ro follow up with o guestion relared 16 1this issue.
[ understand tha ax a result of the set-to-be-released PMIERs final ridy, the mose likely
effect for morigage msyrers Wil be that their casts, uid thies the coses of obtaining
private morigaie lasurance (PMI) will go up. At the same time, just this month it was
amtounced thal the Federvel Housing Administration (FHA) will be lowering their
insurance premivm, It is ot unreasonable then to assume we may very well see i
increase it FHA founs, despite neivher of these policies kaving that goal. Wil vou order
Fanniy und Frodidie ro lower their fees as woll 1o ensure they are corvectly priced o
caprure their troditional market shave? This is especially important since they instoe
mecl) foss risk since these loany have private moctgage insurance which covers 25 -33%;
of amv loxs in the first instamec.

The PMIERs are intended te ensure that mortgage insurers (Mls) doing business with the
Entcrprises have an adequate ability to pay claims when claims are made, FHFA in
conjunetion with the Enterprises determine guarantee fee levels using each Enterprises”
credit model, which take into account counterparty risk, including the ability of
eounterparties to pay clatms. We are currently evaluating the Enterprises’ guaraniee fees
and the Enterprises’ counterparty requirenients for private mortgage insurers, including
consgidering the responses to our Requests for Input,

The ultimate impact of PMIERs on yuarantee fees is part of our waork to finajize these
requirements. In determining the guacantee fee level or PMIERs we are not considering
how pricing changes may inpact the respective market share of the Enterprises in
companison to FHA. We are. however, considering how pricing and PMIERs changes
might change the profile of ioan characteristics the Entetprise purchase,
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Representative Kyrsten Sinema:

1) As you are invare, most condomintum praperiies and homeowner associations have
comman greas — sometimes club Rovses, stairwedls, lobbics, or parks - that muxi by
insired. Many Home Owner dssociations (HOAS) purchase insurance for these commen
arvay throwgh an mbrella policy that covers muftipfe propeviies. However, in Octofer
2013, Fannie Mae issued guidence (SEL 2004 3-08) which would diseliow these winbrelia
master imsirance policies. Each HOA will none have to purchase insurance individuaify,
potensially ar @ higher rate, The 26 unirs at Brighton Heights condus in Phoenix, AZ s

" juxt one of approximatel 20 communitios. or 872 homeoveners, i my distvict that wifl be
affected by this change, QUESTION #1: Mr. Warr, § appreciuate your cuncerns regarding
inereased risks and potentiul cxposure Io under-inswred loss for HOAs covered by these
posticies. but T weuld fike ro fnow i there is an oltermative sofution. Can vou tell me
providing individual coverage limite woudd make these poficies wmore teansparent and
varsure fhat RO are afforded e rights and coverage necessary to mitigate these risks?

Fannie Mae currently allows pinbrells policies. more commonly referred 10 as blanket
policies. on atfiliated projects. Blanket policies cover the project’s buildings. common
arcas. clements and amenities from named perils and other hazards. Condominium
projects, for example, purchase master policy hazard insurance either as a stand-zlone
pelicy or a blanket policy that covers an affiliared project. Affiliated projects are those
projects that share comimon elements and amenities. ladividual condominium unit
owners thomeowners) purchiase individual unit owner policies. Unit owner’s policies
generally cover the individual uniz only and include such coverages as contents and loss
ot use.

Fannie Mae does not permit blanket policies on unaffiliated projects. Blanket policies on
unaftfiliated projects can insure unrelaled projecis that may span across state lines and
tnclude insurance for commercial risks, Moreover, benefictaries on hlanket policies can
be opague; they often 1ist manapement companies as the “named insured”™ with project
HOAs neted as other or additional insurcd, 11 is difficslt for lenders, underwriters and
mortgage servicets to senfy coverage and coverape hmits for individual projects when
the “namued insered™ i3 8 management company. The epagueness arcund polivy
beneficiaries oreates an unnecessary barrier to access of information teparding palicy
condittons. FEmits, coverages and clahn status as well as direct notifications in the event
of policy changss or cancellations, as insurance carriers are not obligated to notify
additional insured parties,

Due ta the inherent risks associoted with covering unaffiliated projeets under a single
blanket insurance policy, Fannie Mae's decision 1o exclude these unaffibated blanket
insurance products from eligibility aligns with the policies of both the FHA and Freddie
Mac and represents the best interests of afl housing industry stakeholders. including
homeawners znd the broader bousing market. Fannic Mae and FHFA have becn in
contact with insurance earrier stakeholders regarding this issue but, to date, the insurance
providers have not developed a product that adeguately addresses these identified osks,
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nor provided data to sapport the assertion that without blanker pelivies for unaffiliated
Projects. insurance costs to HOAs would sigrificantly increase.

Muanufictured housing 18 o kev form of uffordable howsing v my disivien, purticulurivin
ruraf and undevserved communitivs, More than 200,000 familics in my distriet five fa
mastifaetiored homes. Mantfuctured hotres provide an offordable housing ehoice for
many fow- and moderdtc-income familics in Arizona. Through the Housing and
Econantic Recovery Aot of 008 (HERA)} Congress ercaled o duty for Funnie Mae and
Freddie Mac ta serve three specific underserved mavkers, including manufactured
houstng. The dutv ro serve is o rew obligation for the Enierprises amd o new oversiphy
respansibility for FIFA. Mr. Wat, vou festified thue the FHEA will finadly look 1o
complete a rulemaling on this importent dutr fo serve prenision by the end of 2005, Can
vou expriabs witat action FHEA ix considering with respedd (o the duny io yeeve provision
as it relates to meamactured housing, incfuding loans scewed by personal properne?
iFhiie F appreciure that FHFA enconrages e Eerprises (0 purchise more
manufuctired housing loans secured by real propertv. munufaciared home-oniy: founy -
.o, foany sectred v personal prapory - comprise berween 60 to 70 pereent af all
ronufucturcd ome finaacing. Can you soll me what FHEA is duing o ersure secondary
marhet aeeess for manufactred home loans secured By personal propertv?

Maunufactured housing provides very low-. low-, and moderate-income farailies with an
important kousing option, The overall costs for manufactured homes are far below those
for site built homes, even taking into account the differences in square footage.
Moreover, manufictured housing horrowers penerally have significantly lower incomes
on average.

Today. the Enterprises purchase blanket loans on mannfactured housing commnunities,
which provide sites for manutactured housing units titled ag personal property. Fannie
Mae has purchased blanket loans for manufactured housing communities far over 10
years. financing about 31 billion in permanent financing annually. Freddie Mac began
offering a blanket loan program in mid-2014. Freddic Mac finonced 3246 million ia
manufactured housing blanket loans last year. FHFA's 2014 and 2035 Conservatarship
Seorccards nnpose annual loan production caps on the Enterpriscs” multifamily
businesses, but manufactured housing blanket loans are excluded from these caps. The
exclusion is intended lo encourage the Enterprises 1o provide as much liquidity to this
segment of the market as is feasible, given that manufaciured housing often serves
families of modest means and undersenved parts of the housing market.

Additionally, the Enterprises purchase single famity manu{actured housing kwans secured
by real estate, and the Enterprises purchased 22,796 of these manufactored housing loans
in 2013

While FHF A proposed a Dury to Serve regulation on June 7, 2010, a final role was notl
issued. FHFA is developing a re-proposed rule concerning the Enterprises” Duty 1o
Serve obligations.  HERA provides that the FHFA Director may consider manutactured
housing loans sccured by both real and personal praperty Tor Duly (0 Serve credit, As
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part of this rulermaking process, FHFA is reviewing and evaluaring a number of issues,
including the treatment of manufactured housing secured by personal property lending.
We look forward 1o receiving comiments on this important issue when we publish cur
propased rule. We huve included a requirement in the 2013 Conservatorship Scorecard
that the Enterprises work to prepare themselves to fmplement these requirements when
FHF A has refeased a final rule.
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Representative Roger Williams

1) One area that has experienced stahility over the years is property and cassulty
insnrance- as i applies o condominfim properties and lnmeowner associations. Most
of these properties have contmon areas--sometimes elub houses, staimeells, Tobbies, or
purks— thar muse be insured. Muny of these homeowner wssociations puvchase such
Brseranee thrpugh an nmbrella police covering pneltiple propertivs, This has affowed the
insurer fo churges rearonable rares, However, in October 2013, Fannie Mac fssued
phidaitoe (SEL 2001 3-08) which wondd disallon theae nmbrella master insurance
policies. Each condominium asxoeiation or fomeowner asseciation will sow have fo
seck insurance individually, [ am not sure wha swill beacfit from ikis fmaybe the lemder),
Bt it is cortaialy not the komeowner or condeminium owner.  Purchasing individualiv
will altmast certainly catese an increase in hosieowner s insurance rares. And nearly [ in
4 homeowners live in properties that are governed by o homeowner ussociation of some
kingd, How dovy reducing consumer chofoe, rabsing rares withiout o reduction of risk to
Feannie Mue firther the goalc of humeownership? T am alvo concerned that Fannie Mac
is turning @ dodf car i altempts 10 address theiy concerny by praviders who heve offercd
Hp fixes to ensire that such programs meet Fannic Mae reguirements, Iwounld be
interesied in vour thoughis un bork these matiers.

Fannie Mag curremthy allows urabrella policies, more commonly referred to as blanket
policies. on affiliated projects. Blanket policies cover the praject’s buildings. common
areas. clements and amenities from named perils and other hazards., Condominium
projects. for cxample. purchase master pelicy hazard insurance either as a stand-alone
pelicy or a blanket policy that covers an aftiliated project. Aftiliated projects are those
projects that share common <lements and amenities. Individual condeminiam unit
vwners { homeowners) purchase individual unit ewner policies. Unit owner’s policies
genetally cover the individual unit eoly and include such coverages as contents and loss
of vse.

Faniie Mae does not permit blanket policies on unafiiliated projects. Blanket policies on
unafitliated projects can insure unrelated projects that may span across state lines and
inchude insurance for commercial risks, Moreaver, beneficiaries on blanket policies can
be opzyue: they ofien 1351 management companies as the “named inswred™ with profect
HOAs noted as other or additional insured. 1 is difficull for lenders. underwriters and
maortgage servicers 1o verify coverage and coverage limnits for individuat projects when
the "named insured™ is a management company. The opaqueness around policy
beseficlanics ereates an unnecdssary barrier 1o secess of information regarding policy
eomditions, limits, coverages and claim status as well as direct notifications in the event
of policy changes or cancellations. as insurance carriers are not ohlizated to notify
additional insured partics.

Duc to the mherent risks associated with covering unaffiliated projects under a single
blanket insurance policy. Fannie Mae's decision o exclude these mnaffiliated blanket
insurance products from eligibility aligns with the polivies of FHA and Freddie Mae and
represents the best interests of all housing indusiry stakeholders, including homeowners
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and the broader housing market. Fannic Mae and FHEA have been in contact wath
inspranue carrier stakeholders regarding this issue but, for date, the insurance providers
have not developed a product that adequately addresses these jdentified risks, nor
provided data to support the assertion that without blanket policies for unaffilisted
projects, insurance costs o HOAs would sigrificantly increase,
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Representative Randy Hultgren

1} Direcror Wart, you have consistently said tedt i€ ix not pour intention to get ahead of

2)

Crngress abour what 1o do regarding Funnic and Freddie ond ingead will waif for
Congress to act. [ appreciate vour restraint bng wonder why vou are no rukmg the same
approach with vespect 1o the FHFA's preposed mule on Federal Home Loan Bank
FFHLB) memborship? Congress fras abways decided which emtitivs should be eligibfe 1o
be FHLE members. Over the A2 vears since Congress cveated the FHLBs, it has
cansistentdy expanded the groug of efigible entities 10 betrer alline the FHLE to promote
nor only affordablc home buving but alio econoniie development that benefits smalf
businesses, fob cregtion und atiter productive yotivities. While Congress has winver
conttraeted FHLR mensbership, the FIEA'S current proposal weudd do just Huae by
vestricting memboersfip and even Kicking ot cerain tvpes of members. The propased
rufe goes well hevend simply implementing the starste. Why do you befieve it s
appropriate fir a Federal agency 1o muke such g determination?

The Federal Home Loan Bank Act (Bank Act) sets eligibilivy requirements for FHLBank
memhership, See 12 U.S.C. § 4511(b)(2). In recent years, the apency has noted a
rumber of instances in which instituions that either have tirtle or no connection 10
housing finance or, if they have such 4 conneetion, are not subject to adequate inspection
and reguiation, have been able to take advantage of regulations drafied in a differemt era
to gain geeess 1o the benefits of FHLBank membership. 1n publishing the proposed rule
on FHLBank membership standards, FHEA is secking to determine how best to
implement the existing statutory memburship eligibility requiremoents that Congress has
esiahiished. The pnimary purpese of the Bank Act is 10 support the nation’s housing
markets by establishing and maintainiag a system of financially sound FHLBanks ta
provide wholesale funds to their member institations for the purpose of financing those
members” residential mortgage lending aclivities. As the regulator of the FHL Banks,
FHFA has a responsibility 1o consider whether changes in the types of institutions
becoming members of the FHLBanks are consistent with the siatutory framework.

Gening input and feedback from stakebolders and this Committer i3 a crucial part of
FHFA's policymaking process, and FHFA is curvently reviewing the over 1,300
commients we received,

You have said the FHLB proposal wonld udversoly offect less than 100 memboers.
However, isat it true that everv single FHLE member wotdd be affected Pecduse each
wotdd be reqifred fo continually momitor, and possibiy adiust, the assels on their balunece
shoets in order to remain in complignee with the rafe. Each meaber would necd to
crediv o compiiance system, oF af the minimum, ¢ camplitnice plan o ensure thev moct
the rule af aff times. Given this burden, hus your agency done @ cost-henefir analysis on
the fmpact fo theye members?

While FHFA's proposed rule does not have a cost-benefit analysis. and the ageney is not
required 1o completc one by statate, we are very mindful of the impact of this proposal an
FHLBank members and have undertaken an analysis to assess the number of institutions
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that would be affected by the proposed rule and are aware of the impact of this proposzl
il FHLBank members. FHFA analyzed the number of members that would be affected
by the proposed rule and determinaed that the vast majority of current FHLBank members
would not only meet the new requirements. but would significantly exceed the required
asset mios. Because the proposed rule requires the FHLBanks to moniter membuer
compliance in the first instance using ¢all report data, most members would not need 10
do anything differently than they do currenuly. Only that small perecntage of institutions
that ave ot of near the asset ratio thresholds would need ta actively smonitor their holdings
or consider whether to add raore housing finance-related assets to their balance sheats to
remain eligible tor FHLBank membership.

Based on tnformation obtained from the December 31, 2013 regulatory finaneial reporis
filed hy cxisting FIILBank members, FHEA estimated that between 52 and 103 (or 0.7
percent - 1.4 percent) of the 7,433 FHEBank members for which data were available
would have been out of comphiznee with the proposed reguirenrent that members hodd at
least one percent of their assets as “long-term home mortgage loans.”™ This estimate is as
of 1he reported tinze periog and based on assets held al that puint in time {us oppesed 10 a
three-year average, as proposed in the rule). By member type, the number that would
have been out of compliance broke down as follows: between 29 and 47 [or 0.5 percent -
0.8 percent) of 5,976 bank and savings association members; between 5 and 14 {or 0.4
percent - 1.2 percent) of 1.204 credit union members: amd between 18 and 42 tor 7.1
pereent - 16.6 pereent) of 253 insurance company members. The number of members
failing 1o niset those hypothetical ratios might be lower still if average data from the
preceding three year-ends had been used. In a similar fashion, of those institutions that
would fail to meet the above quantitative requirements, some are only slightly helow the
particular threshold, which suggests that ithey could readily comply with an ongoing
guantilative requirement by modestly adjusting their balance sheets.

We will review the comments provided by the public and this Commitiee in order ta fully
consider these and other issues in developing the final rule.

The proposel rude wondd diveowrage FIILE member compitatity flnanciol {nstinstions
rCF s} from merging if the assets of the reswliing entitv exeecd the CET threshald, Has
YOUF ageniy done any anaivsis of the potential inpoct on contatuniht institutions? Hay
i agency consulted with the primary Fedeval and siate regularors of CFIs, including
Hhe FOIC and OCC?

The definition of 2 CFI — an FDIC-insured institution with inflation adjusted assets ot §1
billion or Jess — is statutory, as are the principal benefits of CF1 status. which provide
enhanced access to advances. Linder current faw, it twe CFI memberts were to merge and
resslt in & continuing institution with assets in excess of the CFT threshold, that mstitution
would lese access to new CFl advances immediately. although ir conld retain any
outstanding advances secured by CFI collateral and also could obtain new advances by
posting other types of eligible collateral. That such mergers among CFlmeanhers do
occur, notwithstanding the loss of access o CFT advances, sugpests that loss of CF1 status
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does aor prevent CFls from merging, We will carefully review the comment letters,
Bowever, 10 assess whether the rule would inipact such nrergers,

FHFA assessed the likely effect of (he proposed rede on CFEs and estimaled that. with
respect to the requirement that members hold 4l least 1 percent of their assets 2a “home
mortzage loans™ thar only between 27 and 43 (or 8.5 percent - 0.8 percent of the
approximalely 5,400 CF1 members, as of Decomber 31, 201 3) would not have met the
requiremenl, Because the requirement Lo hold 10 percent of asrets as “residential
merigage leans™ would not apply ta CFls, we did not assess wlhether they wouald meet
that reguirement. Based on a preliminary anaivsis. at several FHLBanks a significant
number of €F1s (about 10 ta 15 pereen} hold [ess than [0 percent of their assets in
residenital mortgage foans, although most of those members did hoid at least 5 percent of
assets in residential mongage loans. Whether a merger of fwo CFl members would causc
the surviving institution to fail to meet the 10 percent requirement is impassible to
determine without knowing the identity of the two merging members,. We will contiue
10 analyze this issue further in our review of the proposed rule.

We discussed the proposed rule with our Oversight Board, which consists pf'the
Secretaries of Treasury and Housing and Urban Development (HLED}, the Chair of the
Seeurities and Exchange Commission (SEC) and the Director of FHFA, pricr fo
pubtishing i in the Federal Registar. FHFA did not discuss the proposed rule with the
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation {FDIC) or the Office of the Comptroller of the

Currency (DCC). but will do so before issuing a final rule.

Mam: of commumity bunks and credit nnions in #ifineis which huve sibmitied commem
fetters are conceried about the porensiaf disruprion of the FHLBanks as g primeary
somree of thelr liguidie, Did vonr agoincy consudt with the primary reguistors of these
frntitasions oit the potentied safes and soundness effects of the proposal before ixsuing
the proposal? Will vou consult with them before issuing a final role?

FHF A recognizes thit the FHLBanks provide an fimportant source of liquidity for housing
finance and took care and effort in crafting the proposed mie to ensure that it would not
adversely affeet members” access 1 liquidity via FHLBank advances. For example, the
propased rile was designed 10 require only a minimal level of home mowvtgage loans —
oneg pereent — f0 demonstrate compliance with the statutory requirements. Moreover, the
proposed rule would require that a mentber be put of compliance far two years before its
membership would be terminated. That provision was intended to ensure that members
would have sufficient time to come into compliance with the rule if it wanted to retain its
memnbership and aceess to FHLBank liquidity. As stated in response 1o vour thind
question, we did not discuss the proposed rule wath FDIC and OCC, but will do so before
issuing a final rule.
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